

Doctoral Program in Biomedical and Health Sciences

Universitat Jaume I Doctoral School

Turning on and off the cerebellum in drug-induced memory

Report summited by **Ignasi Melchor Eixea** to be eligible for a doctoral degree awarded by the Universitat Jaume I

PhD candidate:

Ignasi Melchor Eixea

Here

Advisor:

Dr. Marta Miquel Salgado-Araujo

Castello de la Plana, 8th of December 2023

FUNDING

This research has been funded by the following scholarships and public subsidies:

- Grant PRE2019-088521 funded by MCIN/AEI/ 10.13039/501100011033 and, as appropriate, by "ESF Investing in your future" or by "European Union NextGenerationEU/PRTR".
- PGC2018-095980-B-I00 funded by MCIN/AEI/10.13039/ 501100011033 and by "ERDF A way of making Europe".
- Grant PID2021-128852NB-I00, UE funded by MCIN/AEI/10.13039/501100011033 and, as appropriate, by "ERDF A way of making Europe", by the "European Union" or by the "European Union NextGenerationEU/PRTR".
- PND-132400 funded by Plan Ncional de Drogas 2017
- AICO 2021/215 funded by Conselleria d'Innovació, Universitats, Ciència i Societat Digital and by "ESF Investing in your future".
- UJI-B2020-1 funded by Plan de Promoción de la Investigación.

CREATIVE COMMONS LICENSE



Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike (CC BY-NC-SA)

This license lets others remix, adapt, and build upon your work non- commercially, as long as they credit you and license their new creations under the identical terms.

Table of Contents

Abbreviations list	7
PREFACE	9
RESUMEN	13
GENERAL INTRODUCTION	17
Substance Use Disorder, reward and associative learning	17
The addiction network	19
Why the Cerebellum?	21
Anatomy and connections.	21
The cerebellum in addiction	26
The use of DREADDs in neuroscience	33
OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESIS	37
Chapter 1: Neural activity changes in the cerebellar cortex of rats trained in	n cocaine-induced
preference conditioning	41
Chapter 2: Chemogenetic activation and inhibition of the vermis (Lobule V	III) to modulate
the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioned preference	51
Chapter 3: Putting forward a model for the role of the cerebellum in cocair	ne-induced
Pavlovian memory	63
Chapter 4: Turning off the Interposed-VTA monosynaptic pathway	77
GENERAL DISCUSSION	89
STRENGTHS AND PITFALLS	105
Strengths	105
Pitfalls, Weaknesses, and Future Directions	105
REFERENCES	109
ANNEXES	147
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	153

Abbreviations list

Α		
AAV	Adeno-associated virus	
AAVrg	Retrograde adeno-associated virus	
Acq	Acquisition	
В		
BC	Basket cell	
С		
cf	Climbing fiber	
cFos	Protein cFos	
ChABC	Chondroitinase ABC	
CI	Confidence interval	
CS	Conditioned stimuli	
CS+	Conditioned stimulus not followed by the US	
CS-	Conditioned stimulus followed by the US	
D		
DA	Dopamine	
DCN	Deep cerebellar nuclei	
DS	Dorsal striatum	
E		
EGFP	Enhanced green fluorescent protein	
G		
GABA	Gamma-aminobutyric acid	
GCL	Granule cell layer	
GFP	Green fluorescent protein	
GO	Golgi cell	
GO	Granule cell	

I	
IL	Infralimbic cortex
Int	Interposed DCN
10	Inferior olive
L	
Lat	Lateral DCN
LC	Lugaro cell
LVII	Lobule VII
LVIII	Lobule VIII
Μ	
Mdn	Medial DCN
Med	Medial DCN
mf	Mossy fiber
ML	Molecular layer
MLIs	Molecular layer interneurons
mPFC	Medial prefrontal cortex
mPFC N	Medial prefrontal cortex
mPFC N NAcC	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens
mPFC N NAcC NG	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin
mPFC N NAcC NG O	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin
mPFC N NAcC NG O OFC	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC
mPFC N NAcC NG O CFC P	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC
mPFC N NAcC NG O OFC P PAG	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC Periaqueductal gray
mPFC N NAcC NG O OFC P PAG PBP	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC Periaqueductal gray PBP
mPFC N NAcC NG O OFC P PAG PBP PBS	Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC Periaqueductal gray PBP Phosphate-buffered saline
mPFC N NAcC NG OFC P PAG PBP PBS PBST	Medial prefrontal cortex Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC OFC Periaqueductal gray PBP Phosphate-buffered saline Phosphate-buffered saline
mPFC N NAcC NG OFC P PAG PBP PBS PBST PC	Medial prefrontal cortex Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC OFC Periaqueductal gray PBP Phosphate-buffered saline Phosphate-buffered saline Purkinje cell
mPFC N NAcC NG OFC P PAG PBP PBS PBST PC PCL	Medial prefrontal cortex Medial prefrontal cortex Nucleus Accumbens Neurogranin OFC OFC Periaqueductal gray PBP Phosphate-buffered saline Phosphate-buffered saline Purkinje cell Purkinje cell layer

PN	Pontine nuclei
PNN	Perineuronal net
PL	Prelimbic cortex
PV	Parvalbumin
R	
RN	Red nucleus
ROI	Region of interest
S	
SC	Stellate cell
SUD	Substance use disorders
т	
ТН	Tyrosine hydroxylase
Th	
U	
UB	Unipolar brush cell
US	Unconditioned stimuli
V	
vGAT	Vesicular GABA transporter
vGluT1	Vesicular glutamate
	transporter 1
vGluT2	Vesicular glutamate
	transporter 2
VTA	Ventral Tegmental area
W	
WFA	Wisteria floribunda agglutinin
wm	White matter
ΔMdn	Difference between medians

PREFACE

This comprehensive thesis encompasses an exploration of the cerebellum's role in drug-induced memories and its relationship with other critical regions of the addiction circuitry. Over the last decade, neuroscience research has illuminated the cerebellum's central involvement in addiction, particularly highlighting its pivotal role in the associative learning processes that link drug use to contextual cues (Miquel et al., 2009, 2016, 2020; Moulton et al., 2014).

Chapter 1 of this thesis builds upon prior research conducted by our team, which convincingly demonstrated that the posterior cerebellum's vermis (lobule VIII) has the capacity for undergoing significant changes in neural activity during the expression of drug-context memories (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017, Gil-Miravet et al., 2021; Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022). While our earlier investigations into the cerebellar bases of drug-induced Pavlovian memory primarily involved mice or rats on unbiased procedures, this study seeks to replicate and expand upon these findings using a biased conditioned place preference procedure with rats. We assessed neural activity patterns using c-Fos expression within specific regions of the cerebellum, focusing intently on the granular layer within lobules VII and VIII of the vermis and paravermis, as well as Crus 1 and Crus 2 of the hemispheres. We compared rats expressing and not expressing preference towards cocaine-related cues, as well as a pseudo-conditioned group called the unpaired group as our experimental subjects. In accordance with our previous findings, results in Chapter 1 reveal consistent differences within the granular layer of lobule VIII between rats that exhibit a preference for cocaine-related contextual cues and those that do not. Remarkably, rats exhibiting a pronounced preference for cocaine-associated contextual cues such as odor and tactile stimuli showed increased neural activity in the granule cell layer of the dorsal posterior cerebellar vermis. Notably, we did not observe an effect of cocaineinduced conditioning on activity either in the paravermis or the hemispheres. Therefore, the findings from Chapter 1 unveil a potential medial-lateral gradient in the involvement of the cerebellar cortex in shaping Pavlovian memories associated with drug use.

The preference for the cocaine rewarded compartment correlated with the increased activity in the granule cell layer only in the posterior vermis but not with changes in the neural activity in neither paravermis nor hemispheres. Collectively, these findings align with results observed in human neuroimaging studies in which the presentation of drug-related cues triggers drug craving and stimulates cerebellar activity (Grant et al., 1996; Wang et al., 1999; Anderson et al., 2006; Schneider et al., 2001; Martin-Sölch et al., 2001; Filbey et al., 2009; Olbrich et al., 2009; Lou et al., 2012; Xuan et al., 2019; Al-Khalil et al., 2020). and complement previous research conducted in our laboratory using different paradigms.

Chapter 2 expands on previous research by our laboratory and the preceding findings. By using lesioning and temporary deactivation techniques, our early studies suggested the involvement of the dorsal posterior vermis in the inhibitory regulation of preferences for stimuli associated with cocaine (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019). However, these interventions lacked cell-specificity. Thus, in the present chapter, we sought to investigate the dorsal cerebellum's role in the acquisition of conditioned preferences for stimuli associated with cocaine availability using DREADDs (Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs), a chemogenetic strategy. These experiments encompass both the activation and inhibition of the dorsal vermis in lobule VIII. The descriptive studies that precede this chapter unveiled the existence of two distinct neuronal populations within the cerebellar cortex - granule cells and Golgi interneurons - which may play an instrumental role in the formation of associative drug-context memories. (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017). Our observations validate the exclusive expression of the hSyn promoter by Golgi interneurons in the granule cell layer and interneurons within the molecular layer, including basket and stellate cells. The activation of these two inhibitory neuronal populations in the cerebellar cortex increased preference for stimuli associated with cocaine. However, their inhibition reduced conditioned preference for cocaine. These findings align with the results of Gil-Miravet (2019, 2021), which showed that conditioning training under a lesion of lobule VIII dramatically increased the fraction of animals that expressed cocaine-induced conditioned preference, involving the dorsal cerebellum in the inhibitory regulation of cocaine-induced Pavlovian learning. In the case of the excitatory DREADD, we hypothesize that the facilitation of cocaine-induced conditioning might be attributed to the excitation of interneurons in the dorsal vermis that in turn would reduce activity in Purkinje cells (PC) enhancing Deep Cerebellar Nulcei (DCN) activity. Conversely, the decrease in conditioned preference by the inhibitory DREADD is likely due to Purkinje cell disinhibition that would lead to a reduction in DCN activity. These findings provide valuable insights into how manipulating specific neural pathways in the cerebellum can impact the development of cocaine-induced preference.

To provide further context, Chapter 3 is part of an article already published in *Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience* that offers a theoretical model for understanding the cerebellum's role in cocaine-induced Pavlovian memory. The chapter also presents research using DREADDs, to further investigate and propose a causative working model for the role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced conditioned memory. In these experiments, we inhibited the Interposed/Lateral DCN that connects Lobule VIII with the addiction pathway. Our findings suggest that inactivation of DCNs prevents the facilitating effect of a posterior vermis lesion on cocaine-induced preference conditioning. While these findings support our previous research (Gil-Miravet et al; 2019, 2021), they also introduce new questions and avenues for exploration.

Finally, in Chapter 4, we focus on the monosynaptic pathway connecting the Interposed DCN to the Ventral Tegmental areal (VTA). This pathway, as previously identified in studies by our research group and others (Carta et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021), also receives axonal input from Purkinje cells in the cerebellar vermis lobule VII (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). This intricate network is believed to regulate activity and plasticity in the medial prefrontal cortex (mPC) and striatum, playing a pivotal role in cocaine-induced conditioned preference (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). The primary objective of Chapter 4 is to test the hypothesis that the cerebellum regulates mPC cortex (IL) activity through the VTA using chemogenetic tools. To achieve this, we infused an inhibitory *cre*-dependent DREADD into the interposed nucleus and a *cre*-retrograde virus in the VTA. This allows us to exclusively express these receptors in the DCNs-VTA projections, and we subsequently examine the inhibition of neurons in the

DCNs, VTA, and IL. Inhibition of the Interposed/Lateral DCNs leads to a decrease in neural activity within both the VTA and IL. These findings offer further support for prior research, which has indicated the existence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection from the DCN to the VTA (Gil-Miravet et al.,2021). This result highlights the intricate neural model involving the cerebellum, VTA, and IL.

In conclusion, this thesis advances our understanding of the cerebellum's multifaceted role in addiction, particularly in the context of drug-induced memories. The study elucidates the neural mechanisms, circuits, and pathways involved, shedding light on the cerebellum's influence on conditioned preferences and its potential as a therapeutic target for addiction intervention. These findings contribute to the ongoing efforts to combat addiction and address its enduring behavioral alterations.

RESUMEN

Esta tesis aborda la exploración del papel del cerebelo en las memorias inducidas por drogas y su relación con otras regiones clave de la circuitería de la adicción. A lo largo de la última década, la investigación en neurociencia ha demostrado la participación del cerebelo en la adicción, destacando especialmente su papel fundamental en los procesos de aprendizaje asociativo que vinculan el uso de drogas con señales contextuales (Miquel et al., 2009, 2016, 2020; Moulton et al., 2014).

El Capítulo 1 de esta tesis se basa en investigaciones previas realizadas por nuestro equipo, que demostraron de manera convincente que el vermis del cerebelo, especialmente el lóbulo VIII, experimenta cambios a nivel de actividad neuronal durante la expresión de memorias asociadas al contexto de administración de cocaína (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017, Gil-Miravet et al., 2021; Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022). Mientras que nuestras investigaciones anteriores sobre las bases cerebelosas de la memoria pavloviana inducida por drogas se usaron ratones o ratas en procedimientos que no tienen en cuenta la preferencia innata de los animales por ciertos contextos, este estudio busca replicar y ampliar estos hallazgos utilizando un procedimiento de preferencia condicionada de lugar sesgado contra la preferencia innata en ratas. Evaluamos patrones de actividad neuronal utilizando la expresión de c-Fos en regiones específicas del cerebelo, centrándonos especialmente en la capa granulosa dentro de los lóbulos VII y VIII del vermis y paravermis, así como Crus 1 y Crus 2 de los hemisferios. Empleamos como sujetos experimentales ratas que expresaban y no expresaban preferencia hacia los contextos asociados con la administración de cocaína, así como un grupo control pseudocondicionado llamado grupo desemparejado. De acuerdo con nuestros hallazgos anteriores, los resultados en el Capítulo 1 revelan diferencias consistentes en la capa granular del lobulillo VIII entre las ratas que muestran preferencia por las señales contextuales relacionadas con la cocaína y aquellas que no lo hacen. Observamos que las ratas que mostraban una preferencia pronunciada por señales asociadas a la cocaína, concretamente olores y los estímulos táctiles, mostraron un aumento en la actividad neuronal en la capa de células granulares del vermis cerebeloso dorsal posterior. Cabe destacar que no observamos un efecto del

condicionamiento inducido por cocaína en la actividad ni en el paravermis ni en los hemisferios. Por lo tanto, los hallazgos del Capítulo 1 revelan un posible gradiente medial-lateral en la participación de la corteza cerebelosa en la formación de memorias pavlovianas asociadas con el uso de drogas. La preferencia por el compartimento asociado con cocaína parece estar estrechamente relacionada con el aumento de la actividad en la capa de células granulosas. En conjunto, estos hallazgos se alinean con los resultados observados en estudios de neuroimagen en humanos y complementan investigaciones previas realizadas en nuestro laboratorio utilizando paradigmas diferentes. Este estudio contribuye a una comprensión translacional y ofrece perspectivas adicionales sobre la participación cerebelosa en la preferencia inducida por la cocaína.

El Capítulo 2 amplía investigaciones anteriores de nuestro laboratorio y los hallazgos previos. Mediante el uso de técnicas de lesión y desactivación temporal, nuestros primeros estudios sugirieron la participación del vermis dorsal posterior en la regulación inhibitoria de las preferencias por estímulos asociados con la cocaína (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019). Sin embargo, estas intervenciones carecían de especificidad celular. Por lo tanto, en el presente capítulo, nuestro objetivo fue investigar el papel del cerebelo dorsal en la adquisición de preferencias condicionadas por estímulos asociados con la disponibilidad de cocaína utilizando DREADDs (Receptores Diseñados Exclusivamente Activados por Fármacos de Diseño), una estrategia quimogenética. Estos experimentos abarcan tanto la activación como la inhibición del vermis dorsal en el lobulillo VIII. Los estudios descriptivos que preceden a este capítulo revelaron la existencia de dos poblaciones neuronales distintas dentro de la corteza cerebelosa: las células granulares e interneuronas de Golgi, que pueden desempeñar un papel fundamental en la formación de memorias asociativas al contexto de drogas (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017). Nuestras observaciones validan la expresión exclusiva del promotor hSyn por las interneuronas de Golgi en la capa de células granulosas y las interneuronas dentro de la capa molecular, incluyendo células en cesta y células esteladas. La activación de estas dos poblaciones neuronales inhibitorias en la corteza cerebelosa aumentó la preferencia por estímulos asociados con la cocaína. Sin embargo, su inhibición redujo la

preferencia condicionada por la cocaína. Estos hallazgos coinciden con los resultados de Gil-Miravet (2019, 2021), que mostraron que el entrenamiento de condicionamiento bajo una lesión del lóbulo VIII aumentó drásticamente la fracción de animales que expresaron preferencia condicionada inducida por cocaína, involucrando al cerebelo dorsal en la regulación inhibitoria del aprendizaje pavloviano inducido por cocaína. En el caso del DREADD excitatorio, hipotetizamos que la facilitación del condicionamiento inducido por cocaína puede atribuirse a la excitación de interneuronas en el vermis dorsal, lo que a su vez reduciría la actividad en las células de Purkinje aumentando la actividad del núcleo profundo cerebeloso (DCN). Por el contrario, la disminución de la preferencia condicionada por el DREADD inhibitorio se debe probablemente a la desinhibición de las células de Purkinje, lo que llevaría a una reducción en la actividad del DCN. Estos hallazgos ofrecen valiosas perspectivas sobre cómo manipular vías neurales específicas en el cerebelo puede afectar el desarrollo de la preferencia inducida por cocaína.

Para proporcionar un contexto adicional, el Capítulo 3 es parte de un artículo ya publicado en Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience que ofrece un modelo teórico para entender el papel del cerebelo en la memoria pavloviana inducida por cocaína. El capítulo también presenta investigaciones utilizando DREADDs, para investigar y proponer un modelo causal de trabajo para el papel del cerebelo en la memoria condicionada inducida por cocaína. En estos experimentos, inhibimos el núcleo Interpuesto/Lateral de los DCN que conecta el lobulillo VIII con la vía de la adicción. Nuestros hallazgos sugieren que la iNAcctivación de los DCN previene el efecto facilitador de una lesión del vermis posterior en el condicionamiento de preferencia inducido por cocaína. Si bien estos hallazgos respaldan nuestra investigación anterior (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019, 2021), también plantean nuevas preguntas y vías de exploración.

Finalmente, en el Capítulo 4 nos enfocamos en la vía monosináptica que conecta el DCN Interpuesto con el VTA. Esta vía, como se identificó previamente en estudios de nuestro grupo de investigación y otros (Carta et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021), también recibe entrada axonal de las células de Purkinje en el lobulillo VIII del vermis cerebeloso (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). Se cree que esta red regula la actividad y la

15

plasticidad en la corteza prefrontal medial y el estriado, desempeñando un papel fundamental en la preferencia condicionada inducida por cocaína (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). El objetivo principal del Capítulo 4 es probar la hipótesis de que el cerebelo regula la actividad de la corteza IL a través del VTA mediante herramientas quimogenéticas. Para lograr esto, infundimos un DREADD floxeado en el núcleo interpuesto y un virus retrogrado dependiente de cre en el VTA. Esto nos permite expresar exclusivamente estos receptores en las proyecciones DCN-VTA, y posteriormente examinamos la inhibición de neuronas en los DCN, VTA e IL. La inhibición de los nucleos Interpuesto y Lateral conduce a una disminución en la actividad neuronal tanto en el VTA como en la IL. Estos hallazgos respaldan aún más investigaciones anteriores que han indicado la existencia de una proyección excitatoria monosináptica del DCN al VTA (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021, Carta et al., 2019). Este resultado subraya el intrincado modelo neural que involucra al cerebelo, el VTA y la IL.

En conclusión, esta tesis avanza en nuestra comprensión del papel multifacético del cerebelo en la adicción, especialmente en el contexto de las memorias inducidas por drogas. El estudio aclara los mecanismos, circuitos y vías neuronales involucradas, arrojando luz sobre la influencia del cerebelo en las preferencias condicionadas y su potencial como objetivo terapéutico para la intervención en la adicción. Estos hallazgos contribuyen a los esfuerzos continuos para combatir la adicción y abordar sus duraderas alteraciones conductuales.

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Substance Use Disorder, reward and associative learning

Numerous individuals use drugs, and as a result, millions fall victim to addiction. Thus, drug addiction or Substance Use Disorder (SUD) is one of the most prevalent conditions among mental disorders, particularly in developed nations (NIDA, 2022). Furthermore, due to the adverse health effects stemming from prolonged drug use, SUD stands as one of the most financially burdensome health challenges in these regions (EMCDDA,, 2011).

SUD can be defined as the persistent pursuit and consumption of drugs, even in the face of negative consequences (EMCDDA, 2014). From a clinical standpoint, the American Society for Addiction Medicine characterizes addiction as a chronic brain disorder that affects reward, motivation, memory, and associated neural pathways. It involves the inability to consistently abstain, impaired behavioral control, intense cravings, diminished recognition of the adverse impact on one's actions and relationships, and an altered emotional response (American Society of Addiction Medicine, 2011).

Consuming natural or synthetic substances for their psychoactive effects is a behavior that is commonly observed in humans and other animals (Piazza & Deroche-Gamonet, 2013). The primary incentive for drug use stems from the pleasurable effects of drugs (Wise, 2009). The progression from occasional recreational drug use to addiction involves distinct stages. Initially, sporadic drug use is a learning process that activates the brain's natural reward systems, causing most individuals to find drugs highly rewarding. In the second stage, intensified and sustained drug use occurs in certain vulnerable individuals with a hyperactive dopaminergic system and impaired prefrontal cortex function. Finally, prolonged drug exposure results in a loss-of-control phenotype, characterized by altered synaptic plasticity in reward areas, leading to an inability to control drug intake. This stage involves a pathological attachment to drugs (Piazza & Deroche-Gamonet, 2013).

Through repeated drug experiences, individuals often associate the euphoric and pleasurable effects of a drug with environmental cues present during drug use. This process reflects classical or Pavlovian conditioning, where a neutral conditioned stimulus (CS) acquires incentive properties when it is linked to a biologically significant unconditioned stimulus (US) (Pavlov, 1927). The enduring propensity for relapse is one of the cardinal features of SUD (Koob and Le Moal, 1997; O'Brien, 1997). Relapse occurs in response to different precipitating events, including stress and drug priming (Gerber & Stretch, 1975; de Wit and Stewart, 1981; 1983; Shaham & Stewart, 1994). However, one of the strongest triggers for relapse is exposure to environmental stimuli that have become associated with drugs of abuse (Davis & Smith, 1974; See, 2002; 2005). SUD arises from an abnormal learning process that generates potent instrumental memories, associating specific actions with drug-seeking and drug-taking outcomes, resulting in the development of persistent stimulus-response habits (Milton & Everitt, 2012).

The preferences for specific environmental cues can be effectively conducted in a laboratory setting using the Conditioned Place Preference (CPP) paradigm. CPP is a learned behavior exhibited across vertebrate and invertebrate species, including humans. This phenomenon occurs when an individual develops a preference for a particular location due to its previous association with rewarding experiences. The CPP paradigm serves as a valuable tool for investigating the reinforcing effects of both natural and pharmacological stimuli, including addictive substances. Across species, including humans, there is a natural inclination toward certain places over others. This preference might arise from the sensory attributes of specific locations or from associations with significant events. These events contribute to shaping future behavioral patterns and preferences associated with those places. Under controlled experimental conditions, CPP can be induced in various species, such as flies (Kaun et al., 2011) rodents (Cunningham et al., 2006; Tzschentke et al., 2007) primates (Barros et al., 2013) and even humans (Childs et al., 2009).

The addiction network

Drugs of abuse exhibit a wide range of behavioral effects and possess diverse pharmacological profiles, but they commonly share a characteristic: an increase in mesocorticolimbic dopamine (DA) activity (Wise et al., 1996). However, their interactions with this system can vary at different levels and depends on more neurotransmitters such as glutamate and GABA (Cami & Farre, 2003). This neural circuit, extensively implicated in the reinforcing properties of natural stimuli like food, drinks, and sex, as well as addictive drugs, is composed of dopamine projections originating from the ventral tegmental area (VTA) and substantia nigra pars compacta (SNc). These projections target both limbic structures (forming the mesolimbic pathway, including the amygdala, ventral pallidum, hippocampus, and Nucleus Accumbens (NAcc) and cortical areas (constituting the mesocortical pathway, encompassing the prefrontal cortex (PFC) the orbitofrontal cortex (OFC), and the anterior cingulate). Interestingly, these structures with distinct roles work together in what is known as the corticostriatolimbic circuit in addiction (Cami & Farre, 2003) (Figure 1). For instance, the NAcc and ventral pallidum seem to be primarily involved in the reinforcing effects of drugs (Volkow et al., 2003), while the amygdala and hippocampus play crucial roles in conditioned learning, a significant aspect of addiction. In the case of the amygdala (See, 2005) and ventral hippocampus (Feltenstein & See, 2008), this learning entails forming associations between specific stimuli and rewards. In contrast, the dorsal hippocampus is responsible for stimulusstimulus associations, which are particularly important for contextual learning (Fuchs et al., 2005, 2007). On another note, the PFC, OFC, and anterior cingulate regulate emotional responses, cognitive control, and executive functions (Volkow et al., 1993).

Glutamate plays a crucial role in regulating both the development and expression of addictive behaviors, such as behavioral sensitization and drug seeking (Kalivas et al., 2009). Repeated exposure to drugs induces cellular adaptations in the prefrontal-NAcc glutamatergic pathway, contributing to persistent addictive behaviors. The activation of prefrontal and amygdala glutamatergic projections to the NAcc plays a crucial role in the expression of addictive behaviors such as drug-seeking or behavioral sensitization. However, when examining the development of addiction, there has been a growing interest in identifying the specific glutamatergic afferents to dopamine neurons in the VTA that are essential. Potential candidates in this regard include glutamatergic projections from the prefrontal cortex, bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, and pedunculopontine region. These include impaired cognitive control and heightened responsiveness to drug-related cues (Kalivas and Volkow, 2005). When drug-seeking behavior is reinstated in animals trained with heroin or cocaine, there is a substantial increase in the firing activity of prefrontal neurons, coupled with elevated glutamate release in the NAcc (McFarland et al., 2003).

Furthermore, GABA signaling plays a pivotal role in the complex landscape of drug reward and the development of addiction (Shyu et al., 2022). Recent studies have shed light on the potential of exogenous light activation of inputs from the rostromedial tegmental nucleus (RMTg) and the nucleus accumbens (NAcc) into the VTA during the acquisition of cocaine-conditioned place preference. This activation significantly



Figure 1. Cortico-striatal-limbic drug addiction circuit without considering the cerebellum. mPFC: Medial prefrontral cortex; NAcc: Nucleus Accumbes; DS: Dorsal striatum; VP: Ventral pallidum; vHipp: ventral Hippocampus; LHb: Lateral habenula VTA: Ventral tegmental area; RMTg: Rostromedial Tegmental Nucleus; LDTg: Laterodorsal Tegmental Nucleus. Adaptet from Guarque-Chabrera (2023).

diminishes the rewarding properties of cocaine (Weitz et al., 2021). Activation of GABAergic projections to the VTA or the inhibition of VTA GABA neurons leads to proreward behavior, reduced anxiety, heightened motivation, and decreased drug-seeking behavior (Bouarab 2019). Numerous anatomical and functional investigations have put forward the idea of interconnections between the cerebellum and the striatum-cortico-limbic circuit (Bostan et al., 2013; Bostan and Strick., 2018; Rogers et al., 2011, Gil-Miravet et al.,2019; Carta et al., 2019; Yoshida et al., 2022). In addition to the conventional neuroanatomical model of drug addiction, evidence emerging over a decade ago has begun to highlight the role of the cerebellum in various affected brain functions in individuals with addiction (Miquel et al., 2009, 2016, 2020; Moulton et al., 2014). The research presented here strongly advocates for the inclusion of the cerebellum as a component of the circuitry responsible for the enduring behavioral effects induced by drugs.

Why the Cerebellum?

Anatomy and connections.

The cerebellum, often referred to as the "little brain," is a structure located in the posterior cranial fossa. Despite its smaller size compared to the cerebrum, it contains a significant proportion of the brain's neurons, accounting for about 80% (Herculano-Houzel et al., 2010). The cerebellum is extensively connected to various regions of the brain, including the brainstem, spine, and different cortical and subcortical areas. Traditionally, the cerebellum has been associated with motor control and motor learning, playing a crucial role in coordinating, and refining voluntary movements. Although it does not initiate movements itself, damage to the cerebellum can impair the precise execution and adaptive modification of motor actions. However, there is a growing recognition of the cerebellum's involvement in nonmotor cognitive and emotional functions. Recent advancements in research tools and resources have opened new avenues for investigating the anatomy and physiology of the cerebellum (Schmahmann et al., 1998; Buckner et al., 2013).

In humans, the cerebellum is situated at the posterior part of the brainstem and the fourth ventricle. It is separated from the cerebrum by the tentorium cerebelli, an extension of the dura mater. The cerebellum is composed of two lateral hemispheres and a narrow midline region called the cerebellar vermis, resembling a worm. Its surface is characterized by numerous parallel transverse folds called folia. The cerebellum consists of an outer layer of convoluted grey matter called the cerebellar cortex. This grey matter surrounds a highly branched white matter structure known as the arbor vitae, which resembles a tree with its branching pattern. Embedded within the central white matter, known as the corpus medullare, are three DCN: the fastigial, Int (including the globose and emboliform nuclei), and dentate nuclei. Anatomically, the cerebellum is divided into three lobes by two transverse fissures. The primary fissure separates the anterior lobe from the posterior lobe (see **Figure 2**), while the posterolateral fissure lies between the posterior lobe and the flocculonodular lobe. In all mammals, the cerebellum is further subdivided into 10 transverse lobules, designated by Roman numerals from I to X. Each lobule encompasses a central portion within the vermis, along with two adjacent lateral segments in the hemispheres (Roostaei et al 2014).



Figure 2. The divisions of the rat's cerebellum. Antero-posteriorly unfolded cerebellum (left) showinf the vermis, paravermis and hemispheres, and the posterior lobules (COP, copula pyramidis; FL, flocculus; LS, lobulus simplex; PF, paraflocculus; PL, posterior lobe; PML, paramedian lobule; psf, posterior superior fissure pf, primary fissure). The sagittal image (right) shows a medial section and the distribution of all the lobules.

The entire work of this thesis is done in rat, for this reason we are going to focus on the structure of the rodent's cerebellum. Its cerebellum has a structural arrangement with a thin layer of white matter covered by grey matter, housing three pairs of deep cerebellar nuclei: medial nucleus, interposed nucleus, and lateral nucleus corresponding with fastigial, interposed and dentate nuclei in humans (Voogd and Glickstein, 1998). The grey matter is divided into three layers: the molecular layer,



Figure 3. Cerebellar circuitry. BC: Basket cells; SC; Stellate cells PC; Purkinje cells; LC: Lugaro cells; GC: Golgi cells; GC : Granular cells; UBC: Unipolar brush cells; IO: Inferior Olive; PN: Pontine nuclei; DCN: Deep cerebellar nuclei. Adapted from Gil-Miravet (2019).

Purkinje layer, and granular layer (Voogd and Glickstein, 1998). The most external layer, called the molecular layer (ML), contains a few bodies neuronal cell of interneurons. The ML interneurons (MLIs) (Kim and Augustine, 2021), canonically subdivided in Stellate (SC) and Basket cells (BC), are in the upper and lower third of the ML respectively and have small cells bodies and their dendrites and axon branched in the sagittal plane (Dorgans et al., 2019; Kim and Augustine, 2021; Palay and

Chan-Palay, 1974). In addition, the molecular layer composition is primarily made up of dendrites and axons of other cells like PC, GO, LC and GC (Voogd and Glickstein, 1998). Interestingly, those MLIs of the ML share features between them (SC and BC) (Sultan and Bower, 1998). MLI form GABAergic inhibitory synapses with other MLIs and with PC and receive excitatory input from parallel fibers (Jörntell and Ekerot, 2003) and climbing fibers (Szapiro and Barbour, 2007), and inhibitory input from LC, GC, and PC collaterals (Kim and Augustine, 2021). The molecular layer is also where the dendritic arborizations of PC are located, which are the prominent cells in the cerebellum (Haines & Dietrichs, 2012).

The Purkinje layer consists of the cell bodies of Purkinje GABAergic largest cerebellar neurons. PC have a very extensive dendritic arbor projected in the ML, and a very long axon that descends through the GCL and finishes onto the DCN (Palay and Chan-Palay, 1974).Classically, PC somata were the only constituents of the PCL (Palay and ChanPalay, 1974), but there are also identified as part this layer some interneurons as lugaro cells (LC) and other interneurons that make postsynaptic inhibitory GABAergic and glycinergic contacts with GO, PC, BS and SC (Kozareva et al., 2021). PC are arranged in a single layer, and their dendrites extend into the molecular layer (Haines & Dietrichs, 2012). PC is the sole outputs of the cerebellar cortex (Palay and Chan-Palay, 1974; Sillitoe et al., 2012).

The deepest layer of the cerebellar cortex, known as the granular layer, is adjacent to the white matter. It consists of different cell types, including GC, unipolar brush cells (UBC), and most significantly, granule cells (GR), which are the most abundant cells in the cerebellum (Eccles et al., 1964). Among these cells, GR and UBC are glutamatergic neurons, while most other cells in the cerebellar cortex are primarily GABAergic neurons (Apps & Garwicz, 2005). Cerebellar GR are small and are tightly packed in the GCL, with a thin axon that ascends to the ML where bifurcates forming what is known as the parallel fibers (pf) (Sillitoe et al., 2012; Voogd et al., 1996).

The unique output from the cerebellum to the rest of the brain is the DCN formed by a group of neurons in the most internal part of the cerebellar white matter, featuring three pairs-medial/fastigial, interposed, and lateral/dentate nuclei (Goodman et al., 1963). These nuclei, medially distributed, contain diverse excitatory (glutamatergic) and inhibitory (GABAergic and glycinergic) neurons (Kebschul et al., 2020). Recent classifications based on genetic markers revealed nucleus-specific inhibitory and excitatory neuron populations, offering functional diversity confined to distinct DCN subnuclei (Kebschul et al., 2020). DCN neurons, spontaneously active, predominantly receive inhibition from Purkinje cells and excitation from mossy fibers (Shinoda et al., 1992) (see Figure 3.), and also receive diverse modulation from various inputs (i.e., DAergic, serotoninergic, cholinergic, noradrenergic), forming the output to the rest of the brain, brainstem, and spinal cord (Carlson et al., 2021; Uusisaari et al., 2007; Novello et al., 2022). Recent insights suggest a more significant role for inhibitory neurons in DCN output (Judd et al., 2021). These neurons project to IO, indicating a nuanced role in the intricate cerebellar circuitry (Bagnall et al., 2009; Prekop et al., 2018; Ruigrok and Voogd, 1990). Additionally, DCN output cells provide feedback to GR

and GC in the cerebellar cortex (Ankri et al., 2015; Eyre and Nusser, 2016; Gao et al., 2016), contributing to a complex nucleocortical network with both excitatory and inhibitory influences (Gao et al., 2016; Houck & Person, 2015; Judd et al., 2021).

Numerous studies in both anatomical and functional realms have established a robust interconnection between the cerebellum and the striatum-cortico-limbic circuit (Bostan et al., 2013; Bostan and Strick, 2018; Rogers et al., 2011; Carta et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021; Yoshida et al., 2022; D'Ambra et al., 2023; Guarque-Chabrera el al; 2023). This intricate network has been supported by several key findings. Bostan et al. (2010) employed a retrograde transynaptic virus to unveil a disynaptic projection from the subthalamic nucleus of the basal ganglia to the cerebellar cortex, illustrating the connectivity between these structures (Bostan et al., 2010). Additionally, Rogers et al. (2011) elucidated two distinct glutamatergic pathways facilitating the link between the cerebellum and the mPFC. The first pathway encompasses a sequence involving the lateral nucleus, reticulotegmental nuclei, pedunculopontine nuclei, and VTA, ultimately reaching the mPFC (Forster & Blaha, 2003). The second pathway, also detailed by Rogers et al. (2011), encompasses the lateral nucleus, along with the mediodorsal and ventrolateral thalamus, eventually connecting to the mPFC. Both pathways contribute equally to the cerebellar modulation of dopamine release in the mPFC. Moreover, electrical stimulation of the DCNs, the main output nucleus of the vermis, evokes local action potentials and regulates the activity in the prelimbic (PL) cortex (Watson et al, 2014). Thus, the cerebellum and basal ganglia, traditionally considered independent structures, have direct connections that influence motor coordination, reward processing, and movement vigor (Yoshida et al, 2022; Washburn et al, 2024). In addition, recent electrophysiological evidence has provided valuable insights. Stimulation of cerebellar nuclei in mice of both sexes has been shown to modulate spiking activity in both the NAcc core and medial shell (D'Ambra et al., 2023, Doctoral dissertation).

Numerous anatomical investigations have identified direct dopaminergic projections from the ventral tegmental area to the cerebellar cortex (Ikai et al., 1992, 1994). Moreover, the cerebellum sends direct excitatory projections to the VTA, a brain region involved in reward processing and encoding (Watabe-Uchida et al., 2012; Carta et al., 2019; et al., Gil-Miravet 2021). Optogenetic activation of the cerebello-VTA projections was rewarding, and these projections were more active when mice explored the social chamber in a three-chamber social task (Carta et al, 2019). A tracing study from our lab, revealed the same direct projection from the DCNs to the VTA, which receives Purkinje axons from lobule VII of the vermis and controls the activity and plasticity of the cortico-striatal circuitry (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021).

Recent research, conducted in collaboration with Khodakhah's lab, has uncovered two previously uncharted IL- lobule VIII descending pathways. These pathways not only enable the direct regulation of cerebellar output (DCN) by the IL but also facilitate communication with the cerebellar cortex via the nucleocortical pathway mossy fibers and IO-ascending climbing fibers. Remarkably, both complementary pathways appear to have similar functional consequences, particularly in amplifying Pavlovian conditioned learning (Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2023, Doctoral dissertation).

When considering these collective findings, it becomes evident that the cerebellum's direct connections with the addiction circuitry are substantial. However, it is worth noting that the intricate ways in which these connections are established and worked are not yet fully comprehended and described. This underscores the need for further research to unravel the complexities of the cerebellum's role in addiction-related processes.

The cerebellum in addiction

Cerebellar responses in individuals with SUD

Cues associated with drug-action-reward connections appear to exert heightened influence in individuals with SUD, even following extended periods of abstinence (Everitt & Robbins, 2005; Hyman et al., 2006). These conditioned memories serve as potent motivational triggers for drug-seeking behavior. Investigations into cue reactivity among SUD patients have explored the ability of drug-associated cues to provoke conditioned emotional responses and craving. Notably, these studies reveal that the presentation of drug-related cues triggers drug craving and stimulates

cerebellar activity, regardless of the sensory modality of the cues (visual, olfactory, auditive, tactile) or the type of drug (cocaine, alcohol, cannabis, nicotine, heroin) (Grant et al., 1996; Wang et al., 1999; Anderson et al., 2006; Schneider et al., 2001; Martin-Sölch et al., 2001; Filbey et al., 2009; Olbrich et al., 2009; Lou et al., 2012; Xuan et al., 2019; Al-Khalil et al., 2020). However, it is important to note that while a positive correlation between self-reported cravings and cerebellar activity has been observed in some studies (Grant et al., 1996; Risinger et al., 2005), conflicting results have also emerged (Bonson et al., 2002). Notably, similar patterns of cerebellar activity have been documented in response to cocaine cues as well as other arousing stimuli, such as scripts evoking anger (Kilts et al., 2003). The cerebellum is commonly believed to function as part of an internal predictive mechanism, involved in associative learning processes related to both reward-seeking and fear responses, where prediction errors arise from disparities between anticipated and actual outcomes (Popa and Ebner, 2019). Additionally, several fMRI studies have noted cerebellar activation during fear extinction, with some highlighting activity in posterolateral regions (Linnman et al., 2012; Faul et al., 2020; Graner et al., 2020; Labrenz et al., 2022), while others emphasize activation in the vermis (Kattoor et al., 2014; Utz et al., 2015). Moreover, research has demonstrated heightened activation in vermal regions in response to both food and cocaine cues compared to neutral cues (Tomasi et al., 2015). These findings suggest that the cerebellum is involved in processing and retaining cues predictive of rewards and other behaviorally significant events, rather than being solely responsible for generating conscious experiences such as drug craving (Moreno-Rius & Miquel, 2017).

It is crucial to acknowledge that cerebellar activity demonstrates a strong correlation with the severity of addiction (Shen et al., 2017; Al-Khalil et al., 2020). Given that cuereactivity studies are typically conducted during withdrawal periods, the heightened cerebellar activity might arise from a potential mismatch between external cues (predicting drug presence) and the absence of expected internal cues (drug effects) triggered by cue presentation. In this context, cerebellar activity could be linked to a prediction error concerning the internal representation that anticipated sensory and rewarding outcomes of drug effects within a particular context. Notably, brain imaging

27

studies have indicated that the dorsal caudate, mPFC, and cerebellum exhibit greater activity when individuals with SUD were presented with a mismatch between their mental representation of drug effects and the context of drug consumption (De Pirro et al., 2018). In this study, individuals diagnosed with heroin and cocaine dependence were asked to envision drug use settings (home/outside) while imagining themselves engaging in drug use. The activity of the fronto-striatal-cerebellar network intensified when drug use was imaged in a context not associated with actual drug consumption, such as outside the home for heroin and at home for cocaine (De Pirro et al., 2018). Moreover, recent animal research has indicated that violations of reward expectations activate climbing fibers and specific subpopulations of granule cells in the cerebellum (Heffley and Hull, 2019; Wagner et al., 2017; Larry et al., 2019).

Human cue-reactivity studies have also explored the impact of drug treatment expectancy on cerebellar responses. Findings demonstrate that when drug treatment (methylphenidate) is anticipated, it elicits a more pronounced cerebellar response upon administration compared to an unexpected treatment (Volkow et al., 2003). However, these findings challenge the aforementioned mismatch hypothesis. Notably, research has revealed that the cerebellum remains iNAcctive when participants receive a placebo after expecting a drug (Volkow et al., 2003). Consequently, while expectations can amplify drug effects on the cerebellum, expectancy as a key component of the placebo response, does not involve the recruitment of cerebellar mechanisms.

Conditioned preferences towards drug-related cues play a significant role in shaping neural activity and the expression of perineuronal nets (PNNs) in the cerebellum.

Extensive evidence from preclinical studies has demonstrated the capacity of addictive drugs to induce Pavlovian conditioning (Bardo and Bevins, 2000; Cunningham et al., 2006; Tzschentke, 2007; McKendrick & Graziane, 2020). A widely used animal model for studying Pavlovian conditioning in drug addiction is CPP, wherein distinct contextual cues are paired with the drug, resulting in the development of an associative memory (CS+) (McKendrick & Graziane, 2020). The expression of this conditioned response is reflected in the preference for the drug-associated context.

Notably, the formation of drug-induced conditioned preferences involves various processes such as Pavlovian learning, motivation, and reward (McKendrick and Graziane, 2020).

Research focusing on cocaine-induced Pavlovian olfactory conditioning procedure in rodents consistently shows increased neural activity (cFos) in the granule cells of the cerebellar vermis, accompanied by a higher expression of perineuronal nets (PNNs) around Golgi (GC) interneurons within the same cerebellar region (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017). PNNs are extracellular matrix structures, expressed by several neuronal subpopulations, that restrict synaptic remodeling, potentially contributing to the persistence of drug memories (Grimpe & Silver, 2002; Fawcett et al., 2019). These cerebellar changes are specifically linked to animals that exhibit CPP and are not observed when cocaine is randomly paired with cues or in saline-treated animals (Carbo-Gas et al., 2017). Importantly, the increased cerebellar activity and PNN expression are correlated with the preference for drug-related cues in specific cerebellar regions (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017). Additionally, the impact of cocaine-induced conditioning on cerebellar activity is not replicated when animals are exposed to cocaine-related cues without the opportunity to express the conditioned response (Carbo-Gas et al., 2017).

Given that granule cell activity is known to encode various aspects of reward-related processes, such as reward anticipation and conditioned responses (Wagner et al., 2017), our findings suggest that granule cells might use drug-cue associative engrams to fine-tune action selection (Miquel et al., 2020). Specific subsets of granule cells are tuned to combinations of actions and rewards, allowing distinct subpopulations of Purkinje cells to learn the anticipated rewards for specific actions in particular contexts (Wagner et al., 2019; Kostadinov & Häusser, 2022). However, the extent to which the cerebellar cortex represents the drug-cue association remains unclear. Recent findings from our lab challenge the notion that the initial encoding of drug-cue associative memory involves the vermis. Disrupting glutamatergic transmission from parallel fibers to Purkinje synapses reduced PNN expression around GC interneurons and impaired the consolidation of cocaine-induced CPP without affecting its acquisition (Carbo-Gas

et al., 2017). Furthermore, enzymatic digestion of PNNs around GC interneurons in the posterior vermis affected the short-term memory of cocaine-induced CPP but not its acquisition (Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022), suggesting that the drug-induced memory engram might initially be encoded elsewhere and subsequently conveyed to the vermis for stabilization.

Previous studies on the role of the cerebellum in Pavlovian conditioning have indicated that specific regions within the cerebellar cortex are involved in the acquisition and short-term expression of conditioned motor responses (Galliano et al., 2013). Stimulation of mossy fibers projecting to the granule cell layer replicates the ability of the conditioned stimulus to trigger conditioned blink responses (Steinmetz et al., 1989; Albergaria et al., 2018). Additionally, fear conditioning processes, including acquisition, consolidation, reconsolidation, and extinction, have been linked to the cerebellar vermis (Sacchetti et al., 2002, 2007; Utz et al., 2015). Several studies have examined the molecular processes involved in fear learning and memory, particularly focusing on Long-Term Potentiation (Sacchetti et al., 2004; Zhu et al., 2007). In mice, after fear acquisition, there is observed heightened GABAergic signaling originated from molecular layer interneurons targeting Purkinje cells (Scelfo et al., 2008) and adjacent molecular layer interneurons (MLIs) in cerebellar lobules V/VI (Dubois and Liu, 2021). Notably, the increased granule cell activity observed in conditioned animals might enhance the inhibitory effect of molecular interneurons on Purkinje cells, subsequently facilitating cerebellar outflow by reducing Purkinje inhibitory control over neurons in the DCN (Dizon & Khodakhah, 2011). Moreover, cocaine may exert an unconditioned effect by reducing Purkinje cell activity (Jiménez-Rivera et al., 2000).

Contribution of the cerebellum-infralimbic interactions to drug-induced conditioned preferences

In recent studies, we have explored the connection between prefrontal cortex dysfunction and cerebellar responses in the context of cocaine-induced conditioning (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019; Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022). It is worth noting that dysfunction in the medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC) plays a central role in the pathophysiology of SUD (Mc Farl & Kalivas, 2001; Goldstein & Volkow, 2011), as well

as in various neuropsychiatric conditions often comorbid with SUD, such as schizophrenia, autism, obsessive-compulsive disorder, and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (Hester, 2004; Robbins et al., 2012; Winstanley et al., 2010, Couto-Ovejero et al., 2023). Interestingly, individuals suffering from these neuropsychiatric disorders are at a heightened risk of developing SUD (Ersche et al., 2020; Miquel et al., 2019). Many of these patients also exhibit alterations in cerebellar functions (Moulton et al., 2014; Miquel et al., 2019; Brady et al., 2019; Miterko et al., 2019; Kelly et al., 2020).

Our recent studies have focused on understanding cerebellar responses when cocaineinduced conditioning occurs alongside mPFC impairment (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019; 2021, Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022a). Specifically, deactivation of the infralimbic cortex (IL) - a subregion of the mPFC - promotes the acquisition of a preference for cues associated with cocaine (Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022a). Importantly, IL deactivation during drug learning has an impact on neural activity and the expression of perineuronal nets (PNNs) in the posterior cerebellar vermis. This IL deactivation selectively increases activity in synapses expressing vesicular glutamate transporter 2 (vGluT2), without affecting vGluT1-related activity. Furthermore, it upregulates PNNs around neurogranin+ PNN-expressing GC (Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022a). These distinct cerebellar changes appear to result from the interplay between IL impairment and cocaine-induced learning, as neither of these effects is observed when the drug is randomly associated with contextual cues. A decade ago, we hypothesized that prefrontal dysfunction might enhance cerebellar responsiveness when exposed to addictive substances repeatedly (Miquel et al., 2009). Our recent findings lend support to this hypothesis, suggesting that drug use in the presence of prefrontal dysfunction can lead to a functional reorganization of the prefrontal-cerebellar network, amplifying the impact of drugs on behavior.

Over the past decade, research has unveiled the existence of bidirectional anatomical and functional connections between the mPFC and cerebellum (Watson et al., 2014; Pisano et al., 2021; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). These cerebellar-mPFC interactions are mediated by various brain regions, including the thalamus, basal ganglia, and VTA

31

(Moers-Hornikx et al., 2009; Watabe-Uchida et al., 2012; Carta et al., 2019). Notably, a dopaminergic projection from the VTA to the cerebellum releases detectable dopamine (DA) levels in specific cerebellar regions, including the posterior vermis (lobules VII–X), the right and left hemispheres, and the fastigial, interposed, and dentate nuclei (Glaser et al., 2006). In return, the cerebellar cortex influences DA activity through several independent pathways. One such pathway involves monosynaptic glutamatergic input from DCN, which targets both dopaminergic and non-dopaminergic neurons in the VTA (Snider et al., 2021) and projects to the mPFC (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). Additionally, the cerebellum connects with the VTA via the reticulotegmental and pedunculopontine nuclei (Forster & Blaha, 2003) and various thalamic nuclei, including the mediodorsal, ventrolateral, and ventromedial thalamus (Rogers et al., 2011; Kelly et al., 2020).

Functionally, it has been demonstrated that the cerebellum modulates cortical functions within the cerebral cortex (Chen et al., 2014; Gao et al., 2018; Kelly et al., 2020; McAfee et al., 2022) and can regulate activity throughout the striatum-corticolimbic circuitry (Carta et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021; Yoshida et al., 2022; Washburn et al., 2024). Simultaneous activation of the cerebral cortex and cerebellum enhances activity and plasticity, including long-term potentiation and long-term depression, in the cortico-striatal pathway (Chen et al., 2014). Our recent studies have revealed that deactivation of the posterior vermis (lobule VIII) during the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP significantly facilitates drug learning. This effect is associated with increased neuronal activity in the Int and Lat deep cerebellar nuclei (DCN), as well as in the mPFC and NAcc, and all striatal subdivisions except the ventrolateral striatum (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). Another consequence of lesioning the posterior vermis during drug-induced learning is the enhanced expression of PNNs around GABA/Parvalbumin+ interneurons in both the PL and IL cortices. Prior research has shown that the degradation of PNNs around PL parvalbumin+ interneurons can prevent cocaine-induced conditioning (Slaker et al., 2015). Thus, disrupting the cerebellar cortex in the posterior vermis potentiates neural activity and mechanisms

for synaptic stabilization within the addiction circuitry, likely facilitating drug-induced learning.

The use of DREADDs in neuroscience

DREADDs, or Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs, encompass a sophisticated method involving the manipulation of receptor proteins through targeted changes in the DNA of endogenous G-protein coupled receptors. This technique involves the modification of proteins to interact with previously unknown small molecule chemical triggers (Forkmann & Dangelmayr, 1980; Strobel, 1998; Sternson & Roth, 2014). Over the last couple of decades, numerous chemogenetic (also referred to as 'chemical genetic') (Bishop et al., 1998; Strader et al., 1991; Chen et al., 2005; Sternson & Roth, 2014) platforms have been developed, proving to be particularly valuable for neuroscientists and researchers in the neurobiological field.

The fields of integrative neurosciences have experienced a transformative shift with the advent of chemogenetic and optogenetic techniques, providing novel tools to selectively manipulate the activity of specific neuronal populations or neurotransmitter systems with enhanced precision (Sternson & Roth, 2014; Roth, 2016; Wiegert et al., 2017). While optogenetics enables rapid and phasic modulation of neuronal activity with high temporal precision, chemogenetics offers the advantage of prolonged modulation, making it particularly suitable for investigating tonic phenomena (Whissell et al., 2016), such as the role of dopamine in motivational processes.

Among the arsenal of chemogenetic tools, have emerged as a widely used approach, often referred to as a biological "lock-and-key" system for selectively manipulating cell activity through G-protein signaling pathways. This innovative technique, originally pioneered by the Roth's research group (Armbruster et al., 2007), involves a G-protein-coupled receptor (GPCR) modelled from a muscarinic receptor that can be efficiently expressed in neuronal cell membranes but lack a natural ligand for activation, which acts as the "lock." This receptor is genetically modified to exclusively respond to clozapine-N-oxide (CNO), they exhibit responsiveness to this inert compound

commonly referred to as the "key." CNO which can be administered systemically or intracranially to interact with DREADD receptors, is a metabolite derived from the atypical antipsychotic clozapine, and under typical circumstances, it might lack significant pharmacological activity (Armbruster et al., 2007).

One particularly well-known variant among DREADDs is hM4Di, a modified version of the M4 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor. Upon binding with CNO, this receptor triggers a process resulting in membrane hyperpolarization. This is achieved by reducing cAMP signaling and enhancing the activation of inward rectifying potassium channels (Armbruster et al., 2007; Rogan & Roth, 2011). Consequently, this leads to a temporary inhibition of neuronal activity akin to the effects observed after natural activation of the M4 receptor. On the other hand, hM3Dq, another commonly employed variant, is an engineered version of the M3 muscarinic receptor. Activation of this receptor by CNO initiates the phospholipase C cascade, causing changes in intracellular calcium levels and resulting in burst-like firing of neurons (Armbruster et al., 2007; Rogan & Roth, 2011). In addition to hM3Dq and hM4Di, there are further options designed to elicit neuronal excitation. rM3Ds, for instance, induces neuronal depolarization through G-protein mediated processes, such as increases in cAMP (Dong et al., 2010; Ferguson, et al., 2013). These advancements in DREADD technology have revolutionized neuroscience by providing researchers with a potent tool for controlling neuronal activity in a controlled and reversible manner.

DREADDs offer a significant advantage in the field of behavioral neuroscience due to their capacity to manipulate brain systems through the administration of an activating ligand via systemic injection, effectively enabling a form of "remote control" over neural activity (Rogan & Roth, 2011). In many instances, this approach minimizes the need for invasive procedures and allows for precise control over the extent of anatomical coverage. In typical scenarios, an initial surgical procedure is necessary for the intracranial delivery of viral constructs that contain the DREADD transgene, along with a promoter and a fluorescent reporter. Consequently, this approach allows for the real-time modulation of targeted neural systems in accordance with the experimental demands, with only a minimal delay associated with the injection. Additionally, this technique eliminates the need for tethering or the use of cranial implants. As a result, animals can seamlessly engage in various task environments, even those that involve ceilings or guillotine doors, without the necessity of altering the task apparatus to accommodate cranial hardware and connector elements.

Administering CNO through systemic injections presents distinct advantages and disadvantages compared to intracranial microinjections. The efficiency of the injection method results in a reduction in the required personnel time. Furthermore, the adaptability of DREADD-based manipulations makes it possible to combine them seamlessly with other neuroscience methodologies, including intracranial cannulation and electrophysiological recordings. Nevertheless, it is crucial to recognize that local infusion provides a unique advantage in terms of precise temporal control over DREADD activation. Utilizing a cannula for local infusion allows for finer granularity and more precise regulation of when DREADDs are activated. This capability not only facilitates the exploration of neural circuit dynamics but also diminishes the volume of CNO that needs to be administered. Given these considerations, it becomes essential to thoroughly assess our experimental procedure and determine the most suitable administration approach based on the specific requirements of our research goals.

In addiction research, DREADDs offer a valuable tool for investigating various behavioral phenomena such as psychomotor sensitization, drug self-administration, and CPP. For example, in self-administration paradigms, it has been shown that activation of designer receptors that stimulate Gq signaling pathways in dopamine neurons of the VTA enhances cocaine seeking behavior. Conversely, engaging inhibitory Gi/o signaling pathways in dopamine neurons has been shown to weaken the reinforcing and priming effects of cocaine (Mahler et al., 2018). Furthermore, it has been demonstrated how the mPFC and nucleus NAcc influence the perception of an interoceptive cue associated with a combination of nicotine and alcohol (N + A) using DREADDs. The results of the study indicate that the projections from the mPFC-PL to the NAcc play a significant role in regulating the sensitivity to the interoceptive effects of the N + A compound cue (Randall et al., 2019). Another example is the study by Buchta et al. (2017) which investigates how dopamine from the VTA regulates intrinsic

35

inhibition in the prefrontal cortex PFC combining DREADDs electrophysiology and optogenetic techniques. They have seen that dopamine reduces intrinsic inhibition in PFC neurons, and this effect is potentiated by cocaine.

Collectively, the utilization of DREADDs enables researchers to delve into the implicate circuitry and intracellular signaling mechanisms that underlie addictive behavior. This technique provides a mean to address circuit-mapping inquiries that were previously beyond reach due to technological constraints.
OBJECTIVES AND HYPOTHESIS

The objectives of this thesis are grounded in several key premises:

- 1. **Cerebellar Role in Drug-induced Conditioned Memories:** The cerebellar cortex plays an inhibitory role in the acquisition of cocaine-induced Pavlovian conditioned memory.
- 2. Cerebellar activity and cocaine-induced conditioned preference: Increased neural activity in the posterior cerebellum is observed in rodents that have acquired a preference for contextual cues associated with cocaine.
- Cerebellar lesion and cocaine-induced conditioning: A lesion in the dorsal posterior vermis increases the fraction of animals that express cocaine-induced odor conditioning.
- Cerebellar connections with the addiction circuit: The cerebellum is intricately connected with prefronto-striatal circuits that have previously been implicated in addictive behavior.

The broad objective of this research is to comprehensively investigate the role of the cerebellum during the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP, shedding light on its interactions with other critical components of the striatum-cortico-limbic system, which is involved in SUD.

To achieve this, we outline the following **specific aims** for each chapter of the thesis:

Chapter 1: To explore the neural activity patterns within various cerebellar regions (dorsal vermis, dorsal para-vermis, Crus1, Crus 2) in rats that exhibit conditioned cocaine preference as compared with rats that do not.

Chapter 2: To investigate the impact of activating and deactivating the posterior cerebellum, specifically lobule VIII of the vermis, using DREADDs on the acquisition of cocaine-induced place preference.

Chapter 3: Propose an explanatory model for the effects of a lesion in LOBULE VIII of the cerebellar vermis on the acquisition of CPP using chemogenetic inhibition of the DCNs.

Chapter 4: To further explore the cerebellar modulation of the VTA and IL activity through the use of DREADDs and *Cre*-dependent strategies.

In line with these specific aims, we propose the following general hypothesis:

General Hypothesis: The modulation of neuronal activity in different parts of the cerebellum affects the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP.

Building upon this overarching hypothesis, we outline **our predictions** for each chapter:

Chapter 1: We predict that neural activity in the dorsal vermis of the cerebellum will be heightened in animals that develop cocaine-induced CPP.

Chapter 2: We expect that DREADD constructs will exhibit expression across diverse neuronal subpopulations within lobule VIII, encompassing granule cells (GC), Purkinje neurons, and Golgi cells. Our hypothesis posits distinct outcomes based on the specific neuronal targets of DREADD expression. First, if the DREADD selectively localizes within Purkinje neurons, we expect that deactivating these neurons in the dorsal vermis during the acquisition phase will elevate the number of animals exhibiting CPP. Conversely, activating Purkinje neurons during the same phase should diminish CPP. Next, if the DREADD predominantly expresses in granule neurons, we predict contrasting effects. Deactivation of granule neurons should reduce the number of animals exhibiting CPP, while activation should elevate CPP incidence. In the case of DREADD expression within Golgi interneurons, we anticipate that inhibition will decrease CPP, while excitation will increase it. Lastly, if the DREADD is expressed across all neuronal subpopulations, the inhibition or excitation of Purkinje cells should exert a significant influence on behavior. This effect is crucial, as Purkinje cells represent the final neural gateway before the DCNs, which serve as the primary output to the

broader brain circuitry. Thus, manipulating Purkinje cell activity is likely to play a central role in shaping behavior within the context of cocaine-induced CPP.

Chapter 3: The lesion of lobule VIII in the cerebellar vermis by quinolinic acid (QA) is expected to elevate the number of animals developing CPP. Meanwhile, the inactivation of DCNs using the DREADD AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi) is predicted to counteract the facilitation of CPP acquisition induced by the lobule VIII lesion.

Chapter 4: The infusion of pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry, a *cre*-dependent inhibitory DREADD, in the DCNs and pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH into the VTA, is expected to selectively express DREADDs in the glutamatergic projection from the DCNs to VTA. Inactivating this pathway should decrease activity in the VTA and IL.

By pursuing these specific objectives and testing these hypotheses, our research aims to advance our understanding of the intricate role played by the cerebellum in the development of cocaine-induced CPP and its interactions with crucial components of the addiction circuitry. Chapter 1: Neural activity changes in the cerebellar cortex of rats trained in cocaine-induced preference conditioning.

Overview. In the last years the field of neuroscience has shed light on the critical role of the cerebellum in drug addiction, particularly emphasizing its involvement in the associative learning processes linking drug use to contextual cues. Our prior research has already demonstrated that the cerebellum undergoes notable changes in plasticity and neural activity during the acquisition of drug-context memories. In this study, we aimed to replicate and expand upon these findings in a biased conditioned preference procedure in which rats were conditioned with cocaine to the non-preferred configuration. We combined a texturized floor and olfactory cues as CS.

Questions and aims. How affect the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP to the activity of different regions in the cerebellar cortex as the vermis, paravermis or hemispheres? Our investigation addressed neural activity patterns using c-Fos expression within specific regions of the cerebellum. Specifically, we focused on the granular and Purkinje layers in lobules VII and VIII of the vermis, paravermis, and Crus 1 and Crus 2 of the hemispheres.

Hypotheses. We predict that neural activity in the dorsal vermis increases in animals that exhibit cocaine-induced CPP.

Highlights. Rats exhibiting a preference for cocaine-associated cues (odor/tactile) showed increased neural activity in the granule cell layer of the posterior cerebellar vermis (lobule VIII). No effect of cocaine-induced conditioning in cerebellar hemispheres, a notable trend was observable in the paravermis lobule VIII. These results bolster the concept that the posterior vermis activity is modified during the formation of Pavlovian memories linked to drug use. The increased neural activity in the granule cell layer could reveal a context-specific response selection that anticipates drug availability.

Keywords: Addiction, Preference Conditioning, Cocaine, Cerebellum.

METHODOLOGY

Subjects. The present study includes 38 male Sprague Dawley rats weighting 270-350g (Janvier, ST Berthevin Cedex, France) at the time of behavioral experiments. Rats were housed individually in the animal facilities (Jaume I University, Spain) under standard conditions (12-h light cycle from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM) with access to food and water *ad libitum*. Before beginning with behavioral procedures, rats were handled for 3 days and habituated to experimental protocols. Experiments were conducted during the first 5 hours of the light cycle. All animal procedures were approved by the local Animal Welfare Ethics Committee and Empowered Body (2018/VSC/PEA/0139) and adhered to the European Community Council directive (2010/63/EU), Spanish directive BOE 53/2013, and local directive DOGV 13/26/2007.

Pharmacological agents. Cocaine hydrochloride (Alcaliber S.A., Madrid, Spain) was dissolved in a saline solution and administered intraperitoneally (IP, 10 mg/kg). Saline solution was used as a control vehicle.

Conditioned Place Preference. This procedure was conducted in an opaque, oblong corridor (90 x 20 x 60 cm) that included two lateral black chambers (20 x 20 x 60 cm) located on opposite sides. Two days before the training, animals were habituated to the apparatus in a 15-minute session without texturized floor (stainless-steel floor with perforated small holes or big holes) (Leroy Merlin SL., Alcobendas, ES) or olfactory cues (lemon or almond) (Gran Velada SL., Zaragoza, ES). For the preconditioning preference test (Figure 4A, 4B), rats were placed in the central chamber and were free to move across the corridor in a 20 min drug-free test in which the two olfactory and tactile cues configurations (lemon + big holes or almond + small holes) were presented simultaneously but in the opposite arms of the corridor. All the test sessions were videotaped and scored by a blind observer. The first five minutes were not considered to allow the animal to explore the location of the cues. In the conditioning phase (Figure 4A, 4B), the least preferred stimulus configuration for each animal acted as CS+ and was paired with IP cocaine (10 mg/kg). On alternate days, the other configuration was associated with IP saline injections (CS-). For each pairing session, rats were confined in one of the lateral chambers of the apparatus for 25 min. Therefore, four cocaine- and four saline-paired sessions were conducted on alternate days (Figure 4B). The preference test was identical to the preconditioning test and was carried out 24 hours after the last conditioning session and 48 hours following the last cocaine administration (Figure 4A, 1B). The location of the cues in the corridor was counterbalanced between animals. In addition to the paired group, we included a control group in which the least preferred contextual configuration was associated randomly with either cocaine (10 mg/Kg) or saline (**Figure 4B**). This group allowed controlling effects of cocaine in the absence of learning on cerebellar activity.



Figure 4. A) Experimental timeline. Different stages of the experimental procedure and the behavioral protocol. **B) Schematics of behavioral paradigms**. Schematic representation of the CPP apparatus, the biased procedure, the conditioning schedule for the Paired and Unpaired groups and the preference test.

Brain sampling. All animals were perfused transcardially 60 min following the last preference test using saline (0.9%), heparin (0.006%) (Heparin sodium salt from porcine intestinal mucosa; CAT# H3393; Sigma-Aldrich, Madrid, Spain) and then 4% paraformaldehyde (Paraformaldehyde powder, 95%; CAT#158127; Sigma-Aldrich, Madrid, Spain), under anesthesia with sodium pentobarbital (30 mg/kg) (Dolethal 100 mL, Vetoquinol E.V.S.A., Madrid, Spain). Brains were extracted and stored with the same fixative for 24h at 4°C. After that, the tissue was immersed in sucrose solution (30%) with sodium azide (2%) (Sodium azide; Cat# 1.06688.0100; Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) until the brain sank at 4°C. Sagittal sections were obtained at 40 μ m with a cryostat microtome (Microm HM560, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Barcelona, Spain) and stored at –22°C in cryoprotectant solution.

Immunofluorescence and imaging. Immunolabeling was performed on free-floating sections. We used c-Fos immunofluorescent staining as a neural activity marker. Sections were incubated for 48h at 4°C with rabbit anti-c-Fos (1:500; Synaptic Systems, Goettingen, Germany; Cat# 226003) in PBST. Next day, brain tissue was exposed to donkey anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 647 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-31573) as secondary antibody in PBST for two hours.

Image acquisition and analysis. Laser intensity, gain, and offset remained stable across animals. Tile-scan Z-stack images and image magnifications of the vermis (lobule VII and lobule VII) (Figure 5A), paravermis (lobule VII and lobule VIII) (Figure 5B) and, crus I and crus II (Figure 5C) were acquired using confocal microscopy (Leica DMi8, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany). We used Leica Application Suite X (LAS X, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to perform maximal projections of the Z-stacks and Fiji free software (Schindelin et al., 2012) for image analysis. cFos+ cells (intense and somatic red labeling) were estimated in two images per rat in all the animals within a ROI of 580 x 580 μm.



Figure 5. Diagrams of sagittal sections of the cerebellum. A) Lobules VII and VIII from the vermis (medial region) *B*) Lobules VII and VIII from the paravermis (medial-lateral). *C*) Crus I and crus II from the hemisphere (lateral). *D*) Schematics of sagittal section of the different layers of the cerebellar cortex.ML, molecular layer. WM, white matter. PCL, Purkinje cell layer.

Experimental design and statistics. We used a total sample size of 37 animals, 7-8 animals per group. From the total sample of paired rats (N=29), we were interested in comparing cerebellar activity of those exhibiting the highest and the lowest preference for cocaine-related cues. To this end, we employed a data-driven approach based on their preference score, dividing our sample into two groups: Rats showing the highest preference score (Q1) and those with the lowest ones (Q4). These two groups were compared with the unpaired control group. Statistical analyses were performed using

GraphPad Prism 9 software (GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). Given the nonnormal distribution of our data, attributed to the segregation of animals into preferent and non-preferent groups, we opted for non-parametric analysis. To assess pre-post conditioning within group differences we used Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed rank test. Moreover, to assess differences between groups, we employed the Kruskal-Wallis test, followed by multiple comparisons using Dunn's test. Data are presented as individual and group scores (Median and 95% Confidence Intervals; 95% CI). In those cases in which a significant difference was observed, we calculated the effect size of that difference as the Median difference (*MD* = Median Group1 – Median Group2) and its 95% CI, to estimate the magnitude of the difference.

RESULTS



Figure 6. (A) Percentage of preference for the CS+ before and after cocaine-induced conditioning. (B) Percentage of preference for the CS+ in Q1,Q4 and Unp groups pre and post conditioning (C). Percentage of preference for the CS+ in Q1, Q4 and Unp groups post conditioning. Data are shown as scatterplots (each plot represents the preference score for each animal) and median (horizontal lines) plot with 95% CI (vertical lines). P values are shown on the top for each group comparison.

We used a total of 29 cocaine/CS+ paired animals for this experiment. In the preconditioning test, the rats showed a median preference score of 41 with a 95% CI [35, 44] and in the post-conditioning test, the median preference score was 59 with a 95% CI [51, 67]. Moreover, a Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed rank test revelated significant differences between pre-conditioning and post-conditioning, indicating that the animals acquired cocaine-induced conditioning under a biased procedure [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = 21 [14,75, 27.60], p < 0.0001]. Descriptive statistic revelated that within the 1th quartile, rats exhibited a preference score \geq 69. The 4th quartile encompassed rats showing a preference score for the CS+ in the post-conditioning test \leq of 50 (**Figure 6A**). After splitting the sample in Q1 and Q4 animals, we compared pre- and postconditioning preference scores within each group by means of Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed rank test: Q4 [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = -6 [-20, 5], p = 0.0781], Q1[$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] =-34 [24, 48], p =0.0078] and Unpaired [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] =-8.5 [,-39,16], p = 0.1211]. (**Figure 6B**) Only Q1 group showed a significant pre-post difference in preference score.

Cocaine-induced conditioned preference increases c-Fos expression in lobule VIII of the vermis.

In our analysis, we specifically directed our attention to c-Fos activity within the dorsal region of lobules VIII and VII, spanning vermis sections from ML: 0 to 0.10 mm. The choice of this cerebellar region was based on our prior research in mice which demonstrated that cocaine-induced conditioned preference correlates with an increased neuronal activity in the dorsal region of the posterior vermis (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a, 2014b, Rodríguez-Borillo et al., 2023.)



Figure 7. c-Fos expression in the dorsal region of lobules VIII and VII of the cerebellar vermis. (A-B) Number of c-Fos positive cells/mm² in lobule VIII and VII, 60 min after the post-conditioning test in the Q4 (n = 7), Q1 (n = 7), and Unp (n = 8) groups. Data are shown as scatterplots (each dot represents the preference score for each animal) and median (horizontal lines) with 95% CI (vertical lines). Representative images of c-Fos staining in lobule VIII and VII for each experimental group appear on the right. All images were taken at 20x magnification. Scale bar 150 μ m. Brightness was standardized across images. P values are shown on the top for each group comparison.

A Kruskal–Wallis test showed significant effects in the number of c-Fos+ cells in lobule VII (H (3) = 12.31, P=0.0004) and lobule VII (H (3) = 5.931, P = 0.0460). (**Figure 7A**). In lobule VIII Dunn's multiple comparisons revealed that c-Fos expression increased in Q1 rats regarding the groups not expressing preference [Δ_{Q4-Q1} [95% CI] = -338,0 [-480

,-180,0], P = 0.0046] and Δ_{Q1-Unp} [95% CI] = -312 [-470,-102], P = 0,0104] (**Figure 7A**). However, Dunn's multiple comparisons test for lobule VII revealed that the number of c-Fos+ neurons in the Q1 group was not different from that of the Q4 [Δ_{Q4-Q1} [95% CI] = -306[-546, -54], P = 0.1312] and Unp [$\Delta_{Q1f-Unp}$ [95% CI] = -312 [-432, -60], P = 0.0812] groups (**Figure 7B**).

To address whether c-Fos expression in the granular layer might be related to the expression of preference for cocaine-related cues in a biased CPP procedure, we calculated Spearman *r* correlations coefficients (rho). We observed a significant relationship between c-Fos expression and cocaine-induced preference in lobule VIII (r = 0.5223; P=0.0065) and lobule VII (r = 0.5983; P = 0.0016) (**Figure 8A,B**). In summary, the expression of preference for cocaine-related cues was associated with an increase in c-Fos expression in LOBULE VIII and LOBULE VII of the vermis.



Figure 8. cFos expression in the granular layer of the posterior vermis is related to the expression of preference for cocainerelated cues. Scatter plots representing the relationship between the % of preference for the CS+ and c-Fos+ neurons/mm² and Spearman r correlations coefficients (Rho) in (A) LOBULE VIII and (B) LOBULE VII. All groups are pooled together (n = 22); Q4 (n = 7)(clear blue), Q1 (n = 7) (dark blue), and Unp (n = 8)(grey) groups. P values are shown on the top for each group comparison.

Furthermore, we extended examination our to encompass the same lobules in the paravermis, covering ML: 0.4 to 0.9 mm sections. The paravermis constitutes the central part of the cerebellar hemispheres, situated laterally to the vermis when the medial nucleus of the DCN becomes evident in a sagittal section. We also explored Crus I and

Crus II within the cerebellar hemispheres, covering ML: 2.10 to 2.62 mm sections. We selected these cerebellar regions because they are renowned for their involvement in

non-motor functions and a diverse array of cognitive processes, including social behavior (Van Overwalle, et al., 2020). Notably, Crus II aligns with lobule VII in mediolateral coordinates (Buckner et al. 2011). Moreover, using resting-state functional connectivity between the cerebellum and prefrontal cortex have been found coherence between crus II-lobule VIIB and the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex and crus I-VIIB/VIIIA border and the anterior prefrontal cortex (Krienen and Buckner 2009).

When we went laterally (ML: 0.4 to 0.9) up to the paravermis, Kruskal–Wallis test dit not show significant effects in the number of c-Fos+ cells either in lobule VIII (H (3) = 2.821; p=0.2515) or lobule VII (H (3) = 1.189, p = 0.5709) (**Figure 9A,B**). These results suggest that differences in c-Fos expression are primarily associated with the medial part of the posterior cerebellum.



Figure 9. c-Fos expression in the dorsal region of lobules VIII and VII of the cerebellar Paravermis. (A-B) Number of c-Fos positive cells/mm² in lobule VIII and VII, 60 min after the post-conditioning test in the Q4 (n = 7), Q1 (n = 6), and Unp (n = 8) groups. Data are shown as scatterplots (each plot represents the preference score for each animal) and median (horizontal lines) plot with 95% CI (vertical lines). Representative pictures of c-Fos staining in lobule VIII and VII for each experimental group appear on the right. All images were taken at 20x magnification. Scale bar 150 μ m. Brightness was standardized across images. P values are shown on the top for each group comparison.

In the hemispheres (ML: 2.10 to 2.62), Kruskal–Wallis test showed no significant effects in the number of c-Fos+ cells either in Crus 1 left (H (3) = 4.035, P=0.1327) (Figure 10A) or right (H (3) = 1.581, P = 0.4690 (Figure 10B). In Crus 2, Kruskal–Wallis



Figure 10. c-Fos expression in the dorsal region of Crus 1 and Crus 2 lobules in the left and right hemispheres. (A to D) Number of c-Fos positive cells/ mm^2 in Crus 1 and Crus 2 60 min after the post-conditioning test in the Q4 (n = 7), Q1 (n = 6), and Unp (n = 8) groups. Data are shown as scatterplots (each plot represents the preference score for each animal) and median (horizontal lines) plot with 95% CI (vertical lines). Representative pictures of c-Fos staining in Crus 1 and Crus 2 for each experimental group appear on the right. All images were taken at 20x magnification. Scale bar 150 μ m. Brightness was standardized across images. P values are shown on the top for each group comparison.

on the left (H (3) =1.382, P=0.5166) and right (H (3) = 1.581, P=0.469) hemispheres result in no significant c-Fos differences (**Figure 10C,D**).

These results suggest that neuronal activity in these more lateral regions of the cerebellar cortex is not related to drug-induced Pavlovian conditioning.

CONCLUSIONS

The present study delved into neural activity patterns assessed through c-Fos expression within specific regions of the cerebellum in rats trained to acquire cocaineinduced conditioned preference. Our findings demonstrate that rats expressing a strong preference for cocaine-associated cues (Q1) exhibited elevated neural activity in the granule cell layer of the dorsal posterior cerebellar vermis (specifically, lobule VIII) in contrast to Q4 and Unpaired groups. Most of the activated cells were identified as granular cells and Golgi interneurons by their size. As expected, our investigation revealed a positive correlation between the strength of preference for cocaine-related contextual cues and neuronal activity observed in lobule VII and lobule VIII. The involvement of lobule VII is less evident than that of lobule VIII, although when considering the medians of each group for c-Fos expression, it is clear that similar trends exist in both lobules. Notably, we observed no effect of cocaine-induced conditioning on neuronal activity either in the paravermis or the hemispheres. These findings suggest that only the posterior vermis appears to be part of the network involved in drug-related conditioned memory.

These findings offer robust support for the concept that neural activity within the posterior vermis undergoes modifications during the formation and retention of Pavlovian memory associated with drug experience no matter the paradigm used. The heightened neural activity in the granule cell layer was not an effect of cocaine treatment per se but of the cocaine-induced learning and could indicate a context-specific response selection that anticipates the availability of the drug. This sheds light on the intricate neural processes underlying drug-associated memory formation and reinforces the role of the cerebellum in appetitive Pavlovian memory.

Chapter 2: Chemogenetic activation and inhibition of the vermis (Lobule VIII) to modulate the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioned preference.

Overview. In accordance with the results of the previous chapter, early descriptive studies in mice unveiled the involvement of two distinct neuronal populations within the posterior cerebellar cortex, granule cells and Golgi interneurons, in the formation of associative drug-context memories. Other investigations from Miquel's lab, which employed lesions and temporary deactivation techniques, have pointed to the involvement of the posterior vermis in the inhibitory regulation of preferences for stimuli linked to cocaine. However, these interventions lacked cell-specificity.

Questions and aims. Can we prevent or facilitate the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP inhibiting or activating the vermis LVIII using chemogenetic tools? Our research aimed to evaluate the function of lobule VIII in the establishment of conditioning preferences for stimuli associated with cocaine availability using DREADDs. This research involves both activation and inhibition of lobule VIII in the vermis.

Hypotheses. The effect of chemogenetic activation or inhibition will be contingent upon the specific neuronal subpopulations targeted by the DREADDs. This efficacy will be determined by the neural circuitry involving the DREADD-expressing neurons and their connectivity with Purkinje cells, which serve as the final neural gateway before DCNs. We hypothesize that deactivating these neurons in the vermis during the acquisition phase will increase the number of animals exhibiting. Conversely, activating Purkinje neurons during the same phase is expected to decrease CPP.

Highlights. hSyn promoter seems to be exclusively expressed in interneuron populations, Golgi cells in the granular layer and basket and stellate cells in the molecular layer. Activation of molecular and Golgi interneurons by hm3D (Gq)-CNO increased preference for cocaine-related contextual cues. Inhibition of interneurons of the cerebellar cortex by hm4D(Gi)-CNO prevented the acquisition of cocaine-induced preference conditioning.

Keywords: Addiction, DREADDs, Conditioned Place Preference, Cocaine, Cerebellum

METHODOLOGY

Subjects. The present study includes 35 male Sprague Dawley rats (n=6-8 each group) (Janvier, ST Berthevin Cedex, France) weighting 270-350g at the time of stereotaxic surgery. Rats were housed individually in the animal facilities (Jaume I University, Spain) under standard conditions (12-h light cycle from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM, with access to food and water *ad libitum*. Before beginning with behavioral procedures, animals were handled for 3 days and habituated to experimental protocols. Animal procedures were approved by the local Animal Welfare Ethics Committee and Empowered Body (2018/VSC/PEA/0139) and adhered to the European Community Council directive (2010/63/EU), Spanish directive BOE 53/2013, and local directive DOGV 13/26/2007.

Pharmacological agents, adenoviruses and DREADDs. Cocaine hydrochloride (Alcaliber S.A., Madrid, Spain) was dissolved in a 0.90% saline solution and administered intraperitoneally (IP, 10 mg/kg). Saline solution was used as a control vehicle. Anesthesia was induced by isoflurane (1000mg/g) (Isoflutek 250ml, Laboratorios Karizoo S.A., Barcelona, Spain) using a Isotec 5 isoflurane anesthesia vaporizer (Datex-Ohmeda Inc., Madison, WI). AAV5-hSyn-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry (Titer≥ 3×10¹² vg/mL; Cat# 50475), AAV5-hSyn-hM3D(Gi)-mCherry (Titer≥ 3×10¹² vg/mL; Cat# 50475), AAV5-hSyn-hM3D(Gi)-mCherry (Titer≥ 3×10¹² vg/mL; Cat# 50474), and AAV5-hSyn-EGFP (Titer≥ 3×10¹² vg/mL; Cat# 50465) used in the present study were provided by Addgene (Watertown, MA, USA). DREADD activation was achieved using 1 mg/kg intraperitoneal of Clozapine N-oxide dihydrochloride (CNO, Hello Bio Inc, Princeton, USA; Cat# HB6149, water soluble).

Stereotaxic Surgery. Rats weighing between 270 and 350 g were anesthetized with isoflurane (1000mg/g) (induction at 3.00 % and maintenance through the whole surgery at 2.00 %) using Isotec 5 isoflurane anesthesia vaporizer and placed in a stereotaxic apparatus (Kopf Model 902; David Kopf Instruments, Tujunga, CA, USA). Intracranial infusions of AAV were performed by placing a stainless-steel guide cannula (23-gauge external diameter, 36mm length) in lobule VIII (AP: -14.50; ML: ±0; DV: -4.5) (Paxinos and Watson 1998). Then, a removable stainless-steel injector (30-gauge external diameter, 38 mm length) connected to a 2 μ L Hamilton syringe (Microliter

Syringe Model 7102 KH; Cat# 80300) driven by an infusion pump (11 Plus dual Syringe; Harvard Appatarus; Cat# HA702209) was inserted into the previously placed guide cannula to infuse 1 μ L of AVV (0.50 μ L/min, two infusions of 0.5 μ L separated by a period of 3 min) for the viral expression. After the infusion completion, the injector remained in place for 3 min for a better absorption of the substance. Then, the guide cannula and injector were removed, and the wound was sutured. After surgery, animals received analgesic treatment with meloxicam (Metacam 20 mL, 5 mg/mL; Boehringer Ingelheim, Barcelona, Spain, CAT#9993012) every 24 hours for two days. . For behavioral experiments, rats were gently handled, and CNO or saline were IP injected 30 min before each conditioning session (1mg/kg).

Conditioned Place Preference. The procedure was conducted in an oblong corridor apparatus. Rats underwent habituation, followed by a preconditioning preference test,



Figure 11. (A) Experimental timeline. Experimental procedure and behavioral phases. **(B)** Schematics of a sagittal section of a rat brain depicting the injection site of AAV-hSyn-hM3D/hm4D/EGFP. **(C)** Schematics of a sagittal section of the DREADD expression region. The expression area was established overlaying each cerebellar real image over the correspondent rat brain digital atlas image (Paxinos and Watson,1998). The blue region shows the largest diffusion area.

in which the innate preference for the two olfactory and tactile cues configurations (lemon + big holes or almond + small holes) were tested. The conditioning phase involved 4 cocaine and 4 saline pairings. The preference test was identical to the preconditioning test (**Figure 11**). A detailed explanation of the procedure can be found in the methodology of Chapter 1 (**page 40**).

Brain sampling. 60 min after the final preference test, animals were perfused transcardially with saline, heparin, and 4% paraformaldehyde under anesthesia. Brains were stored in the same fixative, followed by immersion in a 30% sucrose solution with sodium azide until they sank. Sections, either sagittal or coronal, were obtained at 40 μ m using a cryostat microtome and stored in cryoprotectant at -22°C. For more detailed information of this procedure see Chapter 1 methods (**page 41**)

Immunofluorescence and imaging. Immunolabeling was performed on free-floating sections. To amplify the endogenous mCherry fluorescent signal, sections were exposed to a blocking buffer with donkey serum (Sigma Aldrich, Madrid, Spain; Cat# D9663) for 30 min and then incubated overnight at 4°C in PBS 0.1 M Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich, Madrid, Spain; Cat# T9284) (PBST) with rabbit anti-RFP (1:500; Rockland Immunochemicals Inc, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA; Cat# 600-401-379). The next day, and after several rinses, tissue was incubated in PBST with anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 555 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-31572) as secondary antibody.



Figure 12. Representative confocal tile scans images (on the top) and x20 magnifications (on the bottom) of hm3D(Gi) (left, blue) hM4D(Gq) (middle, blue) EGFP (right, green) of the expression in Lobule VIII respectively. Scalebar of 150 µm.

To phenotype in which neuronal subpopulation AAV5-hSyn-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry, AAV5hSyn-hM3D(Gi)-mCherry were expressed, sections were exposed to a blocking buffer with donkey serum (Sigma Aldrich, Madrid, Spain; Cat# D9663) for 30 min and then incubated overnight at 4°C in PBS 0.1 M Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich, Madrid, Spain; Cat# T9284) (PBST) with Rabbit anti-Neurogranin for Golgi interneurons (1:1000, Millipore Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany Cat#AB5620) and Mouse anti-Parvalbumin for Purkinje cells and molecular layer interneurons (1:15.000, Swant, Marly, Switzerland Cat#PV235). The next day, and after several rinses, tissue was incubated in PBST with Donkey anti-Rabbit 647 (1:250 Thermo Fisher Scientific, Geel, Belgium #CatA31573) Donkey anti-Mouse 488 (1:250 Jackson Inmuno Research Laboratories, Inc., West Grove, PA, USA Cat#715-545-150)

Image acquisition and analysis. The expression of the AAV5-hSyn-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry, AAV5-hSyn-hM3D(Gi)-mCherry and AAV5-hSyn-EGFP was determined using confocal imaging. Animals with no DREADD expression because of miss injections were not included in the statistical analysis. The acquisition parameters remained stable between animals, for AAV5-hSyn-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry, AAV5-hSyn-hM3D(Gi)-mCherry were laser intensity (1.3%), gain (800), and offset (-0,1) and for the AAV5-hSyn-EGFP were laser intensity (4%), gain (768), and offset (-0,1). To phenotype neurons expressing DREADDS, we used parvalbumin (PV) with a laser intensity (0.4%), gain (800), and offset (0).

Tile-scan, Z-stack images and image magnifications of the posterior cerebellum were acquired using a confocal microscopy (Leica DMi8, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to assess DREADD/mCherry/EGFP expression. We used Leica Application Suite X (LAS X, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to perform maximal projections of the Z-stacks.

Experimental design and statistics. A total sample size of 32 animals, 6-8 animals per group (CNO-hm3D, SAL-hm3D, CNO-hm4D, SAL-hm4D, EGFP-CNO) was involved in the present study. Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 9 software (GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). The acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioning was analyzed by comparing Pre-Post preference scores using paired t-

tests for each group. Then, DREADD effects were analyzed by repeated-measures twoway ANOVAs and multiple comparisons performed using Sidak's tests. Data are presented as individual and group scores (Mean and 95% Confidence Intervals; 95% CI). In the cases in which a significant difference was observed, we calculated the effect size of that difference as the Mean difference (MD = Mean Group1 – Mean Group2) and its 95% CI, to estimate the magnitude of those differences.

RESULTS

DREADDs with hSyn promoter seem to be exclusively expressed in interneuron populations, Golgi cells in the granular layer and basket and stellate cells in the molecular layer.



Figure 13. Phenotype of DREADD-expressing cells. Parvalbumin (PV) labelling (green), AAV5-hSyn-hm4dmCherry (cyan), Neurogranin (NG) 20x lenses (top). Magnification of granular cell layer (GLC on the middle) and molecular layer (ML on the bottom). 20x lenses, x3 digital zoom.

To phenotype cells expressing DREADDs, we used two calcium-binding proteins, Parvalbumin and Neurogranin. Parvalbumin is a calcium-binding protein that is a wellknown marker for Purkinje cells and molecular layer interneurons (Basket and Stellate) in the cerebellum (Kosaka, et al.,1993; Brown, et al., 2019), whereas neurogranin, predominantly labels Golgi interneurons (Singec et al., 2003). (**Figure 13**). Our results collectively indicate that the DREADD construct under the hSyn promoter and associated with the AAV5 serotype seems to exhibit an exclusive expression in these two subpopulations of interneurons in the cerebellar cortex. Nevertheless, further quantification of DREADD-expressing neurons using cell phenotyping markers might be required to conclusively support this observation. Therefore, despite it was not our initial aim, we decided to explore the effects of manipulations of Golgi and molecular interneurons on cocaine-induced CPP. We expected the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP to be boosted by stimulating inhibitory interneurons (CNO-hm3D) and prevented when the activity of these neurons was reduced (CNO-hm4D).

Activation of molecular and Golgi interneurons by hm3D (Gq)-CNO increased preference for cocaine-related contextual cues.

In the case of groups with hm3D expression (**Figure 14A**) paired t-tests were used to compare Pre-Post preference scores within each group. The Veh-hm3D group showed a post-conditioning increase in preference for cocaine-associated cues [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = 9.333 [-1.505; 20.17], p = 0.0389] that was boosted in the CNO-hm3D group [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = 25.28 [17.33; 34.27], p = 0.0002]. Regarding the CNO-EGFP group (**Figure 14 A,B**), a paired t-test showed a similar increased in post-conditioning preference for cocaine-associated cues to the vehicle group [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = 9.714 [-0.2138; 19.64], p = 0.0269]. However, although all groups acquired cocaine-induced conditioning, the effect was less consistent in vehicle and EGFP animals considering 95% CI of the difference pre-post in these groups.

To analyze the effect of hm3D(Gq) activated by CNO, a two-way repeated measures ANOVA (test x DREADD) for Veh-hm3D vs CNO-hm3D was performed. We observed a main effect of the test (F (1, 22) = 29.75, p < 0.0001) and an effect of the treatment (Veh or CNO) (F (1, 22) = 4.414, p = 0.0473), along with the interaction (F (1, 22) = (1, 2

6.535, p = 0.0180). Post-hoc Sidak's Multiple comparisons demonstrated differences in post-conditioning between Veh and CNO [$\Delta_{Veh-CNO}$ [95% CI] = -15 [-25.93, -4.070], p = 0.0066], suggesting that activation of the main inhibitory neuronal populations in the cerebellar cortex increased the time spent in the cocaine-associated compartment compared to Veh-treated animals. Furthermore, in order to know whether this effect was related with the CNO administration or the viral transfection, we performed a two-way repeated measures ANOVA for CNO-EGFP vs CNO-hm3d (Gq) groups (**Figure 14A, middle**), showing only a main effect of the test (F (1, 24) = 35.56, p < 0.0001). No effect of treatment was found (F (1, 24) = 1.641, p = 0.2125), but an interaction between test and treatment was revealed (F (1, 24) = 7.294, p = 0.0125). Moreover, post hoc Sidak's Multiple comparisons showed differences in the post-conditioning test between hm3d(Gq) and EGFP rats [$\Delta_{EGFP-hm3D}$ [95% CI] = -11.86 [-21.90 to -1.812], p = 0.0191], suggesting that the facilitation effect is specific for the animals in which the stimulatory DREADD was activated. When comparing CNO-EGFP vs Veh-hm3D control groups (**Fig 14A, right**), the two-way repeated measures ANOVA yield a main effect of

the test (F (1, 22) = 7.777, p = 0.0107) but no effect of the treatment (F (1, 22) = 0.7474, p = 0.3966) nor an interaction (F (1, 22) = 0.003111, p = 0.9560). This supports the previous analysis that neither DREADD expression nor the CNO activator per se significantly impacted preference.

Inhibition of interneurons of the cerebellar cortex by hm4D-CNO prevented the acquisition of cocaine-induced preference conditioning.

We performed the same analyses for the groups infused with the inhibitory DREADD hm4D(Gi) (**Figure 14B**). First, paired t-tests were performed to compare pre/postconditioning preference scores within each group. For the Veh-hm4D group, we observed a significant increase in post-conditioning preference for cocaine-associated cues [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = 12.67 [0.8930; 24.44], p = 0.0198]. In contrast, the CNO-hm4D group showed no significant change in post-conditioning preference [$\Delta_{Pre-Post}$ [95% CI] = 4.374 [-5.103; 13.85], p = 0.1509], indicating that the inhibition of molecular and Golgi interneurons prevented the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioning.



Figure 14. Percentage of preference for the CS+ before (pre) and after (post) cocaine-induced conditioning. (A) Post-conditioning comparisons (dashed lines) of percentage of time spent in the CS+ (s) between: Veh-hm3d(Gi) (n = 7) vs CNO-hm3d(Gi) (n = 7) (left), CNO-EGFP(Gi) (n = 8) vs CNO-hm3d(Gi) (n = 7) (middle), CNO-EGFP(Gi) (n = 8) vs Veh-hm3d(Gi) (n = 7) (right) and Pre/Post-conditioning within-subject comparisons (continuous line). (B) Post-conditioning comparisons (dashed lines) of percentage of time spent in the CS+ (s) between: Veh-hm4d(Gi) (n = 7) vs CNO-hm4d(Gi) (n = 7) (left), CNO-EGFP(Gi) (n = 8) vs CNO-hm4d(Gi) (n = 7) (middle), CNO-EGFP(Gi) (n = 8) vs CNO-hm4d(Gi) (n = 7) (middle), CNO-EGFP(Gi) (n = 8) vs Veh-hm4d(Gi) (n = 7) (right) and Pre/Post-conditioning within-subject comparisons (continuous line). Data are shown as scatterplots (each plot represents the preference score for each animal) and mean (horizontal lines) plot with 95% CI (vertical in the CS) of the comparison of

Moreover, a two-way repeated measures ANOVA (test x DREADD) for Veh-hm4D vs CNO-hm4D revealed a main effect of the test (F (1, 22) = 5.314, p = 0.0310), an effect of the treatment (F (1, 22) = 5.314, p = 0.0310), but no an interaction effect (F (1, 22) =1.828, p = 0.1900). Post-hoc Sidak's Multiple comparisons indicated differences in post-conditioning between Veh and CNO [$\Delta_{Veh-CNO}$ [95% CI] = 11.21 [0.8091 to 21.62], p = 0.0334], suggesting that hm4D activation by CNO reduced the time spent in the cocaine-associated compartment compared to Veh-treated animals. A two-way repeated measures ANOVA for CNO-EGFP vs CNO-hm4d(Gq) (Figure 14B, middle), demonstrated a main effect of the test (F (1, 24) = 6.181, p = 0.0203) and an effect of the treatment (hm4D or EGFP) (F (1, 24) = 6.434, p = 0.0181), but no interaction between test and treatment (F (1, 24) = 0.8880, p = 0.3554). Post hoc Sidak's Multiple comparisons showed that whereas EGFP-treated rats increased their post-conditioning preference hm4D(Gi) [$\Delta_{EGFP-hm4D}$ [95% CI] = 9.57 [0.299; 19.42], p = 0.0425] CNOhm4d(Gq) animals did not. This suggests that the decrease in preference for cocaineassociated cues is primarily caused by the activation of hm4D(Gi), but not by CNO alone, the surgery procedure or the AAV vector infection.

A two-way repeated measures ANOVA (test x treatment) for CNO-EGFP and Veh-hm4d control groups (**Fig 14B, right**) showed a main effect of the test (F (1, 22) = 10.72, p = 0.0035) but no effect of the treatment (F (1, 22) = 0.001213, p = 0.9725) or the interaction (F (1, 22) = 0.1865, p = 0.67). Like with the excitatory DREADD, these results support the previous analysis that neither hm4D expression nor CNO alone significantly impacted drug conditioned preference.

CONCLUSIONS

The present study initially aimed at assessing the role of the granule cells in the formation of conditioned preferences for stimuli linked to cocaine availability. We employed DREADDs to stimulate or inhibit these neurons in lobule VIII of the vermis. However, our critical observations highlighted the exclusive expression of the hSyn promoter exclusively in two specific cerebellar interneuron populations, Golgi cells in the granule cell layer and, basket and stellate cells in the molecular layer.

Interestingly, the activation of these two populations of interneurons facilitates the acquisition of preference for cocaine-related cues in the post-conditioning test compared to the control groups, including EGFP and Vehicle controls, although all groups acquired preference conditioning. As we previously observed (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021), it is the fraction of animals expressing preference that was increased but also the magnitude of the preference for the cocaine-related cue. Our hypothesis is that the facilitating effect on conditioned preference may be attributed to the excitation of interneurons within lobule VIII that in turn lead to a reduction in Purkinje cells activity, enhancing the activity of the DCNs. Conversely, inhibition of interneurons of the cerebellar cortex by increasing Purkinje activity might prevent the acquisition of cocaine-induced preference conditioning. Moreover, given that cocaine-induced preference conditioning stimulates granule cell activity (Carbo-Gas et a., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017; Rodríguez-Borillo et al., 2023) in all groups (controls and DREADD), the effect could be attributed, in particular, to interneuron excitation or inhibition. It is essential to note that this hypothesis could not be conclusively proven in the current experiment since the animals did not receive CNO treatment on the test day. To test these hypotheses, it would be necessary to obtain cerebellar samples the last day of conditioning in which CNO was administered. Nevertheless, this working model will be approached in the forthcoming chapters.

These findings shed light on the intricate role of the posterior vermis in the formation of drug conditioned preferences, with DREADDs offering a precise tool to modulate specific neural pathways. It is remarkable that only by manipulating the inhibitory activity in lobule VIII of the posterior vermis, we were able to facilitate or prevent drug-induced Pavlovian learning. The present findings point to a relevant role of the vermis on the Pavlovian learning processes underlying drug addiction.

Chapter 3: Putting forward a model for the role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced Pavlovian memory.

Adapted from Melchor-Eixea et al., 2023; https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2023.1154014

Overview. Long-lasting molecular and structural changes in brain regions functionally and anatomically linked to the cerebellum, such as the prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, basal ganglia, and ventral tegmental area, are characteristic of SUD. Direct and indirect reciprocal connectivity between the cerebellum and these brain regions can explain cerebellar roles in Pavlovian and reinforcement learning, fear memory, and executive functions. It is increasingly clear that the cerebellum modulates brain functions altered in SUD and other neuropsychiatric disorders that exhibit comorbidity with SUD. Other investigations from our lab, which employed lesions techniques, have pointed to the involvement of the posterior vermis in the inhibitory regulation of preferences for stimuli linked to cocaine. In this study, we showed that an excitotoxic lesion with QA in the apical region of lobule VIII dramatically facilitated the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioned preference

Questions and aims. Can we revert the facilitating effect of an excitotoxic lesion of the dorsal Lobe VIII on cocaine-CPP by inhibiting the main cerebellar output (DCN)? Our aim is to propose an explanatory model for the effects of a lesion in lobule VIII of the cerebellar vermis on the acquisition of CPP using chemogenetic inhibition of the DCNs.

Hypotheses. The lesion of lobule VIII in the cerebellar vermis by QA is expected to elevate the number of animals acquiring CPP. Meanwhile, the inactivation of DCNs using the DREADD AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi) is predicted to counteract the facilitation on CPP acquisition induced by the lobule VIII lesion.

Highlights. Our data showed that inactivation of the region that includes the Int and Lat DCN prevents the facilitating effect of a posterior vermis lesion on cocaine-induced preference conditioning. These findings support our previous research and suggest that posterior vermis damage may increase drug impact on the addiction circuitry by regulating activity in the DCN.

Keywords: Addiction, DREADDs, Conditioned Place Preference,

Methods

Subjects. The present study includes 36 (n = 32 in experiment 1; n = 4 in experiment 2) male Sprague-Dawley rats weighing 125–225 g (Janvier, ST Berthevin Cedex, France). Rats were housed individually in the animal facilities (Jaume I University, Spain) under standard conditions (12-h light cycle from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM, with access to food and water *ad libitum*). Before beginning with behavioral procedures, rats were handled for 3 weeks and habituated to experimental protocols. Animal procedures were approved by the local Animal Welfare Ethics Committee and Empowered Body (2018/VSC/PEA/0139) and adhered to the European Community Council directive (2010/63/EU), Spanish directive BOE 34/11370/2013, and local directive DOGV 26/2010.

Pharmacological agents, adenoviruses and DREADDs. Cocaine hydrochloride (Alcaliber S.A., Madrid, Spain) was dissolved in a 0.90% saline solution and administered intraperitoneally (IP). Saline solution was used as a control vehicle. Anesthesia was induced with isoflurane (1000 mg/g) (Isoflutek 250ml, Laboratorios Karizoo S.A., Barcelona, Spain) using a Isotec 5 isoflurane anesthesia vaporizer (Datex-Ohmeda Inc., Madison, WI). AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry (Titer≥ 3×10¹² vg/mL; Cat# 50477) used in the present study were provided by Addgene (Watertown, MA, USA). DREADD activation was achieved using 1 mM intracranial 0.50 μL/side and 1 mg/kg intraperitoneal of Clozapine N-oxide dihydrochloride (CNO-100 mg, Hello Bio Inc, Princeton, USA; Cat# HB6149). QA used for permanent damage of lobule VIII (90 nmol/_x03BC;L) (2,3-pyridinedicarboxylicacid, Sigma-Aldrich, Madrid, Spain) dissolved in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS; 0.1M pH 7.4)

Intracranial injections. Rats weighing between 270 and 350 g were anesthetized with isoflurane (1000 mg/g) (induction at 3.00 % and maintenance through the whole surgery at 2.00 %) using an Isotec 5 isoflurane anesthesia vaporizer and placed in a stereotaxic apparatus (Kopf Model 902; David Kopf Instruments, Tujunga, CA, USA).

In the first stereotaxic surgery, intracranial bilateral infusions of AAV were performed by placing a stainless-steel guide cannula (23-gauge external diameter, 36mm length) in the Int (AP: -11.30; ML: ±2.50; DV: -5.80) (Paxinos and Watson 1998) (**Figure 15 A**, **B**). Then, a removable stainless-steel injector (30-gauge external diameter, 38 mm length) connected to a 1 μ L Hamilton syringe (Microliter Syringe Model 7102 KH; Cat# 80300) driven by an infusion pump (11 Plus dual Syringe; Harvard Appatarus; Cat# HA702209) was inserted into the previously placed guide cannula to infuse bilaterally 0.50 μ L of AAV (0.50 μ L/min, two infusions of 0.25 μ L separated by a period of 3 min) for the viral expression. After the infusion completion, the injector remained in place for 3 min for a better absorption of the substance. Then, the guide cannula and injector were removed, and the wound was sutured (**Figure 15B**). DREADD expression was observed in the Int and Lat DCN.

After 2 weeks from the AVV infusion, a second stereotactic surgery was performed to infuse in the posterior cerebellum (lobule VIII) (AP: -14.50; ML: 0.00; DV: -4.50) 0.50 μ L (0.50 μ L/min) of QA (90 nmol/ μ L) dissolved in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS; 0.10M pH 7.40) in order to permanently inactivate the apical region of vermis lobule VIII (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021) (Figure 15A, B, C). After the infusion was completed, the injector remained in place for 5 min to avoid liquid aspiration. Then, the guide cannula and injector were removed. In the same surgery, for future infusion of the DREADD activator (CNO) or vehicle (saline), two guide cannulas (30-gauge external diameter, 15.20 mm length) were aimed bilaterally at the Int and attached to the skull with two stainless steel screws and fixed with dental cement (Figure 15A, B). Then, a dummy cannula (23-gauge external diameter, 15.20 mm length) was placed and kept inside the guide cannula to maintain the cannula's integrity until experiments were performed. After surgery, animals received analgesic treatment with meloxicam (Metacam 20 mL, 5 mg/mL; Boehringer Ingelheim, Barcelona, Spain, CAT#9993012) every 24 hours for two days. Rats were left undisturbed for four days for recovery. For behavioral experiments with intracranial infusions, rats were gently handled while restrained, and CNO or saline were infused bilaterally into the Int 5 min before each training session (0.50 μ L, at 0.50 μ L/min). Rats were not anesthetized during the microinjections because this procedure does not involve pain or discomfort for the animals. Behavioral trials began 5 min after the infusion.

Conditioned Place Preference. The procedure was conducted in an oblong corridor apparatus. Rats underwent habituation, followed by a preconditioning preference test,

in which the innate preference for the two olfactory and tactile cues configurations (lemon + big holes or almond + small holes) were tested. The conditioning phase involved 4 cocaine and 4 saline pairings. The preference test was identical to the preconditioning test (**Figure 15A**). A detailed explanation of the procedure can be found in the methodology of Chapter 1 (**pag 40**).

Open field test. We performed this test during habituation (before training) and the last saline-paired day (after training but without CNO; without Int iNAcctivation). Rats were placed in the center of a 60 × 40 × 30 cm acrylic box for 15 min (**Figure 15G**). The open field was cleaned with 20% ethanol before each test to avoid any possible odor contamination that might affect the experimental result. All tests were videotaped, and spontaneous locomotor activity was evaluated blindly, assessing time spent in the periphery/center, number of quadrant crossings, and vertical and lateral rearing (**Figure 15H**). These parameters were recorded in three blocks of 5 min. Only the intermedium 5 min block is represented in figures to avoid confounding effects such as initial exploration and boredom at the end of the period.

Brain sampling. 60 min after the final preference test, animals were perfused transcardially with saline, heparin, and 4% paraformaldehyde under anesthesia. Brains were stored in the same fixative, followed by immersion in a 30% sucrose solution with sodium azide until they sank. Sections, either sagittal or coronal, were obtained at 40 μm using a cryostat microtome and stored in cryoprotectant at -22°C. For more detailed information of this procedure see Chapter 1 methods (**Page 41**). The expression of the AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi) was checked using confocal imaging. Animals with no DREADD expression or cannula misplacement were not included in the statistical analysis (**Figure 15D**).

Immunofluorescence and imaging. Immunolabeling was performed on free-floating sections. To amplify the endogenous mCherry fluorescent signal, sections were exposed to a blocking buffer with donkey serum (Sigma Aldrich, Madrid, Spain; Cat# D9663) for 30 min and then incubated overnight at 4°C in PBS 0.1 M Triton X-100 (Sigma-Aldrich, Madrid, Spain; Cat# T9284) (PBST) with rabbit anti-RFP (1:500; Rockland Immunochemicals Inc, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA; Cat# 600-401-379). The next day, and after several rinses, tissue was incubated in PBST with anti-rabbit

Alexa Fluor 555 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-31572) as secondary antibody. We used cFos immunofluorescent staining as a neural activity marker. Similarly, sections were incubated for 48h at 4°C with rabbit anti-cFos (1:500; Synaptic Systems, Goettingen, Germany; Cat# 226003) in PBST, and the next day, in PBST with donkey anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 647 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-31573) as secondary antibody. To ensure that the QA lesion was affecting Purkinje innervation in the DCN, we used Calbindin as a marker for Purkinje terminals and vGAT to estimate GABA-related activity. Sections were incubated for 24h at 4°C with guinea pig anti-vGAT (1:500; Synaptic Systems, Goettingen, Germany; Cat# 131004) and mouse anti-CB (1:1000 Swant, Bellinzona, Switzerland; Cat# CB38) in PBST, and the next day, in PBST with donkey anti-guinea pig Alexa Fluor 647 (1:250; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-21450) and donkey anti-mouse Cy3 (1:200 Jackson InmunoResearch, West Grove, PA; Cat# 715-165-150) as secondary antibodies. Brain tissue was mounted and covered with Mowiol (Calbiochem, Merck Chemicals and Life Science, Madrid, Spain; Cat# 475904100GM).

Image acquisition and analysis. Laser intensity, gain, and offset remained stable across animals. Tile-scan Z-stack images and image magnifications of the posterior cerebellum or DCN were acquired using confocal microscopy (Leica DMi8, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to assess QA/Sham lesions, cannula placements, and DREADD/mCherry expression. Imaging for cFos was perfumed at 20x, and vGAT and Calbindin co-expression around DREADD-expressing DCN neurons was performed at 63x. We used Leica Application Suite X (LAS X, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to perform maximal projections of the Z-stacks and Fiji free software (Schindelin et al., 2012) for image analysis. cFos+ cells (intense red labeling) were estimated in 2 images per rat (n = 2) co-expressing the AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi) within a ROI of 580 x 580 μ m.

Experimental design and statistics. We used a total sample size of 32 animals, 8 animals per group (Veh-Sham, Veh-QA, CNO-Sham, CNO-QA). Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 9 software (GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA), and R Statistical language (version 4.1.2; R Core Team, 2021). Data were analyzed by repeated-measures two-way ANOVAs and multiple comparisons were

performed using Sidak's tests. When two groups were compared, we used an unpaired t-test. Data are presented as individual and group scores (Mean and 95% Confidence Intervals; 95% CI). In the cases in which a significant difference was observed, we calculated the effect size of that difference as the Mean difference (MD = Mean Group1 – Mean Group2) and its 95% CI, to estimate the magnitude of those differences.

To assess for consistent differences between the weight of subjects before and after conditioning, we used the sign tests (Two-sided sign test for matched pairs) to assess the proportion of animals whose time spent (TS) in the CS+ increases (probability of success) with respect to themselves in the previous test. Then we assessed whether that probability of change as a group was different or not from chance (0.5) using the *binom.test* of the R *mosaic* package (Pruim et al., 2017), that returns the probability of success (as a group) with its 95% Confidence Interval (CI) and exact p-value (having as an alternative hypothesis: true probability of success is not equal to 0.5), which is what was reported.



Figure 15. (A) Experimental timeline. Different stages of the experimental procedure from stereotaxic surgeries to behavioral protocol. (B) Schematic depiction of intracranial infusions and cannula placements. (C) DREADD expression and cannula implant. Left panel: tilescan image depicting the guide cannula aiming at a region that encompasses the Int and Lateral Lat nuclei where the AAV5-CaMKII-hM4D(Gi) was previously injected showing positive cells expressing the inhibitory DREADD (cyan). Right panels: left (top) and right (bottom) DCN images (magnifications extracted from the same section) showing the bilateral expression of AAV5-CaMKII-hM4D(Gi). (D) Representative images of cFos expression in the Int nucleus from hM4D(Gi)+Vehicle (Veh) (left) and hM4D(Gi)+CNO (right) rats. Cerebellar tissue was obtained the last conditioning day in which the Veh and CNO animals received a saline injection (n = 2). (D') cFos quantification (n = 2). Data are shown as single scores and Mean. (E) Schematic representation of the CPP apparatus, biased procedure, and conditioning schedule for the Vehicle and CNO groups.

Figure 15.(Continuation) (F) Pre- and Post-conditioning comparisons of Time spent in the CS+ (s) between: Veh-treated animals with Sham (n = 8) vs QA (n = 8) lesions (left panel), QA-lesioned animals with Veh (n = 8) vs CNO (n = 8) treatments (middle panel), CNO-treated animals with Sham (n = 8) vs QA (n = 8) lesion (right panel). Top left label on each plot reports the common treatment of both groups. (G) Schematic representation of the Open field box. (H) CNO treatment did not have any effect on motor activity. Left to right: time spent in the periphery (white area in G) and center (grey area in G) of the Open field box, number of quadrant crossings, number of vertical rearings, and number of lateral rearings). Vehicle (Veh; n = 6); CNO (n = 6); OFT1: Open field test before conditioning; OFT2: Open field test after 8 days of cocaine-induced conditioning. Data are shown as Mean $\pm 95\%$ CI.

RESULTS

Inhibition of the Int and Lat DCN prevented the facilitating effect of a posterior vermis lesion on cocaine-induced CPP.

To test the effectiveness of CNO in inhibiting DCN neural activity, we sampled two AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi)-expressing rats per group and assessed cFos expression in Int and Lat. The average number of cFos+ cells/mm² was 8.92 [5.94, 11.89] for CNO-treated (n = 2) and 115.90 [40.39, 191.50] for Vehicle (Veh)-treated (n = 2) rats (**Figure 15A, D**). Showing that CNO effectively reduces the activity of DREADD-expressing cells.

In two earlier studies, we showed that an excitotoxic lesion with QA in the apical region of lobule VIII dramatically facilitated the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioned preference (Gil-Miravet et. al, 2019, Gil-Miravet et. al, 2021). Then, the facilitation of drug conditioning did not affect the magnitude but the fraction of subjects that expressed the conditioned response. The present results showed a similar effect.

In the present study, we confirmed by immunofluorescence analysis that QA lesion (**Figure 16B, C**) seems to be effective in reducing Purkinje inputs to DCN neurons (**Figure 16D**). Nevertheless, confirming the reduction in GABAergic Purkinje input would require further quantitative analysis. To verify the facilitation of the acquisition of CPP caused by the vermis lesion, we compared the TS in the CS+ chamber between the Sham- and QA-lesioned animals with Veh treatment. Both groups increased the TS chamber of the initially non-preferred configuration (Pre/Post test: F(1,14) = 15.78, p = 0.0014) (**Figure 15F, left panel**). Moreover, we observed that from all Veh-treated animals, 100% of the QA-lesioned rats increased their TS in the CS+ in the post test (Sign test: $PS_{QA} = 100$ [63, 100] %, p = 0.0078) whereas only 63 % of the Sham-lesioned

group displayed higher scores in the second preference test (Sign test: $PS_{Sham} = 63$ [24, 91] %, p = 0.7266) (Figure 15F, left panel). Then, we wondered whether CNO treatment in the Int and Lat DCN might influence the effects of a QA lesion in lobule VIII. To answer this, we compared the Veh and CNO treatments in QA-lesioned animals. This comparison revealed that DCN inhibition did not affect the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP; all groups acquired a conditioned preference for the initially non-preferred configuration (Pre/Post test: F(1,14) = 20.57, p = 0.0005) (Figure 15F, middle panel). However, the DCN inhibition using the AAV5-CaMKIIa-hM4D(Gi) seemed to have interfered with the facilitating effect of the QA vermis lesion on drug memory, reducing the proportion of animals that increased their TS in the CS+ chamber in the post-conditioning test in the CNO animals (Sign test: $PS_{CNO} = 63$ [24, 91] %, p = 0.7266) when compared with the Veh group (Sign test: $PS_{Veh} = 100$ [63, 100] %, p = 0.0078) (Figure 15F, middle panel).

To confirm that DCN inhibition only prevented the facilitation of the acquisition of CPP caused by the vermis lesion, we compared the TS in the CS+ chamber on the post-conditioning test between the Sham and QA groups infused CNO. The QA-CNO group not only spend similar time in the CS+ chamber as the Sham-CNO group (Pre/Post test: F(1,14) = 4.48, p = 0.0532), but also displayed similar probability of change between tests (*PS*_{Sham} = 63 [24, 91] %, p = 0.7266; *PS*_{QA} = 63 [24, 91] %, p = 0.7266) (**Figure 15F**; **right panel**). Moreover, Sham-Veh and -CNO groups showed similar TS in the CS+ chamber in the post-conditioning test (*p* = **0.6493**; **Figure 15F**, **left and right panels**) and proportion of animals increasing their scores in the second test (*PS*_{Sham} = 63 [24, 91] %, p = 0.7266). Therefore, Int and Lat inhibition seemed to have only influenced the effect of the vermis lesion (QA) on cocaine-induced CPP (**Figure 15F**).


Figure 16. DCN effect of sham and quinolinic acid infusions. (A) Schematic depiction of intracranial infusions and cannula placements. (B) Representative confocal images of Sham and QA injections. (C) Schematic diagram depicting the largest (light purple) and smallest (dark purple) diffusion areas in the apical region of lobule VIII in the vermis. The diffusion areas were established overlaying each cerebellar image over the correspondent rat brain digital atlas image (Paxinos and Watson, 1998). (D) Representative images of hM4D(Gi)+ cells in the Int nucleus from of Sham- and QA-infused animals. QA reduced the number of Purkinje cell axon terminals (Calbindin+; green) and de vesicular GABA transporter (vGAT+; red) onto DCN neurons expressing the hM4D(Gi)-mCherry DREADD (cyan). White arrows display examples of a Purkinje cell axon terminal.

CNO infused in the Int and Lat did not affect motor activity after eight infusions.

To rule out a general motor impairment caused by inhibition of the DCN or intracerebellar infusions of CNO, we tested motor activity in the open field before (OFT1) and after conditioning (OFT2) (n = 6) (**Figure 15G, H**). We did not observe any effect of the treatment in TS in the periphery or center (F(1, 10) = 0.00, p = 1.000), number of quadrant crossings (F(1, 10) = 0.70, p = 0.4230), vertical (F(1, 10) = 0.11, p = 0.7474) or lateral rearing (F(1, 10) = 3.74, p = 0.0818) (**Figure 15H; left to right panels respectively**). However, we did find an effect of the test factor on lateral rearing (F(1, 10) = 35.89, p = 0.0001) that increased after conditioning (OFT2) regardless of CNO treatment (**Figure 15H; right panel**).

CONCLUSIONS



Figure 17. Working neuroanatomical model for the function of lobule VIII on drug-related memory. The lesion of lobule VIII by increasing activity in Int and Lat nucleus can heighten glutamate release within the VTA. The lesion in lobule VIII would block the inhibitory tonic control exerted by the cerebellum over the VTA while the inhibition of the Int and Lat block the facilitative effect of the lesion.

With the present exploratory study, we aimed to further support our working model using a chemogenetic inhibition of the more lateral DCNs. In line with this model (Figure 17), our preliminary findings suggest that DCN inhibition reduces the facilitating effect of a vermis lesion on learning cocaine-induced conditioned preference. Inhibition of the Int and Lat DCN left intact the ability to acquire conditioned preference for drug-related stimuli and did not cause any motor impairment or anxiogenic effects. Nevertheless, we did find an increase in lateral rearing after conditioning. This result points to motor sensitization following four cocaine administrations despite having conducted the motor test in a different chamber from that used for conditioning. This effect was not affected either by QA or CNO administrations. Our QA lesion permanently damages the most external region of the granule cell layer, Purkinje neurons, and molecular layer interneurons in the same region, reducing the inhibitory control of a subpopulation of Purkinje neurons onto DCN neurons (Fig. 16B). Consequently, lacking Purkinje inhibition, the activity in the cerebellar output neurons and the other regions in the striatum-cortico-limbic circuitry may increase and encourage drug-induced learning. The lesion of lobule VIII (QA-Veh) increased the proportion of animals that expressed conditioned preference up to 100%, and the inhibition of the DCN decreased the fraction of rats that expressed cocaine-induced conditioning to 63%. Interestingly, our rats still learned to prefer the

cocaine-associated configuration despite Int and Lat inhibition, which suggests that the formation of the drug-cue memory trace does not require these cerebellar nuclei. Even so, the DCN may fuel drug memory acquisition when there is posterior vermis dysfunction, hypothetically, through the modulation of activity in the VTA.

Altogether, these results confirm the modulatory role of the cerebellum on cocaineinduced conditioned memory and support the causal link between vermis dysfunction and the facilitation of drug effects. Therefore, the present findings may open new avenues to consider the cerebellum as a therapeutic target for stimulation in SUD and other comorbid mental disorders such as ADHD.

Chapter 4: Turning off the Interposed-VTA monosynaptic pathway.

Overview. In previous studies conducted by our research group, we identified a monosynaptic pathway connecting the DCN to the VTA, which also receives axonal input from Purkinje cells in the cerebellar vermis lobule VIII. This pathway is thought to regulate activity and plasticity in the mPFC and striatum, playing a role in cocaine-induced conditioned preference. The lesion of lobule VIII led to an increase in neural activity and PNN expression in IL and PL cortices, as well as in all striatal regions except the ventromedial striatum. Furthermore, deactivation of the IL, but not the PL, resulted in heightened activity and PNN expression in the posterior cerebellar cortex.

Questions and aims. Can we modulate the activity of the IL by changing the DCN-VTA pathway activity? In the current investigation, our objective was to test the working hypothesis that the cerebellum regulates IL activity through the VTA using chemogenetic tools. To achieve this, we used a double injection strategy expressing an inhibitory floxed-DREADD into the Int and a retrograde Cre AAV into the VTA to exclusively express the DREADD in the Int-VTA projections and activate it by an IP CNO injection. C-Fos activity was analyzed in the DCNs, VTA and IL.

Hypotheses. The infusion of pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry, a credependent inhibitory DREADD, in the DCNs and pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH into the VTA, is expected to selectively express DREADDs in the glutamatergic projection from the DCNs to VTA. Inactivating this pathway should decrease activity in the VTA and IL. **Highlights.** Inhibition of the DCNs (IP and Lat) led to decreased neural activity within the VTA and IL. These findings provide further support for earlier research, which demonstrated the existence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection from the DCN to the VTA.

Keywords: Cerebellum, Ventral Tegmental Area, Infralimbic, DREADDs.

Methods

Subjects. The present study included 16 male Sprague-Dawley rats weighing 125–225 g (Janvier, ST Berthevin Cedex, France) at the time of stereotaxic surgery. Rats were housed individually in the animal facilities (Jaume I University, Spain) under standard conditions (12-h light cycle from 8:00 AM to 8:00 PM, with access to food and water *ad libitum*.) Animal procedures were approved by the local Animal Welfare Ethics Committee and Empowered Body (2018/VSC/PEA/0139) and adhered to the European Community Council directive (2010/63/EU), Spanish directive BOE 53/2013, and local directive DOGV 13/26/2007.

Pharmacological agents, adenoviruses and DREADDs. Anesthesia was induced with isoflurane (1000mg/g) (Isoflutek 250ml, Laboratorios Karizoo S.A., Barcelona, Spain) using a Isotec 5 isoflurane anesthesia vaporizer (Datex-Ohmeda Inc., Madison, WI). pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH (titer $\geq 7 \times 10^{12}$ vg/mL; Cat#105553) and pAAV5-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry (titer $\geq 7 \times 10^{12}$ vg/mL; Cat#44362) used in the present study were provided by Addgene (Watertown, MA, USA). DREADD activation was achieved using 1mg/kg intraperitoneal of Clozapine N-oxide dihydrochloride (CNO-100 mg, Hello Bio Inc, Princeton, USA; Cat# HB6149). Saline solution was used as a control vehicle.



Figure 18. (A) **Experimental timeline.** Experimental timeline of the surgeries and CNO injection. (B) Schematics of a sagittal section of a rat brain depicting the injection site of pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH and pAAV5-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry. (C) Schematics of a coronal section of the DREADD expression region (blue) in Int and the injection sites in the VTA.

Intracranial injections. Rats weighing between 270 and 350 g were anesthetized with isoflurane (1000mg/g) (induction at 3.00 % and maintenance through the whole surgery at 2.00 %) using an Isotec 5 isoflurane anesthesia vaporizer and placed in a stereotaxic apparatus (Kopf Model 902; David Kopf Instruments, Tujunga, CA, USA).

In the first stereotaxic surgery, intracranial infusions of AAV were performed by placing a stainless steel guide cannula (23-gauge external diameter, 36mm length) in the Int (AP: -11.70; ML: ±2.50; DV: -6,2) (Paxinos and Watson 1998). Then, a removable stainless-steel injector (30-gauge external diameter, 38 mm length) connected to a 2 µL Hamilton syringe (Microliter Syringe Model 7102 KH; Cat# 80300) driven by an infusion pump (11 Plus dual Syringe; Harvard Apparatus; Cat# HA702209) was inserted into the previously placed guide cannula to infuse bilaterally 0.50 µL of pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry (0.50 μ L/min, two infusions of 0.25 μ L separated by a period of 3 min) for the viral expression. After the infusion completion, the injector remained in place for 3 min for a better absorption of the substance. Then, the guide cannula and injector were removed, and the wound was sutured. After 2 weeks from the pAAVhSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry infusion, a second stereotaxic surgery was performed to infuse unilateral (8 animals on the left hemisphere and 8 on the right) in the VTA (into the pigmented parabraquial area PBP) (AP: -5,2; ML: ±0,9; DV: -8,2) of pENN-AAVrghSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH 0.5μ L (same rate an timing than the IntP infusion). After the infusion was completed, the injector remained in place for 5 min to avoid liquid aspiration. Then, the guide cannula and injector were removed. After surgery, animals received analgesic treatment with meloxicam (Metacam 20 mL, 5 mg/mL; Boehringer Ingelheim, Barcelona, Spain, CAT#9993012) every 24 hours for two days.

Brain sampling. 120 min after the CNO injection animals were perfused transcardially with saline, heparin, and 4% paraformaldehyde under anesthesia. Brains were stored in the same fixative, followed by immersion in a 30% sucrose solution with sodium azide until they sank. Sections, either sagittal or coronal, were obtained at 40 μm using a cryostat microtome and stored in cryoprotectant at -22°C. For more detailed information of this procedure see Chapter 1 methods (**pag. 41**). The expression of the pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry was checked using confocal imaging. Animals with

no DREADD expression or cannula misplacement were not included in the statistical analysis.

Immunofluorescence and imaging Immunolabeling was performed on free-floating sections. To amplify the endogenous mCherry fluorescent signal, we used rabbit anti-RFP (1:500; Rockland Immunochemicals Inc, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, USA; Cat# 600-401-379) and anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 555 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-31572) as secondary antibody. For more detailed information of this procedure see Chapter 2 methods (pag 53). We used c-Fos immunofluorescent staining as a neural activity marker, we used rabbit anti-c-Fos (1:500; Synaptic Systems, Goettingen, Germany; Cat# 226003) donkey anti-rabbit Alexa Fluor 647 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA; Cat# A-31573) as secondary antibody. For more detailed information of this procedure see Chapter 1 methods (pag 42). We used Calbindin as a marker for Purkinje terminals. Sections were incubated for 24h at 4ºC with mouse anti-CB (1:1000 Swant, Bellinzona, Switzerland; Cat# CB38) in PBST, and the next day, in PBST with and donkey anti-mouse 647 (1:200 Jackson InmunoResearch, West Grove, PA; Cat# 715-165-150) as secondary antibody. In the last fluorescence immunostaining, tissue was incubated with rabbit anti-Tyrosine Hydroxylase (1:500; Millipore Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) and guinea pig antivGluT2 (1:500; Synaptic Systems, Goettingen, Germany), and then exposed to goat anti-rabbit 488 (1:200; Vector Laboratories, Bulingame, Ca, USA) and goat anti-guinea pig Alexa 647 (1:500; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Geel, Belgium).

Image acquisition and analysis. Laser intensity, gain, and offset remained stable across animals for the DREADD acquisition were as follows: laser intensity (1.3%); gain (800), and offset (-0,1). Tile-scan Z-stack images and image magnifications of the posterior cerebellum or DCN were acquired using confocal microscopy (Leica DMi8, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to assess DREADD/mCherry expression. Imaging for c-Fos was performed at 20x (laser intensity (1.62%), gain (800), offset (-0)). We used Leica Application Suite X (LAS X, Leica Microsystems CMS GmbH, Wetzlar, Germany) to perform maximal projections of the Z-stacks and Fiji free software (Schindelin et al., 2012) for image analysis. The number c-Fos+ cells (intense red labeling) were estimated in 2 images per rat (n = 7 for Veh, n=6 for CNO) co-

expressing pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry and pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH within a ROI of 500 x 500 μ m.

Experimental design and statistics. We used a total sample size of 16 animals, 8 animals per group (SAL, CNO), three animals showed no DREADD expression and were excluded for the analysis resulting in a final n=7 in the Vehicle group and n=6 in the CNO group. Statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism 9 software (GraphPad Software Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). Student t-tests for independent samples were carried out to analyse the number of positive c-Fos cells per mm². Data were presented as mean ±95% CI. The statistical level of significance was set at P < 0.05.

RESULTS

The projection from the DCNs to the VTA is mainly contralateral.

Following bilateral infusions of pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry into the Int nuclei and pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH into the VTA during a subsequent surgery, our investigation revealed predominant DREADD expression within the contralateral Int and Lat nuclei. Furthermore, we did not observe substantial DREADD expression in the medial (Med) nucleus. Interestingly, a lower number of cells expressed the DREADD on the ipsilateral side within the same region (**Fig. 19A**).

Additionally, with an enhanced fluorescence assessment utilizing Anti-RFP labeling, we discerned axonic terminals in the region where we infused the retrograde Cre adenovirus, specifically within the parabrachial pigmented nucleus of the VTA (PBP), which represents the most caudal part of the VTA (**Fig. 19B**).



Figure 19. Anti-RFP immunofluorescence showing DREADD expression. (**A**) Tilescan of DREADD expression. Left panel: tilescan image representative figure of the region that encompasses the Int and Lateral Lat nuclei where pAAV-hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-mCherry was injected showing positive cells expressing the inhibitory DREADD (cyan) images were taken at 10x magnification. Right panels: left (top) and right (bottom) DCN images (magnifications extracted from the same section) showing the bilateral expression of DREADD images were taken at 20x magnification. (**B**) Tilescan of the axonic terminals in PBP. Left panel: tilescan image representative figure of the coronal section that encompasses the PBP where the pENN-AAVrg-hSyn-Cre-WPRE-hGH was previously injected showing the axonic terminals of the inhibitory DREADD (cyan). images were taken at 10x magnification. Right panel: tilescan magnification extracted from the same section showing in which is shown the axonic terminals in both hemispheres, images were taken at 20x magnification.

Int inhibition led to a reduction in neural activity within both the VTA and IL

Upon examining c-Fos expression within the Int and Lat nuclei, independent samples Student's t-tests unveiled a significant decrease in c-Fos expression in the Int region when comparing animals treated with CNO to those injected with Veh. The change [Δ _{veh-CNO} [95% CI] = -53.33 [-73.47; -41.20], p<0.0001] (Figure 20A-C) suggests that with

hSyn-DIO-hM4D(Gi)-CNO effectively suppresses neuronal activity in the DCN output neurons projecting to the VTA.

Our observations also revealed a significant reduction in c-Fos expression within the VTA in rats injected with CNO as compared to Veh, as demonstrated by independent samples Student's t-tests [$\Delta_{veh-CNO}$ [95% CI] = -58.38 [-77.78; -38.98], p<0.0001] (**Figure 20D-F**). As expected, this result implies the existence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection originating from the Int and Lat nuclei to the VTA. The decrease in activity within the Int and Lat nuclei consequently leads to reduced activity in the VTA.



Figure 20. c-Fos and hm4D expression in the Int. (A,D,G) Schematic representations of coronal sections of brain slices selected for the c-Fos analysis. (Int, Bregma: -11.16 to -11.70, VTA Bregma: -5.20 to -6, IL Bregma: 3.72 to 3.0) (B, E, H) Number of c-Fos positive cells/mm² in the Int (top), VTA (middle) and IL (bottom) 120 min after the CNO/Veh injection in the Veh(n = 7), CNO (n = 6). Data are shown as scatterplots (each plot represents number of c-Fos+ cells for each animal) and mean (horizontal lines) and 95% CI (vertical lines). (C, F, I) Representative pictures of c-Fos staining for each experimental group in the Int, VTA and IL respectively, DREADD expression and overlay with c-Fos expression added in the case of Int (C). All images were taken at 20x magnification. Scale bar 150 μ m. Brightness was standardized across images.

Furthermore, independent samples Student's t-tests highlighted a significant decrease in cFos expression within the IL when comparing animals treated with CNO to the control group. The change [$\Delta_{veh-CNO}$ [95% CI] = -94.86 [-123.5; -66.16], p<0.0001] (**Figure 20G-I**) suggests that the inhibition of the VTA not only impacts its own activity but also reduces the activity of the IL, likely as a result of the inhibition of the dopaminergic projection from the VTA to the IL.



Figure 21. Coronal sections from the Int and VTA. (A) Purkinje axons were identified by calbindin in red (first panel) and hSyn expression in blue (cyan) and the overlay (right). **(B)** Vesicular glutamate transporter (vGlut2) in red (first panel) Axons expressing the DREADD in cyan (second panel), dopamine neurons identified as expressing tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) in green (third panel) and the channel overlay (last panel). All images were taken at 20x4 magnification. Scale bar 30 µm.

DREADD expressing neurons in the Int are surrounded by calbindin positive terminals from Purkinje cells that project to the VTA (figure 21A). Moreover, this projections from the Int and Lat nucleus seem to be glutamatergic (vGlut2+) and contacted with TH+ but also with TH- cells in the VTA (figure 21B). Nevertheless, further quantification is required to estimate the number of both subpopulations that are regulated by the cerebellar output.

CONCLUSIONS



Figure 22. Working neuroanatomical model for the projection from the DCNs to the VTA and IL. Inhibition of the Int and Lat may decrease glutamate release within the VTA. This inhibition blocks the dopaminergic projection from VTA to IL and decrease its activity.

In our current investigation, we aimed to test the hypothesis that the cerebellum modulates the activity of the IL through the VTA using chemogenetic tools. To achieve this, we employed a double injection strategy, involving the expression of an inhibitory floxed-DREADD in the Int nucleus and a retrograde Cre AAV in the VTA, specifically targeting the DCNs-VTA projections. Subsequently, we examined the impact of this inhibition on neural activity within the DCNs, VTA, and IL.

Our findings showed a predominant expression of DREADDs within the contralateral Int and Lat nuclei, with limited expression in the Med nucleus. Interestingly, we also observed a small number of cells expressing the DREADD in the ipsilateral hemisphere within these same regions. Moreover, an enhanced fluorescence assessment using Anti-RFP labeling revealed axonic terminals in the region of the second infusion, particularly within the parabrachial pigmented nucleus of the PBP.

Notably, inhibiting the DCNs led to a reduction in neural activity within both the VTA and IL. These results support the existence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection originating from the Int and Lat nuclei to the VTA previously demonstrated (Carta et al., 2019; Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). The decrease in activity within the Int and Lat nuclei subsequently resulted in reduced activity within the VTA. Additionally, our findings suggested that by inhibiting the VTA not only impacted its own activity but also reduced the activity of the IL, likely due to the inhibition of the dopaminergic projection from the VTA to the IL.

Additionally, we noted that the neurons expressing the DREADD are glutamatergic projecting cells that receive axons from calbindin-positive Purkinje cells. Furthermore, within the VTA, the dopaminergic TH+ cells receive DREADD+/vGluT2+ terminals from Int and Lat DCNs.

A proposed double immunostaining of tyrosine hydroxylase with c-Fos in the IL cortex would demonstrate that neurons receiving TH axons are inhibited in the CNO group compared to Veh. Additionally, utilizing the same cre-dependent strategy to manipulate the VTA-IL dopaminergic projection could ensure that IL activity variation is exclusively due to VTA inhibition, although the existence of this connection is evident.

For future exploration, training animals under the CPP paradigm following this specific cre-dependent strategy could offer enhanced specificity to manipulate this pathway compared to the approach used in Chapter 3. These results contribute further validation to previous research, affirming the existence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection from the DCNs to the VTA involved in cocaine-induced conditioning, emphasizing the intricate neural circuitry regulating this process.

GENERAL DISCUSSION

The primary aim of this research is to comprehensively explore the role of the cerebellum in the acquisition of CPP and its dynamic interactions with the striatum-cortico-limbic system, the circuitry involved in drug-induced brain and behavioral alterations.

In the first chapter, we focused on identifying neural activity patterns in specific cerebellar regions of rats undergoing training for cocaine-induced CPP by assessing c-Fos expression. This initial phase elucidated the enhanced activity in the dorsal part of lobule VIII of the cerebellar vermis. The results not only supported our hypothesis but also corroborate previous findings from our laboratory with different CPP paradigms and type of conditioned stimuli.

Building upon the insights from Chapter 1, the second chapter extended our investigation, employing DREADDs to delve into the role of lobule VIII in conditioned preferences for cocaine-associated stimuli. This approach allowed us to confirm specific DREADD expression in inhibitory interneurons of the cerebellar cortex. The observed inhibition of lobule VIII inhibitory interneurons prevented CPP acquisition, while increasing the inhibitory tone in lobule VIII facilitated it, validating our specific hypothesis and showing the inhibitory role of lobule VIII in drug-induced CPP acquisition.

With a clearer understanding of lobule VIII's inhibitory role, we delved into explore its connectivity with the main output to rest of the addiction circuitry. In the third chapter, we also employed chemogenetic tools to inhibit the activity of the Int and Lat DCNs. This experimental strategy aimed to neutralize the facilitating effect of lobule VIII impairment on cocaine-induced CPP. The results support our working model of an inhibitory regulation of the posterior vermis over the striatum-cortico-limbic circuitry through the modulation of the Int and Lat DCNs.

The final phase of our investigation targeted how the cerebellum modulates the activity of two key regions in SUD, namely the VTA and IL. The fourth chapter advanced

our exploration, experimentally assessing the hypothesis that the cerebellum regulates the IL through the VTA using chemogenetic tools. A dual-injection strategy based on a *Cre*-recombinase chemogenetic approach facilitated exclusive DREADD expression in the glutamatergic projections from the DCNs to the VTA, offering a better understanding of how the cerebellum modulates activity in these key regions. The observed decrease in activity in both the VTA and IL upon inhibiting this pathway show the connectivity and regulatory role of the cerebellum.

Taken all experiments together, the sequential chapters systematically addressed the overarching hypothesis, each contributing a crucial piece to the puzzle. Together, the findings provide a better understanding of how the modulation of neural activity in different cerebellar regions significantly influences the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP. This work sheds light on the role of the cerebellum in Pavlovian drug-induced memories and its intricate connections within the addiction circuitry. However, it raises further questions that will also be discussed.

The specific results will be discussed in detail below based on the existing theoretical framework and their relevance for future advances in addiction research.

Cocaine-induced conditioned preference increases c-Fos expression in lobule VIII of vermis.

Our findings reveal that rats expressing a strong preference for cues associated with cocaine exhibited heightened neural activity in the granule cell layer of the dorsal posterior cerebellar vermis, specifically within lobule VIII. This finding points to a specific direct relationship between neuronal activity in the posterior vermis and the strength of preference for drug-related cues. First, this aligns with studies conducted by our team mentioned before using different procedures of Pavlovian conditioning procedure in mice and rats that consistently demonstrated similar increased neural activity in granule cells and Golgi interneurons of the posterior cerebellar vermis (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017; Guarque-Chabrera et al., 2022, Rodriguez-Borillo et al., 2023).

While classical views of cerebellar learning have suggested that this structure predominantly operates according to an error-based supervised learning rule to refine movements, emerging evidence suggests that the cerebellum may also harness a wider range of learning rules to contribute to a variety of behaviors, including cognitive processes (Hull, 2020). Granule cells in the cerebellum have been found to encode various aspects of reward-related processes, such as reward anticipation and conditioned responses. Research has shown that subsets of granule cells are activated by reward delivery and encode reward predictively, while others selectively encode reward anticipation or respond preferentially to reward or reward omission (Wagner et al., 2017, Wagner et al., 2019; Kostadinov & Häusser, 2022). These findings challenge the traditional view that granule cells only encode sensory and motor context, indicating that they also convey information about the expectation of reward. The discovery of predictive, non-sensorimotor encoding in granule cells enriches the contextual information available to postsynaptic Purkinje cells, with important implications for cognitive processing in the cerebellum (Wagner et al., 2017). Taking these findings in the context of our results, one could speculate that the posterior cerebellar cortex is activated during the expression of cocaine-induced CPP to predict and anticipate drug-effects to guide the selection of reward-related compartment. We focused our attention in the dorsal part on the lobules because it is the cerebellar region in which cocaine-dependent changes have been previously described (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014a; Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b; Carbo-Gas et al., 2017; Guarque-Chabrera & Gil-Miravet et al., 2022). As a matter of fact, activity in the ventral regions of the vermis were demonstrated to be related to contingency between US and the CS (Carbo-Gas et al., 2014b). This specificity likely reflects an anatomical organization of the inputs to the cerebellar cortex. Existing literature has documented the concentric arrangement of mossy fibers in the cerebellum (Voogd, 2014). Notably, corticopontine and exteroceptive components of mossy fibers target the dorsal part of the lobules, while proprioceptive components terminate in the ventral part of cerebellar lobules (Voogd & Ruigrok, 2004). This is also the cerebellar cortical region where the mossy fiber corticonuclear pathways, which facilitated Pavlovian conditioning, project (Gao et al., 2016). Notably, granule cell activity in this specific region is observed not only during unconditioned and conditioned stimuli but also throughout the conditioned

response (Giovannucci et al., 2017; Wagner et al., 2017). Moreover, previous studies have observed dopaminergic innervation from the VTA to these the cerebellar lobules (Ikai et al., 1992; Melchitzky & Lewis, 2000) that express dopamine transporter and receptors (Delis et al., 2008; Kim et al., 2009; Shimizu et al., 2014; Vazquez-Sanroman et al., 2015a).

Our findings are consistent with cue reactivity observed in individuals with SUD. As have been told in the introduction, studies among individuals with SUD consistently demonstrate that the presentation of drug-related cues triggers drug craving and stimulates cerebellar activity, irrespective of the sensory modality or the type of drug (Grant et al., 1996; Wang et al., 1999; Anderson et al., 2006; Schneider et al., 2001; Martin-Sölch et al., 2001; Filbey et al., 2009; Olbrich et al., 2009; Lou et al., 2012; Xuan et al., 2019; Al-Khalil et al., 2021). We observed a significant relationship between c-Fos expression and cocaine-induced preference in lobule VIII. This evidence, however, does not support the assertion of a direct causal relationship between cerebellar activity and drug craving. While some studies have reported a positive association between self-reported craving and cerebellar activity (Grant et al., 1996; Risinger et al., 2005), others have not found such correlations (Bonson et al., 2002). Additionally, similar patterns of cerebellar activity have been observed in response to cocaine cues and other arousing stimuli, such as anger-related scripts (Kilts et al., 2003). Furthermore, cerebellar activity increases in response to fear- (Utz et al., 2015) or food-related stimuli (Tomasi et al., 2015). These findings suggest a broader role of the cerebellum in processing and storing cues predicting rewards and other behaviorally relevant events, rather than being specifically tied to the conscious experience of drug craving (Moreno-Rius and Miquel, 2017). It is crucial to note, however, that cerebellar activity is strongly correlated with addiction severity (Shen et al., 2017; Al-Khalil et al., 2021). Given that cue-reactivity studies were conducted under withdrawal conditions, heightened cerebellar activity might result from a perceived mismatch between external cues (drug-predicting cues and context) and the absence of expected internal signals (drug effects) triggered by cue presentation. For fear conditioning, these internal models are believed to forecast the arrival of an unpleasant US. During extinction learning, if the aversive US is unexpectedly withheld, the cerebellum utilizes

prediction errors to revise and actualize the internal model (Doubliez et al., 2023). In this scenario, cerebellar activity could be associated with a prediction error concerning the internal representation anticipating the sensory and rewarding consequences of drug effects in a given context. Consistent with this, blood oxygen level-dependent imaging in the dorsal caudate, mPFC, and cerebellum showed increased activity when individuals with substance use disorders (SUD) experienced a mismatch between mentally represented drug effects and drug-taking contexts (De Pirro et al., 2018). In this study, individuals diagnosed with heroin and cocaine dependence were instructed to mentally visualize drug use settings (home/outside) while imagining themselves engaging in heroin or cocaine use. The activity of the fronto-striatal-cerebellar network was more pronounced when drug taking was mentally represented in a non-associated context for drug consumption (outside-home for heroin and the home context for cocaine) (De Pirro et al., 2018). Furthermore, animal research has demonstrated that violations of reward expectations activate climbing fibers (Heffley & Hull, 2019) and specific subpopulations of granule cells (Wagner et al., 2017).

Cocaine-induced CPP does not increase c-Fos expression in the paravermis and cerebellar hemispheres.

It is worth noting that we did not observe any effect of cocaine-induced conditioning on neuronal activity in the paravermis or the hemispheres. Crus 1 and Crus 2 of the cerebellar hemispheres are renowned for their involvement in non-motor functions and a diverse array of cognitive processes, including social behavior (Van Overwalle et al., 2020). Nevertheless, it is important to highlight that there is no clear evidence or studies indicating that Crus I and Crus II are directly related to Pavlovian conditioning. Therefore, our findings suggest that only the posterior vermis appears to be a part of the network involved in drug-related conditioned memory. Numerous investigations have illustrated the cerebellar vermis as the convergence site for US and CS stimuli in fear-conditioned responses, such as fear-induced freezing behavior and bradycardia (Supple et al., 1987, 1988; Supple and Leaton, 1990; Sebastiani et al., 1992, Dubois and Liu, 2021). Rodent studies have demonstrated that both electrical stimulation (Steinmetz et al., 1989) and optogenetic activation (Albergaria et al., 2018) of mossy fiber inputs originating from the pontine nuclei and projecting to the granular cell layer can replicate the conditioned stimulus, leading to conditioned eyeblink responses. The acquisition and short-term expression of the conditioned motor response rely on specific regions within the cerebellar cortex (Galliano et al., 2013). However, long-term consolidation appears to take place in the interposed nucleus (Carulli et al., 2020). Additionally, the cerebellar vermis contributes to the acquisition and extinction of conditioned fear. Research has shown that the cerebellum is not only associated with the acquisition and retention of conditioned motor and emotional responses, but also with the extinction of conditioned fear. Human fMRI studies have highlighted the robust activation of lobule VI in the vermis and hemispheres during the early phases of fear acquisition and extinction learning, respectively (Utz et al., 2015). In people with SUD, the presentation of drug-related cues has been also shown to elicit activity mainly in the vermis (Grant et al., 1996; Wang et al., 1999; Anderson et al., 2006; Schneider et al., 2001; Martin-Sölch et al., 2001; Filbey et al., 2009; Olbrich et al., 2009; Lou et al., 2012; Xuan et al., 2019; Al-Khalil et al., 2020).

DREADDs with hSyn promoter is expressed in interneuronal populations, Golgi cells in the granular layer and basket and stellate cells in the molecular layer.

Regarding chapter 2, our critical observations revealed a noteworthy aspect - the exclusive expression of the hSyn promoter within two distinct cerebellar interneuron populations: Golgi cells in the granular layer and basket and stellate cells in the molecular layer. The hSyn promoter is known for its neuronal-specific expression and is typically used to express DREADDs in a wide range of neurons, effectively making it a pan-neuronal promoter (Campbell et al., 2018). The choice of viral serotype also plays a crucial role in driving protein expression. A review has highlighted that different serotypes of adeno-associated virus exhibit varying efficiency and cell tropism when delivered to different central nervous system regions (Srivastava, 2016). Additionally, AAV serotypes 1, 5, 8, and 9 have been reported to transduce astrocytes, glial cells, and neurons (Burger et al., 2004; O'Carroll et al., 2021; Gleichman et al., 2023), while AAV2 predominantly transduces neurons (Kaplitt et al., 1994; McCown et al., 1996; During et al., 1998; Mandel et al., 1998).

For the hSyn-hM4D DREADD, its cell-type selectivity for MLIs was reported for AAV8 vectors containing the human synapsin promoter (Kuhn et al., 2012; Badura et al., 2018, Zamudio et al., 2023). However, an AAV1 vector with the CaMKIIα promoter was reported to result in expression in MLIs, but also in Purkinje neurons in adult mice (Kim et al., 2015). As far as we concern, our study is the first to demonstrate that the AVV5 serotype, when associated with the hSyn promoter, exhibits a cell-specific affinity for infecting Golgi interneurons in addition to molecular layer interneurons in the cerebellar cortex of rats. Nevertheless, a pilot study carried out in our lab using the serotype AAV8 yielded a similar expression to that of the AVV5 serotype.

Some investigations illustrate that the hSyn promoter's effectiveness varies across different brain regions. For instance, in the substantia nigra's dopaminergic neurons, the hSyn promoter associated with adenoviral vectors fails to sustain long-term expression, as these neurons seem to selectively reduce transgene expression by deleting the adenoviral genome (Kügler, 2003). Concerning Syn expression during the postnatal development of the rat cerebellum, the onset of the synapsin I gene's expression coincides with the neurogenic differentiation pattern of Purkinje and granule neurons. By postnatal day 21, the neurogenic and morphogenic development concludes, and the cerebellar layers assume their adult appearance. At this stage, in situ hybridization indicates a significant increase in synapsin I gene expression in the internal granule cell layer (Melloni & DeGennaro, 1994). While this finding corresponds with our observations in adult rats, where we observed expression in granular layer interneurons, it fails to elucidate the observed expression in molecular layer interneurons.

In our study, we utilized AAV5, which has been demonstrated to selectively label GABAergic neurons in a transgenic mouse strain where these neurons are marked by the red fluorescent reporter protein tdTomato (Aschauer et al., 2013). Moreover, AAV5 efficiently also transduces cortical parvalbumin-expressing interneurons (Tkatch et al., 2022). Corresponding with our study, however, basket and stellate cells are parvalbumin positive cells, but also Purkinje cells that do not express the DREADDs. Moreover, Golgi interneurons do not express parvalbumin, but they were infected by

95

our AVV5 vector. Overall, the selection of a viral serotype, coupled with the choice of a promoter, is crucial for directing the expression of DREADDS. This study marks the pioneering demonstration that AAV5, when associated with hSyn, exhibits a distinct preference for inhibitory interneurons within the cerebellar cortex.

Excitation of interneurons in lobule VIII increased preference for cues associated with cocaine while their inhibition prevented its acquisition.

Several studies have employed DREADDs in the context of CPP experiments. For instance, Wayman & Woodward (2018) utilized hM3Dq DREADDs to explore the involvement IL neurons projecting to the NAcc in toluene-induced CPP, suggesting the necessity of involvement of specific medial prefrontal cortex (mPFC)-NAcc pathways for CPP expression. Another study employed hM4Di DREADDs in the ventral VTA to investigate the effects of cocaine on locomotion and reward in mice. While hM4Di-mediated inhibition did not impact cocaine-induced CPP, it did affect its extinction (Runegaard et al., 2018).

In the cerebellar cortex, Zamudio et al. (2023) used DREADDs to chemogenetically inhibit molecular layer interneurons in the posterior cerebellum, observing a reduction in voluntary ethanol consumption in male mice. This aligns with our findings showing that inhibiting cerebellar cortex interneurons prevented the acquisition of cocaineinduced preference conditioning, and their activation increased preference for cocaineassociated cues. Consistent with the present findings are also our previous results (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019, Gil-Miravet et al., 2021) indicating that lesions in lobule VIII facilitate the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioning. In this case, the excitation of inhibitory interneurons, induced by hSyn-hM3D(Gq)-mCherry, could cause similar effects to blocking Purkinje cell inhibitory output by a QA lesion. In both cases, the outcome involves the reduction of Purkinje- dependent inhibition onto the DCNs. Collectively, these studies emphasize the inhibitory role of the posterior vermis in the acquisition and expression of addiction-like behaviors.

Inhibition of the Int and Lat DCN prevented the facilitating effect of a posterior vermis lesion on cocaine-induced CPP.

Our results also indicate that inhibiting the Int and Lat DCNs blocks the facilitating effect of a vermis lesion on the acquisition of cocaine-induced conditioned preferences. Notably, the inhibition of these DCNs did not hinder the ability to acquire conditioned preferences for drug-related stimuli and did not induce motor impairment or anxiogenic effects. Previous research demonstrated that a lesion in the dorsal region of lobule VIII (lobule VIII) of the vermis enhances the learning of cocaine-induced conditioned preferences and increases neuronal activity in the Lat nucleus, mPFC, NAcc, and all striatal subdivisions, except the ventrolateral striatum (Gil-Miravet et al., 2019; 2021). Both sets of findings suggest an inhibitory modulation of the posterior vermis on the activity of the addiction circuitry through the Int and Lat DCN.

Additionally, studies in rats with cerebellar vermal lesions targeting lobules IV and V or VIII revealed deficits in innate fear-evoked freezing to a predator (cat) with normal contextual fear memory retrieval (Supple, et al 1987), showing animals with vermal lesions displayed apparent disinhibited behavior, failing to express innate fear towards the cat. This aligns with our findings supporting the inhibitory function of the vermis.

Compromised inhibitory control under cerebellar vermis dysfunction may potentiate the effects of drugs on behavior (Miquel et al., 2019). These results confirm the modulatory role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced conditioned memory and support the causal link between vermis dysfunction and the facilitation of drug effects. The concept of "cerebellar brain inhibitory function" has been proposed, with patients exhibiting posterior cerebellum impairment, particularly in the vermis, showing difficulties in controlling behavior, emotions, and cognition—referred to as "cerebellar cognitive-affective syndrome" (Schmahmann & Sherman, 1998). Dysregulation of the cerebellar vermis has also been implicated as a potential etiological factor for attention deficit hyperactivity disorder and other impulsive spectrum disorders, contributing to comorbidity with substance use disorders (Mulder et al., 2008; Durston et al., 2011; Miquel et al., 2019). Consequently, these findings suggest potential therapeutic avenues, considering the cerebellum as a target for stimulation in substance use disorders and comorbid mental health conditions such as ADHD.

The DCN-VTA projection is mainly contralateral.

The findings from the current study revealed a predominant expression of DREADDs within the contralateral Int and Lat nuclei, with limited expression in the medial nucleus. Interestingly, a small number of cells expressing the DREADD were observed in the ipsilateral hemisphere within these same regions. Notably, enhanced fluorescence assessment using Anti-RFP labeling unveiled axonic terminals in the region of the second infusion, particularly within the PBP of both hemispheres. These results align with other traditional tracer studies in which infusing Fluoro-Gold (FG) into the VTA, somata labeled with FG were identified within the contralateral IntA, IntP, Lat nuclei, while no labeling was found within the Med nucleus. Furthermore, confirmation of cerebellar afference to the VTA was obtained by infusing biotinylated dextran amine (BDA) into the Lat. Unilateral BDA infusions into the Lat resulted in the labeling of the ipsilateral cerebellar hemisphere, lobules VIII and IX of the vermis and the contralateral PBP nucleus of the VTA. This comprehensive labeling pattern supports the cerebellar projection to the VTA, as indicated by both FG and BDA tracing methods (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021).

Nearly five decades ago, certain anatomical studies hinted at cerebellar projections to the VTA (Snider et al.,1976; Phillipson et al., 1979; Perciavalle et al., 1989), but subsequent investigations into this pathway were lacking until the recent advent of advanced tracing methods. The first study to show this, discovered that the medial nucleus in both cats and rats possesses ipsilateral projections to the VTA via the superior cerebellar peduncle. However, in these animals, the interposed and dentate nuclei were identified as having connections to the contralateral VTA (Snider et al., 1976). Other study in rats that used horseradish peroxidase (HRP) injections into the VTA found retrograde labels in both the contralateral dentate and interposed nuclei. The same procedure was repeated in an anterograde fashion, with results showing that tracer injections int he dentate and interposed nuclei both traveled to the contralateral VTA (Perciavalle et al., 1989). For instance, newer studies using modern viral tracers in mice revealed bilateral projections between the interposed nucleus and the VTA (Judd et al., 2021; Watabe-Uchida et al., 2012). Moreover, optogenetic approaches in mice (Carta et al., 2019) has confirmed this bilateral cerebello-VTA connections. These studies support the idea that the DCNs-VTA projection in rodents and cats goes mainly to the contralateral side.

A recent human study in humans delved into these connections with a higher level of granularity reveals that these connections are most robust in the ipsilateral direction, although contralateral connections also exist (Hoffman et al., 2023). Moreover, when examining the monosynaptic tracts from the DCN to the VTA, the Int exhibited the highest density, followed by the fastigial and dentate nuclei. These findings suggest potential differences between rat and human DCN-VTA connections in terms of the number of ipsilateral/contralateral fibers and the specific nuclei of the DCNs involved.

Inhibiting the DCN-VTA projection led to a reduction in neural activity within both the VTA and IL.

Inhibition of the Int and Lat DCNs resulted in a notable reduction in neural activity within both the VTA and IL, providing evidence for the presence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection originating from the Int and lateral Lat nuclei to the VTA. The decline in activity within the Int and Lat nuclei subsequently led to diminished activity within the VTA. Interestingly, inhibiting the DCN-VTA projections not only impacted in the VTA activity but also diminished the activity of the IL, potentially due to the suppression of the dopaminergic projection from the VTA to the IL. Notably, neurons expressing the hSyn DREADD in the DCNs were found to be enveloped by calbindin originating from Purkinje cells that in turn, target the VTA. Furthermore, the Int and Lat projecting neurons appeared to be glutamatergic, as indicated by co-labeling vGlut2 and contact tyrosine TH+ but also several TH- cells in the VTA.

Building on previous findings from our laboratory, BDA in lobule VIII resulted in numerous BDA-labeled terminals from Purkinje cells within the DCN, particularly in the the IntA, IntP, and Lat nuclei. Additionally, when FG was infused into the IL cortex and BDA into the Lat nucleus, close apposition was observed between anterogradely labeled BDA fibers and retrogradely labeled FG neurons in the PBP of the VTA. **General Discussion**

Projections from the Lat nucleus appeared to be glutamatergic and contacted both TH+ and TH– cells within the VTA (Gil-Miravet et al., 2021). Additionally, physiological characterization of the DCN projections to the VTA exclusively revealed excitatory connections (Carta et al., 2019). Alterations in the DCN-VTA pathway in mice can modulate VTA activity, influencing dopamine release (Low et al., 2021). Moreover, viral tracers demonstrated that the DCN sends direct projections to VTA DA, GABAergic, and glutamatergic neurons (Baek et al., 2022; Beier, 2022; Beier et al., 2019, 2015; Watabe-Uchida et al., 2012; Gil-Miravet et al, 2021). In summary, these findings further validate and emphasize the existence of a monosynaptic excitatory projection from the DCNs to the VTA.

Anatomical and functional research has shown evidence of VTA-to-mPFC DAergic projections (Breton et al., 2019; Lammel et al., 2008; Morrens et al., 2020; Popescu et al., 2016; Yan et al., 2019). Noteworthy, studies have also explored the connections between the medial prefrontal cortex and the cerebellum, revealing novel prefrontal-cerebellar connections. Stimulation of deep layers in the PL resulted in distinctive field potentials in the cerebellar cortex. These responses exhibited a specific topography, being most prominent in lobule VII of the contralateral vermis. (Watson et al., 2009). Additionally, simultaneous recordings of ongoing local field potential activity in the medial nucleus and PrL during rest or active exploration in open field arena demonstrated significant network coherence, particularly in the theta frequency range (Watson et al., 2014). Additionally, Mittleman et al. (2008) demonstrated long-lasting DA efflux in the prefrontal cortex of mice following cerebellar Lat nucleus stimulation.

Overall the evidence presented in this chapter highlights the significance of the DCN-VTA-mPFC interface as a regulatory pathway through which the cerebellum modulates prefrontal activity through the VTA.

A functional neuroanatomical model



Figure 22. Working neuroanatomical model of lobule VIII-IL projections

This thesis used chemogenetic tools and lesion techniques to investigate the functional dynamics of the above neuroanatomical model and its influence on drug-cue associations. This model posits that cocaine-induced CPP results in heightened activity in the dorsal part of the granular layer of lobule VIII, enhancing the activity of molecular layer interneurons. This, in turn, diminishes the inhibitory control exerted by a specific subpopulation of Purkinje neurons onto DCN neurons. As a consequence of the reduced Purkinje inhibition, activity in cerebellar output neurons of the Int and Lat DCNs increases, modulating dopaminergic activity in VTA neurons and enhancing neuronal activity in the IL and other regions in the striatum-cortico-limbic circuitry. This increased activity in the circuit might in turn encourages drug-induced learning.

Clinical, neuroimaging, and anatomical tracing studies in several species support the existence of "closed-loop" connections between the cerebellum and neocortical brain regions, including the prefrontal cortex (Middleton and Strick, 1994, 2000; Kelly and Strick, 2003; Schmahmann, 2004; Allen et al., 2005; Krienen and Buckner, 2009; Strick et al., 2009; O'Reilly et al., 2010; Stoodley and Schmahmann, 2010; Buckner et al., 2011; Stoodley, 2012). Additionally, still unpublished work from our lab in collaboration with Khodakhah's lab revealed a novel descending pathway where IL sends monosynaptic projections to the Int and the Inferior Olive, possibly through collateral projections and then Int and Inferior Olive reach lobule VIII (Guarque-Chabrera, 2023 Doctoral Dissertation). This would close the circuit of the proposed model.

As is known, mPFC is responsible for executive control, which includes the representation of contingencies, representation of outcomes and their value, and subjective states associated with drugs (Everitt and Robbins, 2005). This aligns closely with the cerebellar role in drug-induced memories described in this work. Progressive loss of control over drug consumption involves a reduction in inhibitory control exercised by the prefrontal cortex (Volkow et al, 2013). This supports the idea that mPFC functions closely parallel the role of the cerebellum in SUD. Furthermore, evidence suggests the rewarding nature of cerebello-VTA projections, essential for social preference in mice and implicated in reward-based learning (Carta et al., 2019; Yoshida et al., 2022). Alterations in the DCN-VTA pathway in mice can modulate VTA activity, influencing dopamine release and potentially regulating reward-driven behavior (Low et al., 2021). The VTA plays a pivotal role in generating reward prediction error signals (Hollerman and Schultz, 1998; Schultz, 1998; Schultz, 2016), but also in aversion and stress, being a crucial hotspot in the fear network (Lammel et al., 2012; Bouarab et al., 2019). The VTA, critical in SUD, undergoes alterations in response to drug consumption, indicating a pivotal role for VTA afferents in mediating drug effects (Oliva & Wanat, 2016). The influence of VTA DA projection to the infralimbic cortex on addiction has been extensively studied, highlighting the importance of VTA synapses in addiction (Volkow et al., 2019; Polter & Kauer, 2014, Cooper et al., 2017; Kalivas et al., 2008). Moreover, it has been shown that there is a preferential expression of D2 receptors (D2Rs) in Purkinje cells, influencing the synaptic efficacy onto these cells (Cutando et al., 2022). Furthermore, they indicate that variations in D2R levels within PCs of adult male mice can impact sociability and the preference for social novelty, establishing a direct connection between the expression levels of cerebellar D2Rs and social behaviors.

The identified cerebello-VTA-IL pathway bears potential relevance for understanding the pathophysiology of socio-affective disorders marked by disrupted reward-seeking behavior, including social anxiety, schizophrenia, autism, eating and substance use and mood disorders (Miquel et al., 2019). Patients with posterior cerebellum impairment, especially in the vermis, exhibit difficulties in behavior control (Schmahmann and Sherman, 1998). As have been told, dysregulation of the cerebellar vermis has been linked to impulsive spectrum disorders, contributing to comorbidity with substance use disorders (Mulder et al., 2008; Durston et al., 2011; Miquel et al., 2019). Moreover, neuroimaging studies frequently report vermis abnormalities in conditions like schizophrenia, with interventions targeting the vermis showing efficacy in alleviating cognitive and emotional symptoms (Okugawa et al., 2007; Lawyer et al., 2009; Henze et al., 2011; Heath, 1977; Demirtas-Tatlidede et al., 2010).

This thesis aligns with the concept of the "cerebellar brain inhibitory function" (Schmahmann & Sherman, 1998). The hypothetical model (lobule VIII-DCNs-VTA-IL) demonstrates significant predictive potential, suggesting that the cerebellum's role extends beyond regulating cocaine-induced preference conditioning. The cerebellum as has been told, modulates the internal predictive system involved in associative learning for reward-seeking and fear responses. Prediction errors occur when anticipated outcomes differ from actual ones (Popa and Ebner, 2019). It may play a vital role in restraining ongoing actions during changes in environmental conditions, adjusting prefrontal activity through the VTA in response to new stimuli. This adjustment could facilitate flexible behavioral control. Developing appropriate internal models to navigate in context-specific changing situations may rely on the cerebellum's connectivity and interactions with cortico-limbic regions. These models might be particularly vulnerable to misalignment during development (Kelly et al., 2021; Stoodley and Tsai, 2021). Disrupted activity along this pathway could lead to inappropriate formation of internal models within the cerebellum (Katsanevaki et al., 2020). Alterations in this pathway may occur in neuropsychiatric conditions commonly comorbid with SUD, such as schizophrenia, autism, obsessive-compulsive disorder, and attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (Hester, 2004; Robbins et al., 2012; Winstanley et al., 2010, Couto-Ovejero et al., 2023), and offers potential explanation for observed phenomena where cerebellar alterations are associated with behavioral disinhibition, impulsivity, and compulsivity.

Potential therapeutic applications may involve precise interventions to modulate the activity of specific neuronal populations within the posterior cerebellar cortex. Fine-tuning neural activity associated with drug-induced memories could mitigate the

reinforcing effects of drugs and disrupt conditioned responses contributing to addictive behaviors. This approach aligns with the emerging trend in neuroscience to explore innovative interventions beyond traditional pharmacological treatments.

In conclusion, the insights gained from this research lay the foundation for exploring targeted interventions involving the cerebellum in SUD treatment. While further studies are necessary to validate and refine these concepts, the potential therapeutic applications to stress the importance of considering the cerebellum as a viable target for innovative and effective strategies in the multidimensional landscape of addiction therapy.

STRENGTHS AND PITFALLS

Strengths

This thesis attempts to test a neuroanatomical model that delineates the pivotal role of the cerebellum in the context of drug addiction. Specifically, it provides a comprehensive understanding of how the posterior cerebellum modulates prefrontalstriatal circuitry, shedding light on the circuits governing the establishment of cocaineassociated memories. This contribution significantly advances the field of addiction neuroscience.

To our knowledge, our investigation is the initial demonstration highlighting that the AAV5 serotype, in conjunction with the hSyn promoter, exhibits a specific affinity for Golgi interneurons, in addition to molecular layer interneurons, within the cerebellar cortex of rats.

Furthermore, the research introduces additional evidence supporting the concept of direct cerebellar control over the VTA. By delving into this complex neural circuitry, the thesis extends our comprehension of the cerebellum's impact on VTA activity, offering a nuanced perspective on its role in addiction-related processes.

Additionally, the thesis establishes the translational nature of the increase in activity in lobule VIII associated with cocaine-induced place preference across species. This enhancement in activity, observed in both mice and rats, demonstrates the stability of this phenomenon between paradigms, with other studies utilizing cocaine-induced odor conditioning and our study employing tactile and odor-conditioned place preference.

Pitfalls, Weaknesses, and Future Directions

While the strengths of this thesis are evident, acknowledging certain pitfalls and weaknesses is crucial for refining methodologies and guiding future exploration.

In Chapters 2 and 4, the administration of CNO for the DREADD activator varied between intraperitoneal and intracranial approaches, creating a challenge in

comparing results. The shift in approach in Chapter 3, from intraperitoneal to intracranial, was prompted by concerns about potential behavioral side effects of CNO. The difficulty in maintaining intracranial cannulas and emerging evidence suggesting low doses of CNO have minimal adverse effects led to a return to the initially employed administration method.

The exclusive use of male subjects in the studies represents a limitation that warrants consideration. Future research should strive for gender diversity to ensure a more comprehensive understanding of the neurobiological mechanisms underpinning SUD.

During preference conditioning, activations and inhibitions were limited to the acquisition period. To enhance our comprehension of the cerebellum's role in cocaine-induced memories, future investigations should explore the activation and inhibition of different cerebellar regions, such as lobule VIII or DCNs (specifically, Lat and Int) during expression (post-conditioning test), extinction, and reconsolidation processes.

The specific Cre-dependent approach employed in the final chapter offers a focused method, selectively influencing the cerebello-VTA projection. This contrasts with the preceding chapter, which manipulated activity across all regions connected to the DCNs, including the inferior olive, pontine nuclei, and the cerebellar cortex.

In the last chapter, conducting a double immunostaining of tyrosine hydroxylase with c-Fos in the IL cortex would provide evidence that neurons receiving TH+ axons are inhibited in the CNO group. Employing the same Cre-dependent strategy to modulate the VTA-IL dopaminergic projection ensures that any variations in IL activity would result exclusively from VTA inhibition. Likewise, it would be enlightening for our hypothesis the assessment of DA activity markers within the IL cortex after DCN activation and inhibition.

Furthermore, it could be of interest to manipulate the activity of lobule VIII and assess c-Fos activity in Int and Lat DCN. This would help to verify the proposed explanations in this chapter. However, due to the absence of CNO administration during the CPP expression test, we are unable to demonstrate the inhibition/excitation of the DCNs through the inhibitory control of Purkinje projections. This verification could be achieved by sacrificing a group of animals on the last conditioning day, similar to the approach employed in the experiment of Chapter 3.

An alternative and potentially more informative approach could involve using optogenetics combined with electrophysiology instead of the DREADDs/c-Fos approach. This shift would provide superior temporal resolution during the activation/inhibition of cells and recording of activity in our experiments.

The specific Cre-dependent strategy used in the last chapter provides a targeted approach, exclusively manipulating the cerebello-VTA projection, in contrast to previous chapter manipulating the activity in all regions projecting from the DCNs, such as the inferior olive, pontine nuclei, or the cerebellar cortex. With this approach could be interesting to test the animals under the CPP paradigm.

Finally, beyond the establishment of cocaine-induced Pavlovian memory, future research endeavors should investigate how our deactivations influence other paradigms of drug self-administration. This broader exploration could yield insights into the generalizability and specificity of the observed effects in different addiction-related contexts.

In conclusion, while this thesis makes significant strides in unraveling the cerebellum's role in SUD, the identified pitfalls and weaknesses pave the way for refined methodologies and future directions. These improvements promise to further enrich our understanding of the intricate neural mechanisms associated with drug addiction.
REFERENCES

Albergaria, C., Silva, N. T., Pritchett, D. L., & Carey, M. R. (2018). Locomotor activity modulates associative learning in mouse cerebellum. Nature Neuroscience, 21(5), 725–735. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-018-</u> 0129-x

Al-Khalil, K., Vakamudi, K., Witkiewitz, K., & Claus, E. D. (2021). Neural correlates of alcohol use disorder severity among nontreatment-seeking heavy drinkers: An examination of the incentive salience and negative emotionality domains of the alcohol and addiction research domain criteria. Alcohol: Clinical & Experimental 45(6), Research, 1200-1214. https://doi.org/10.1111/acer.14614

Allen, G., McColl, R. W., Barnard, H., Ringe, W. K., Fleckenstein, J. R., & Cullum, C. M. (2005). Magnetic resonance imaging of cerebellar– prefrontal and cerebellar–parietal functional connectivity. NeuroImage, 28(1), 39–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage. 2005.06.013 Anderson, C. M., Maas, L. C., Frederick, B., Bendor, J., Spencer, T., Livni, E., Lukas, S. E., Fischman, A. J., Madras, B. K., Renshaw, P. F., & Kaufman, M. J. (2005). Cerebellar vermis involvement in Cocaine-Related behaviors. Neuropsychopharmacology, 31(6), 1318–1326.

https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.130093 7

Anderson, C. M., Maas, L. C., Frederick,
B., Bendor, J., Spencer, T., Livni, E.,
Lukas, S. E., Fischman, A. J., Madras, B.
K., Renshaw, P. F., & Kaufman, M. J.
(2005). Cerebellar vermis involvement
in Cocaine-Related behaviors.
Neuropsychopharmacology, 31(6),
1318-1326.

https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.130093
<u>7</u>

Ankri, L., Husson, Z., Pietrajtis, K., Proville, R., Léna, C., Yarom, Y., Dieudonné, S., & Uusisaari, M. Y. (2015). A novel inhibitory nucleocortical circuit controls cerebellar Golgi cell activity. eLife, 4. <u>https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.06262</u> Apps, R., & Garwicz, M. (2005).Anatomicalandphysiologicalfoundations of cerebellar informationprocessing.NatureReviewsNeuroscience,6(4),297–311.https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn1646

Armbruster, B. N., Li, X., Pausch, M. H., Herlitze, S., & Roth, B. L. (2007). Evolving the lock to fit the key to create a family of G protein-coupled receptors potently activated by an inert ligand. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 104(12), 5163–5168. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0700293 104

Arnsten, A. F. (2006). Fundamentals of Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder: Circuits and Pathways. The Primary Care Companion to the Journal of Clinical Psychiatry, 67, 7–12. <u>https://www.psychiatrist.com/read-</u> <u>pdf/7524</u>

arta, I., Chen, C. H., Schott, A. L., Dorizan, S., & Khodakhah, K. (2019). Cerebellar modulation of the reward circuitry and social behavior. Science, 363(6424).

http://10.1126/science.aav0581.

Aschauer, D. F., Kreuz, S., & Rumpel, S. (2013). Analysis of transduction efficiency, tropism and axonal transport of AAV serotypes 1, 2, 5, 6, 8 and 9 in the mouse brain. PLOS ONE, 8(9), e76310.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0 076310

Badura A, Verpeut JL, Metzger JW, Pereira TD, Pisano TJ, Deverett B, Bakshinskaya DE, Wang SS (2018) Normal cognitive and social development require posterior cerebellar activity. Elife 7:e36401. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.36401

Bagnall, M. W., Zingg, B., Sakatos, A., Moghadam, S. H., Zeilhofer, H. U., & Du, S. (2009). Glycinergic projection neurons of the cerebellum. The Journal of Neuroscience, 29(32), 10104–10110. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2087 -09.2009

Bardo, M. T., & Bevins, R. A. (2000). Conditioned place preference: what does it add to our preclinical understanding of drug reward? Psychopharmacology, 153(1), 31–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213000056 9. Barros, M., Dempster, E., Illott, N., Chabrawi, S., Maior, R. S., Tomaz, C., De Souza Silva, M. A., Huston, J. P., Mill, J., & Müller, C. P. (2011). Decreased methylation of the NK3 receptor coding gene (TACR3) after cocaine-induced place preference in marmoset monkeys. Addiction Biology, 18(3), 452–454.

<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1369-</u> 1600.2011.00409.x

Becker, E. B. E., & Stoodley, C. J. (2013). Autism spectrum disorder and the cerebellum. In International Review of Neurobiology (pp. 1–34). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-</u> <u>418700-9.00001-0</u>

Beier, K. T. (2022). Modified viralgenetic mapping reveals local and global connectivity relationships of ventral tegmental area dopamine cells. eLife, 11.

https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.76886

Beier, K. T., Gao, X., Xie, S., DeLoach, K. E., Malenka, R. C., & Luo, L. (2019). Topological organization of ventral tegmental area connectivity revealed by Viral-Genetic dissection of Input-Output Relations. Cell Reports, 26(1), 159-167.e6.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2018.1 2.040

Beier, K. T., Steinberg, E. E., DeLoach, K. E., Xie, S., Miyamichi, K., Schwarz, L. A., Gao, X., Kremer, E. J., Malenka, R. C., & Luo, L. (2015). Circuit architecture of VTA dopamine neurons revealed by systematic Input-Output mapping. Cell, 162(3), 622–634. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2015.07. 015

Berridge, K., & Robinson, T. E. (2016). Liking, wanting, and the incentivesensitization theory of addiction. American Psychologist, 71(8), 670–679. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/amp0000059</u>

Bishop, A. C., Shah, K., Liu, Y., Witucki, L., Kung, C., & Shokat, K. M. (1998). Design of allele-specific inhibitors to probe protein kinase signaling. Current Biology, 8(5), 257–266. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0960-</u> 9822(98)70198-8

Bonson, K. R. (2002). Neural systems and Cue-Induced cocaine craving,. Neuropsychopharmacology, 26(3), 376–386.

https://doi.org/10.1016/s0893-133x(01)00371-2

Bostan, A. C., & Strick, P. L. (2018). The basal ganglia and the cerebellum: nodes in an integrated network. Nature Reviews Neuroscience, 19(6), 338–350. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-018-</u> 0002-7

Bostan, A. C., Dum, R. P., & Strick, P. L. (2010). The basal ganglia communicate with the cerebellum. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 107(18), 8452–8456.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1000496 107.

Bostan, A. C., Dum, R. P., & Strick, P. L. (2013). Cerebellar networks with the cerebral cortex and basal ganglia. Trends in Cognitive Sciences, 17(5), 241–254.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2013.03. 003

Bouarab, C., Thompson, B., & Polter, A. M. (2019). VTA GABA neurons at the interface of stress and reward. Frontiers in Neural Circuits, 13. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fncir.2019.000</u>

<u>78</u>

Brady, R. O., Gonsalvez, I., Lee, I., Öngür, D., Seidman, L. J., Schmahmann, J. D., Eack, S. M., Keshavan, M. S., Pascual-Leone, Á., & Halko, M. A. (2019). Cerebellar-Prefrontal network connectivity and negative symptoms in schizophrenia. American Journal of Psychiatry, 176(7), 512–520. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2018. 18040429

Breton, J., Charbit, A. R., Snyder, B., Fong, P., Dias, E. V., Himmels, P., Lock, H., & Margolis, E. B. (2018). Relative contributions and mapping of ventral tegmental area dopamine and GABA neurons by projection target in the rat. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 527(5), 916–941. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.24572

Britt, J. P., Benaliouad, F., McDevitt, R. A., Stuber, G. D., Wise, R. A., & Bonci, A. (2012). Synaptic and behavioral profile of multiple glutamatergic inputs to the nucleus accumbens. Neuron, 76(4), 790-803.

Brodal, P. (1978). The corticopontine projection in the rhesus monkey origin

and principles of organization. Brain, 101(2), 251–283. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/101.2.25</u> <u>1</u>.

Brown, A. M., Arancillo, M., Lin, T., Catt, D. R., Zhou, J., Lackey, E. P., Stay, T. L., Zuo, Z., White, J. J., & Sillitoe, R. V. (2019). Molecular layer interneurons shape the spike activity of cerebellar Purkinje cells. Scientific Reports, 9(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-018-38264-1

Buchta, W. C., Mahler, S. V., Harlan, B. A., Aston-Jones, G., & Riegel, A. C. (2017). Dopamine terminals from the ventral tegmental area gate intrinsic inhibition in the prefrontal cortex. Physiological Reports, 5(6). https://doi.org/10.14814/phy2.13198

Buckner, R. L. (2013). The Cerebellum and Cognitive Function: 25 Years of Insight from Anatomy and Neuroimaging. Neuron, 80(3), 807–815. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2013.</u> <u>10.044</u>

Buckner, R. L., Krienen, F. M., Castellanos, A., Diaz, J. C., & Yeo, B. T. (2011). The organization of the human cerebellum estimated by intrinsic functional connectivity. Europe PMC (PubMed Central), 106(5), 2322–2345. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00339.2011

Bürger, C., Gorbatyuk, O. S., Velardo, M. J., Peden, C. S., Williams, P. R., Zolotukhin, S., Reier, P. J., Mandel, R. J., & Muzyczka, N. (2004). Recombinant AAV viral vectors pseudotyped with viral capsids from serotypes 1, 2, and 5 display differential efficiency and cell tropism after delivery to different regions of the central nervous system. Molecular Therapy, 10(2), 302-317. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2004.0 5.024

Bürger, C., Gorbatyuk, O. S., Velardo, M. J., Peden, C. S., Williams, P. R., Zolotukhin, S., Reier, P. J., Mandel, R. J., & Muzyczka, N. (2004b). Recombinant AAV Viral Vectors Pseudotyped with Viral Capsids from Serotypes 1, 2, and 5 Display Differential Efficiency and Cell Tropism after Delivery to Different Regions of the Central Nervous System. Molecular Therapy, 10(2), 302–317. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2004.0 5.024 Cami J., & Farré, M. (2003b). Drug addiction. The New England Journal of Medicine, 349(10), 975–986. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmra023160</u>

Campbell, E. J., & Marchant, N. J. (2018). The use of chemogenetics in behavioural neuroscience: receptor variants, targeting approaches and caveats. British Journal of Pharmacology, 175(7), 994–1003. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/bph.14146</u>

Carbo-Gas, M., Moreno-Rius, J., Guarque-Chabrera, J., Vázquez-Sanromán, D., Gil-Miravet, I., Carulli, D., Hoebeek, F. E., De Zeeuw, C. I., Sanchis-Segura, C., & Miquel, M. (2017). Cerebellar perineuronal nets in cocaine-induced pavlovian memory: Site matters. Neuropharmacology, 125, 166–180.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm. 2017.07.009

Carbo-Gas, M., Vazquez-Sanroman, D., Aguirre-Manzo, L., Coria-Ávila, G. A., Manzo, J., Sanchis-Segura, C., & Miquel, M. (2013). Involving the cerebellum in cocaine-induced memory: pattern of cFos expression in mice trained to acquire conditioned preference for cocaine. Addiction Biology, 19(1), 61– 76.

http://10.1111/adb.12042

Carbo-Gas, M., Vázquez-Sanromán, D., Gil-Miravet, I., De Las Heras-Chanes, J., Coria-Ávila, G. A., Manzo, J., Sanchis-Segura, C., & Miquel, Μ. Cerebellar (2014b). hallmarks of conditioned preference for cocaine. Physiology & Behavior, 132, 24–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.201 4.04.044.

Carlson, E. C., Hunker, A. C., Sandberg, S. G., Locke, T. M., Geller, J. M., Schindler, A. G., Thomas, S., Darvas, M., Phillips, P. E. M., & Zweifel, L. S. (2021). Catecholaminergic innervation of the lateral nucleus of the cerebellum modulates cognitive behaviors. The Journal of Neuroscience, 41(15), 3512– 3530.

https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2406 -20.2021

Carulli, D., Broersen, R., De Winter, F., Muir, E. M., Mešković, M., De Waal, M., De Vries, S., Boele, H. J., Canto, C. B., De Zeeuw, C. I., & Verhaagen, J. (2020). Cerebellar plasticity and associative memories are controlled by perineuronal nets. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 117(12), 6855–6865.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1916163 117

Carulli, D., Rhodes, K., Brown, D. J., Bonnert, T. P., Pollack, S. J., Oliver, K. R., Strata, P., & Fawcett, J. W. (2005). Composition of perineuronal nets in the adult rat cerebellum and the cellular origin of their components. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 494(4), 559–577.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.20822

Chen, C. H., Fremont, R., Arteaga-Bracho, E. E., & Khodakhah, K. (2014). Short latency cerebellar modulation of the basal ganglia. Nature Neuroscience, 17(12), 1767–1775. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3868.

Chen, X., Ye, H., Kuruvilla, R., Ramanan, N., Scangos, K. W., Zhang, C., Johnson, N. M., England, P. M., Shokat, K. M., & Ginty, D. D. (2005). A Chemical-Genetic approach to studying neurotrophin signaling. Neuron, 46(1), 13–21. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2005. 03.009 Childs, E., & De Wit, H. (2009). Amphetamine-Induced place preference in humans. Biological Psychiatry, 65(10), 900–904. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.200</u> 8.11.016

Cooper, S., Robison, Α. J., & Mazei-Robison, M. S. (2017). Reward circuitry in addiction. Neurotherapeutics, 14(3), 687-697. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13311-017-0525-zCorvetti, L., & Rossi, F. (2005). Degradation of chondroitin sulfate proteoglycans induces sprouting of intact purkinje axons in the cerebellum of the adult rat. The Journal of Neuroscience, 25(31), 7150-7158. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.0683 -05.2005

Cunningham, C. L., Gremel, C. M., & Groblewski, P. A. (2006). Drug-induced conditioned place preference and aversion in mice. Nature Protocols, 1(4), 1662–1670. https://doi.org/10.1038/nprot.2006.27 9.

Cutando, L., Puighermanal, E., Castell, L., Tarot, P., Belle, M., Bertaso, F., Arango-Lievano, M., Ango, F., Rubinstein, M., Quintana, A., Chédotal, A., Mameli, M., & Valjent, E. (2022). Cerebellar dopamine D2 receptors regulate social behaviors. Nature Neuroscience, 25(7), 900–911. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-022-</u> 01092-8

D'Ambra, A. F., Jung, S. J., Ganesan, S., Antzoulatos, E. G., & Fioravante, D. (2020). Cerebellar activation bidirectionally regulates nucleus accumbens core and medial shell. BioRxiv, 2020-09. (Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory).

https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.09.28.28 3952.

D'Ambra, A. F. (2023). Examination of Novel Circuits Linking the Cerebellum and Nucleus Accumbens (Doctoral dissertation, UC Davis) <u>https://escholarship.org/uc/item/8z74k</u> <u>9xz</u>

Darch, H. T., Cerminara, N. L., Gilchrist, I. D., & Apps, R. (2018). Non-invasive stimulation of the cerebellum in health and disease. Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation in Neuropsychiatry, ed. L. Ustohal (Rijeka: IntechOpen), 23-40 https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.73 218.

Davis, W. M., & Smith, S. G. (1974). Naloxone use to eliminate opiateseeking behavior: need for extinction of conditioned reinforcement. PubMed, 9(2), 181–189. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/4473 234.

De Miguel, E., Vekovischeva, O. Y., Kuokkanen, K., Vesajoki, M., Paasikoski, Kaskinoro, J., Myllymäki, N., M., Lainiola, M., Janhunen, S., Hyytiä, P., Lindén, A., & Korpi, E. R. (2018). GABAB receptor positive allosteric modulators different efficacies with affect neuroadaptation to and self-administration of alcohol and cocaine. Addiction Biology, 24(6), 1191-1203.

https://doi.org/10.1111/adb.12688

De Pirro, S., Galati, G., Pizzamiglio, L., & Badiani, A. (2018). The Affective and Neural Correlates of Heroin versus Cocaine Use in Addiction Are Influenced by Environmental Setting But in Opposite Directions. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *38*(22), 5182–5195. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.0019-18.2018. De Wit, H., & Stewart, J. (1981). Reinstatement of cocaine-reinforced responding in the rat. Psychopharmacology, 75(2), 134–143. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00432175</u>.

Delis, F., Mitsacos, A., & Giompres, P. (2008). Pharmacological characterization and anatomical distribution of the dopamine transporter in the mouse cerebellum. The Cerebellum, 7(3), 242-251. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12311-008-0005-4

Demirtaş-Tatlıdede, A., Freitas, C., Cromer, J., Safar, L., Öngür, D., Stone, W. S., Seidman, L. J., Schmahmann, J. D., & Pascual-Leone, Á. (2010). Safety and proof of principle study of cerebellar vermal theta burst stimulation in refractory schizophrenia. Schizophrenia Research, 124(1–3), 91– 100.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2010.0 8.015

Desmond, J. E., Chen, S. A., DeRosa, E., Pryor, M. R., Pfefferbaum, A., & Sullivan, E. V. (2003). Increased frontocerebellar activation in alcoholics during verbal working memory: an fMRI study. NeuroImage, 19(4), 1510–1520. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1053-8119(03)00102-2.

Dizon, M. J., & Khodakhah, K. (2011). The role of interneurons in shaping purkinje cell responses in the cerebellar cortex. The Journal of Neuroscience, 31(29), 10463–10473. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.1350 -11.2011

Dong, S., Allen, J. A., Farrell, M. S., & Roth, B. L. (2010). A chemical-genetic approach for precise spatio-temporal control of cellular signaling. Molecular BioSystems, 6(8), 1376. https://doi.org/10.1039/c002568

Dorgans, K., Demais, V., Bailly, Y., Poulain, B., Isope, P., & Doussau, F. (2019). Short-term plasticity at cerebellar granule cell to molecular layer interneuron synapses expands information processing. eLife, 8. <u>https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.41586</u>

Doubliez, A., Nio, E., Senovilla-Sanz, F., Spatharioti, V., Apps, R., Timmann, D., & Lawrenson, C. (2023b). The Cerebellum and Fear Extinction: Evidence from rodent and Human References

studies. Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience, 17. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2023.116</u> 6166

During, M., Samulski, R. J., Elsworth, J. D., Mg, K., Leone, P., Xiao, X., Li, J., Freese, A., Taylor, J. R., Rh, R., Sladek, J. R., Kl, O., & Redmond, D. E. (1998). In vivo expression of therapeutic human genes for dopamine production in the caudates of MPTP-treated monkeys using an AAV vector. Gene Therapy, 5(6), 820–827.

https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.gt.3300650

Durston, S., Van Belle, J., & De Zeeuw, P. (2011). Differentiating frontostriatal and Fronto-Cerebellar circuits in Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder. Biological Psychiatry, 69(12), 1178–1184.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.201 0.07.037.

Eccles, J. C., Llinás, R. R., & Sasaki, K. (1964). Golgi cell inhibition in the cerebellar cortex. Nature, 204(4965), 1265–1266.

https://doi.org/10.1038/2041265a0.

Ersche, K. D., Meng, C., Ziauddeen, H., Štochl, J., Williams, G. B., Bullmore, E. T., & Robbins, T. W. (2020). Brain networks underlying vulnerability and resilience to drug addiction. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 117(26), 15253–15261. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2002509 117.

European Monitoring Centre for Drugs, Addiction (EMCDDA), & Drug Europäische Kommission Beobachtungsstelle für Drogen und Drogensucht. (2011). Cost and financing of drug treatment services in exploratory Europe: an study. Publications Office of the European Union.

Everitt, B. J., & Robbins, T. W. (2005). Neural systems of reinforcement for drug addiction: from actions to habits to compulsion. Nature Neuroscience, 8(11), 1481–1489. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1579.

Eyre, M. D., & Nusser, Z. (2016). Only a Minority of the Inhibitory Inputs to Cerebellar Golgi Cells Originates from Local GABAergic Cells. *ENeuro*, *3*(3),

ENEURO.0055-16.2016.

https://doi.org/10.1523/eneuro.0055-16.2016

Fawcett, J. W., Oohashi, Т., & Pizzorusso, T. (2019). The roles of perineuronal nets and the perinodal extracellular matrix in neuronal function. Nature Reviews Neuroscience, 20(8), 451-465. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41583-019-0196-3.

Ferguson, S. M., Phillips, P. E. M., Roth, B. L., Wess, J., & Neumaier, J. F. (2013). Direct-Pathway striatal neurons regulate the retention of Decision-Making strategies. The Journal of Neuroscience, 33(28), 11668–11676. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.4783 -12.2013

Filbey, F. M., Schacht, J. P., Myers, U. S., Chavez, R. S., & Hutchison, K. E. (2009). Marijuana craving in the brain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 106(31), 13016–13021. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0903863 106. Forkmann, G., & Dangelmayr, B. (1980). Genetic control of chalcone isomerase activity in flowers of Dianthus caryophyllus. Biochemical Genetics, 18(5–6), 519–527. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00484399

Forster, G. L., & Blaha, C. D. (2003). Pedunculopontine tegmental stimulation evokes striatal dopamine efflux by activation of acetylcholine and glutamate receptors in the midbrain and pons of the rat. European Journal of Neuroscience, 17(4), 751–762. <u>https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1460-</u> <u>9568.2003.02511.x</u>

Frontera, J. L., Aïssa, H. B., Sala, R. W., Mailhes-Hamon, C., Georgescu, I. A., С.. & Popa, Léna. D. (2020).Bidirectional control of fear memories by cerebellar neurons projecting to the ventrolateral periagueductal grey. Nature Communications, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-020-18953-0

Fuchs, R. A., Eaddy, J. L., Su, Z., & Bell, G. H. (2007). Interactions of the basolateral amygdala with the dorsal hippocampus and dorsomedial prefrontal cortex regulate drug contextinduced reinstatement of cocaineseeking in rats. European Journal of Neuroscience, 26(2), 487–498. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-</u> <u>9568.2007.05674.x</u>

Fuchs, R. A., Evans, K. A., Ledford, C. C., Parker, M. P., Case, J. M., Mehta, R. H., & See, R. E. (2004). The role of the dorsomedial prefrontal cortex, basolateral amygdala, and dorsal hippocampus in contextual reinstatement of cocaine seeking in rats. Neuropsychopharmacology, 30(2), 296–309.

https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.130057 9

Galliano, E., & De Zeeuw, C. I. (2014). Questioning the cerebellar doctrine. In Progress in Brain Research (pp. 59–77). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-444-</u> <u>63356-9.00003-0</u>

Galliano, E., Gao, Z., Schonewille, M., Todorov, B., Simons, E., Pop, A., D'Angelo, E., Van Den Maagdenberg, A. M. J. M., Hoebeek, F. E., & De Zeeuw, C. I. (2013). Silencing the majority of cerebellar granule cells uncovers their essential role in motor learning and consolidation. Cell Reports, 3(4), 1239– 1251.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2013.0 3.023.

Gao, Z., Davis, C., Thomas, A. M., Economo, M. N., Abrego, A. M., Svoboda, K., De Zeeuw, C. I., & Li, N. (2018). A cortico-cerebellar loop for motor planning. Nature, 563(7729), 113–116.

https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0633-x

Gao, Z., Onori, M. P., Zhu, L., Brinke, M. M. T., Boele, H., Potters, J., Ruigrok, T. J. H., Hoebeek, F. E., & De Zeeuw, C. I. (2016). Excitatory Cerebellar Nucleocortical Circuit Provides Internal Amplification during Associative Conditioning. Neuron, 89(3), 645–657. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2016.</u> 01.008

Gerber, G., & Stretch, R. (1975). Druginduced reinstatement of extinguished self-administration behavior in monkeys. Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior, 3(6), 1055–1061. https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(75)90016-7 Gil-Miravet, I., Guarque-Chabrera, J., Carbo-Gas, M., Olucha-Bordonau, F. E., & Miquel, M. (2019). The role of the cerebellum in drug-cue associative memory: functional interactions with the medial prefrontal cortex. European Journal of Neuroscience, 50(3), 2613– 2622.

https://doi.org/10.1111/ejn.14187.

Gil-Miravet, ١., Melchor-Eixea, ١., Arias-Sandoval, E., Vásquez-Celaya, L., Guarque-Chabrera, J., Olucha-Bordonau, F. E., & Miguel, M. (2021). From back to front: A functional model for the cerebellar modulation in the establishment of conditioned preferences for cocaine-related cues. Addiction Biology, 26(1). https://doi.org/10.1111/adb.12834

Giovannucci, A., Badura, A., Deverett, B., Najafi, F., Pereira, T., Gao, Z., Ozden, I., Kloth, A. D., Pnevmatikakis, E. A., Paninski, L., De Zeeuw, C. I., Medina, J. F., & Wang, S. S. (2017). Cerebellar granule cells acquire a widespread predictive feedback signal during motor learning. Nature Neuroscience, 20(5), 727–734.

https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.4531

Glaser, P. E., Surgener, S. P., Grondin, R., Gash, C. R., Palmér, M., Castellanos, F. X., & Gerhardt, G. A. (2006). Cerebellar neurotransmission in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder: Does dopamine neurotransmission occur in the cerebellar vermis? Journal of Neuroscience Methods, 151(1), 62– 67.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.20 05.09.019

Gleichman, A. J., Kawaguchi, R., Sofroniew, M. V., & Carmichael, S. T. (2023). A toolbox of astrocyte-specific, serotype-independent adenoassociated viral vectors using microRNA targeting sequences. bioRxiv (Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory). https://doi.org/10.1101/2023.02.21.52 9451

Goldstein, R. Z., & Volkow, N. D. (2011). Dysfunction of the prefrontal cortex in addiction: neuroimaging findings and clinical implications. Nature Reviews Neuroscience, 12(11), 652–669. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn3119

Goodman, D. C., Hallett, R. E., & Welch, R. B. (1963). Patterns of localization in the cerebellar cortico-nuclear projections of the albino rat. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 121(1),51–67.

https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.90121010 6

Grant, S., London, E. D., Newlin, D. B., Villemagne, V. L., Liu, X., Contoreggi, C., Phillips, R. L., Kimes, A. S., & Margolin, A. (1996). Activation of memory circuits during cue-elicited cocaine craving. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 93(21), 12040–12045. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.93.21.12 040.

Grimpe, B., & Silver, J. (2002). Chapter 23 The extracellular matrix in axon regeneration. In Progress in Brain Research (pp. 333–349). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0079-</u> <u>6123(02)37025-0</u>

Guarque-Chabrera, J. (2023). Functional interactions of Infralimbic-Cerebellum pathways in cocaine-induced preference memory. (Doctoral dissertation, ES Castellón).

Guarque-Chabrera, J., Gil-Miravet, I., Olucha-Bordonau, F. E., Melchor-Eixea, I., & Miquel, M. (2022a). When the front fails, the rear wins. Cerebellar correlates of prefrontal dysfunction in cocaine-induced memory in male rats. Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry, 112, 110429. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2021.</u> 110429.

Guarque-Chabrera, J.. Sanchez-Hernandez, A., Ibáñez-Marín, Ρ., Melchor-Eixea, I., & Miguel, M. (2022b). Role of Perineuronal nets in the cerebellar cortex in cocaineinduced conditioned preference, extinction, and reinstatement. Neuropharmacology, 218, 109210. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm. 2022.109210

Haery, L., Deverman, B. E., Matho, K., Çetin, A., Woodard, K., Cepko, C., Guerin, K. I., Rego, M. A., Ersing, I., Bächle, S. M., Kamens, J., & Fan, M. (2019). Adeno-Associated Virus Technologies and Methods for targeted neuronal manipulation. Frontiers in Neuroanatomy, 13, 93. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnana.2019.00</u> 093 Haines, D. E., & Dietrichs, E. (2012). The cerebellum – structure and connections. In Handbook of Clinical Neurology (pp. 3–36). <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-444-</u> <u>51892-7.00001-2</u>

Hartmann, Т., Vandborg, S. К., Rosenberg, R., Sørensen, L., & Videbech, Ρ. (2015). Increased fractional anisotropy in cerebellum in obsessive-compulsive disorder. Acta Neuropsychiatrica, 28(3), 141-148. https://doi.org/10.1017/neu.2015.57

Hazari, N., Narayanaswamy, J. C., & Venkatasubramanian, G. (2019). Neuroimaging findings in obsessivecompulsive disorder: A narrative review neurobiological to elucidate underpinnings. Indian Journal of 9. Psychiatry, 61(7), https://doi.org/10.4103/psychiatry.indi anjpsychiatry 525 18

Heath, R. G., Franklin, D. E., & Shraberg, D. (1979). Gross pathology of the cerebellum in patients diagnosed and treated as functional psychiatric disorders. Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease, 167(10), 585–592. <u>https://doi.org/10.1097/00005053-</u>

197910000-00001

Heffley, W., & Hull, C. (2019). Classical conditioning drives learned reward prediction signals in climbing fibers across the lateral cerebellum. eLife, 8, e46764.

https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.46764

Herculano-Houzel, S. (2010). Coordinated scaling of cortical and cerebellar numbers of neurons. Frontiers in Neuroanatomy. 4, 952. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnana.2010.00</u> 012

Hester, R., & Garavan, H. (2004b). Executive dysfunction in cocaine addiction: evidence for discordant frontal, cingulate, and cerebellar activity. The Journal of Neuroscience, 24(49), 11017-11022. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.3321 -04.2004.

Hester, R., & Garavan, H. (2004c). Executive dysfunction in cocaine addiction: evidence for discordant frontal, cingulate, and cerebellar activity. The Journal of Neuroscience, 24(49), 11017–11022. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.3321 -04.2004.

Hoffman, L. J., Leong, J., Sullivan-Toole, H., Foley, J. O., Elliott, B. L., & Olson, I. R. (2023). Cerebellum-Midbrain Reward Circuitry in Humans: an in vivo dissection. bioRxiv 2023-09. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/2023.09.29.56</u> 0239

Hollerman, J. R., & Schultz, W. (1998). Dopamine neurons report an error in the temporal prediction of reward during learning. Nature Neuroscience, 1(4), 304-309. https://doi.org/10.1038/1124

Houck, B. D., & Person, A. L. (2015). Cerebellar premotor output neurons collateralize to innervate the cerebellar cortex. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 523(15), 2254–2271. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.23787

Hull, C. (2020). Prediction signals in the cerebellum: Beyond supervised motor learning. eLife, 9. https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.54073

Hyman, S. E., Malenka, R. C., & Nestler, E. J. (2006). NEURAL MECHANISMS OF ADDICTION: The role of RewardRelated Learning and Memory. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 29(1), 565– 598.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro .29.051605.113009

Hyman, S. E., Malenka, R. C., & Nestler, E. J. (2006). NEURAL MECHANISMS OF ADDICTION: The role of Reward-Related Learning and Memory. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 29(1), 565– 598.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro .29.051605.113009

Ikai, Y., Takada, M., Shinonaga, Y., & Mizuno, N. (1992). Dopaminergic and non-dopaminergic neurons in the ventral tegmental area of the rat project, respectively, to the cerebellar cortex and deep cerebellar nuclei. Neuroscience, 51(3), 719–728. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(92)90310-x

Jayaram-Lindström, N., Hammarberg, A., Beck, O., & Franck, J. (2008). Naltrexone for the Treatment of Amphetamine dependence: A Randomized, Placebo-Controlled Trial. American Journal of Psychiatry, 165(11), 1442–1448.

https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2008. 08020304

Jiménez-Rivera, C. A., Segarra, O., Jiménez, Z., & Waterhouse, B. D. (2000). Effects of intravenous cocaine administration on cerebellar Purkinje cell activity. European Journal of Pharmacology, 407(1–2), 91–100. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0014-2999(00)00711-1

Jörntell, H., & Ekerot, C. (2003). Receptive field plasticity profoundly alters the cutaneous parallel fiber synaptic input to cerebellar InterneuronsIn vivo. The Journal of Neuroscience, 23(29), 9620-9631. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.23-</u> 29-09620.2003

Judd, E. N., Lewis, S. M., & Person, A. L. (2021b). Diverse inhibitory projections from the cerebellar interposed nucleus. eLife, 10, e66231. https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.66231

Kalivas, P. W., & O'Brien, C. (2008). Drug addiction as a pathology of staged neuroplasticity.

Neuropsychopharmacology, 33(1), 166-180

https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.130156 4

Kalivas, P. W., & Volkow, N. D. (2005). The Neural Basis of Addiction: a pathology of motivation and choice. American Journal of Psychiatry, 162(8), 1403–1413.

https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.162.8. 1403

Kalivas, P. W., LaLumiere, R. T., KNAcckstedt, L. A., & Shen, H. (2009). Glutamate transmission in addiction. Neuropharmacology, 56, 169–173. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.</u> 2008.07.011.

Kaplitt, M. G., Leone, P., Samulski, R. J., Xiao, X., Pfaff, D. W., O'Malley, K. L., & During, M. J. (1994). Long-term gene expression and phenotypic correction using adeno-associated virus vectors in the mammalian brain. Nature Genetics, 8(2), 148–154. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1094-148

Katsanevaki, D., Till, S. M., Buller-Peralta, I., Watson, T. C., Nawaz, M., Arkell, D., Tiwari, S., Kapgal, V., Biswal, S., Smith, J. A., Anstey, N., Mizen, L., Perentos, N., Jones, M., Cousin, M. A., Chattarji, S., Gonzalez-Sulser, A., Hardt, O., Wood, E. R., & Kind, P. (2020). Heterozygous deletion of SYNGAP enzymatic domains in rats causes selective learning, social and seizure phenotypes. bioRxiv (Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory). https://doi.org/10.1101/2020.10.14.33 9192

Kaun, K. R., Azanchi, R., Maung, Z., Hirsh, J., & Heberlein, U. (2011). A Drosophila model for alcohol reward. Nature Neuroscience, 14(5), 612–619. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.2805

Kebschull, J. M., Richman, E. B., Ringach, N., Friedmann, D., Albarran, E., Kolluru, S. S., Jones, R. C., Allen, W. E., Wang, Y., Cho, S. W., Zhou, H., Ding, J., Chang, H. Y., Deisseroth, K., Quake, S. R., & Luo, L. (2020). Cerebellar nuclei evolved by repeatedly duplicating a conserved cell-type set. Science, 370(6523).

https://doi.org/10.1126/science.abd50 59

Kelly E, Meng F, Fujita H, Morgado F, Kazemi Y, Rice LC, Ren C, Escamilla CO, Kelly, E., Meng, F., Fujita, H., Morgado, F., Kazemi, Y., Rice, L. C., Ren, C., Escamilla, C. O., Gibson, J. M., Sajadi, S., Pendry, R. J., Tan, T. S. H., Ellegood, J., Basson, M. A., Blakely, R. D., Dindot, S. V., Golzio, C., Hahn, M. K., Katsanis, N., . . . Tsai, P. T. (2020). Regulation of autism-relevant behaviors by cerebellar–prefrontal cortical circuits. Nature Neuroscience, 23(9), 1102– 1110. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41593-</u> 020-0665-z

Kelly, R. M., & Strick, P. L. (2003). Cerebellar Loops with Motor Cortex and Prefrontal Cortex of a Nonhuman Primate. The Journal of Neuroscience, 23(23), 8432–8444. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.23-</u> 23-08432.2003

Kilts, C. D., Egan, G., Gideon, D. A., Ely, T. D., & Hoffman, J. M. (2003). Dissociable neural pathways are involved in the recognition of emotion in static and dynamic facial expressions. NeuroImage, 18(1), 156–168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2002.132</u> <u>3</u>.

Kim Y, Kim T, Rhee JK, Lee D, Tanaka-Yamamoto K, Yamamoto Y (2015) Selective transgene expression in cerebellar Purkinje cells and granule cells using adeno-associated viruses together with specific promoters. Brain Res 1620:1–16. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2015 .05.015

Kim, Y. S., Shin, J. H., Hall, F. S., & Linden, D. J. (2009). Dopamine signaling is required for Depolarization-Induced slow current in cerebellar purkinje cells. The Journal of Neuroscience, 29(26), 8530–8538.

https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.0468 -09.2009

Koob, G. F., & Moal, M. L. (1997). Drug abuse: hedonic homeostatic dysregulation. Science, 278(5335), 52– 58.

https://doi.org/10.1126/science.278.53 35.52

Koob, G. F., & Volkow, N. D. (2009). Neurocircuitry of addiction. Neuropsychopharmacology, 35(1), 217–238.

https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2009.110.

Koob, G. F., & Volkow, N. D. (2016). Neurobiology of addiction: a neurocircuitry analysis. The Lancet Psychiatry, 3(8), 760–773.

https://doi.org/10.1016/s2215-0366(16)00104-8.

Kosaka, T., Kosaka, K., Nakayama, T., Hunziker, W., & Heizmann, C. W. (1993). Axons and axon terminals of cerebellar Purkinje cells and basket cells have higher levels of parvalbumin immunoreactivity than somata and dendrites: quantitative analysis by immunogold labeling. Experimental Brain Research, 93(3). https://doi.org/10.1007/bf00229363

Kostadinov, D., & Häusser, M. (2022). Reward signals in the cerebellum: Origins, targets, and functional implications. Neuron, 110(8), 1290– 1303.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2022. 02.015

Kozareva, V., Martin, C., Osorno, T., Rudolph, S., Guo, C., Vanderburg, C., Nadaf, N., Regev, A., Regehr, W. G., & Macosko, E. Z. (2021). A transcriptomic atlas of mouse cerebellar cortex comprehensively defines cell types. <u>Nature, 598(7879), 214-219.</u> <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-</u> 03220-z Krienen, F. M., & Buckner, R. L. (2009). Segregated Fronto-Cerebellar circuits revealed by intrinsic functional connectivity. Cerebral Cortex, 19(10), 2485–2497.

https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhp135

Krienen, F. M., & Buckner, R. L. (2009c). Segregated Fronto-Cerebellar circuits revealed by intrinsic functional connectivity. Cerebral Cortex, 19(10), 2485–2497.

https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhp135

Kügler, S., Kılıç, E., & Bähr, M. (2003). Human Synapsin 1 gene promoter confers highly neuron-specific longterm transgene expression from an adenoviral vector in the adult rat brain depending on the transduced area. Gene Therapy, 10(4), 337-347. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.gt.3301905

Kuhn B, Ozden I, Lampi Y, Hasan MT, Wang SS (2012) An amplified promoter system for targeted expression of calcium indicator proteins in the cerebellar cortex. Front Neural Circuits 6:49.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fncir.2012.000 49 Lammel, S., Hetzel, A., Häckel, O., Jones, I., Liss, B., & Roeper, J. (2008). Unique Properties of Mesoprefrontal Neurons within a Dual Mesocorticolimbic Dopamine System. Neuron, 57(5), 760–773. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2008. 01.022

Larry, N., Yarkoni, M., Lixenberg, A., & Joshua, M. (2019). Cerebellar climbing fibers encode expected reward size. eLife, 8.

https://doi.org/10.7554/elife.46870

Lawyer, G., Nesvåg, R., Varnäs, K., Okugawa, G., & Agartz, I. (2008). Grey and white matter proportional relationships in the cerebellar vermis altered in schizophrenia. The Cerebellum, 8(1), 52-60. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12311-008-0071-7

Lou, M., Wang, E., Shen, Y., & Wang, J. (2012b). Cue-Elicited craving in heroin addicts at different abstinent time: an FMRI pilot study. Substance Use & Misuse, 47(6), 631–639. <u>https://doi.org/10.3109/10826084.201</u> <u>1.646381</u> Low, A. Y. T., Goldstein, N., Gaunt, J., Huang, K., Zainolabidin, N., Yip, A. K. K., Carty, J. R. E., Choi, J. Y., Miller, A. M., Ho, H. S. T., Lenherr, C., Baltar, N., Azim, E., Sessions, O. M., Ch'ng, T. H., Bruce, A. S., Martin, L. E., Halko, M. A., Brady, R. O., . . . Betley, J. N. (2021). Reverse-translational identification of a cerebellar satiation network. Nature, 600(7888), 269–273. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-021-04143-5

Mahler, S. V., & Aston-Jones, G. (2018). CNO evil? Considerations for the use of DREADDs in Behavioral Neuroscience. Neuropsychopharmacology, 43(5), 934–936.

https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2017.299

Mandel, R. J., Rendahl, K. G., Spratt, S. K., Snyder, R. O., Cohen, L. K., & Leff, S. E. (1998). Characterization of recombinant intrastriatal Adeno-Associated Virus-Mediated gene transfer of human tyrosine hydroxylase and human GTP-Cyclohydrolase I in a Rat model of Parkinson's Disease. The Journal of Neuroscience, 18(11), 4271-4284.

https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.18-11-04271.1998 Martin-Sölch, C., Magyar, S., Künig, G., Missimer, J., Schultz, W. W., & Leenders, K. L. (2001). Changes in brain activation associated with reward processing in smokers and nonsmokers. Experimental Brain Research, 139(3), 278–286.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221010075 <u>1</u>.

Martin-Sölch, C., Magyar, S., Künig, G., Missimer, J., Schultz, W. W., & Leenders, K. L. (2001). Changes in brain activation associated with reward processing in smokers and nonsmokers. Experimental Brain Research, 139(3), 278-286.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00221010075
<u>1</u>

McAfee, S. S., Liu, Y., Sillitoe, R. V., & Heck, D. H. (2022). Cerebellar coordination of neuronal communication in cerebral cortex. Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience, 15. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2021.781</u> 527

McCown, T. J., Xiao, X., Li, J., Breese, G. R., & Samulski, R. J. (1996). Differential and persistent expression patterns of CNS gene transfer by an adenoassociated virus (AAV) vector. Brain Research, 713(1–2), 99–107. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-</u> <u>8993(95)01488-8</u>

McFarland, K., & Kalivas, P. W. (2001). The circuitry mediating Cocaine-Induced reinstatement of Drug-Seeking behavior. The Journal of Neuroscience, 21(21), 8655–8663. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.21-</u> 21-08655.2001.

McFarland, K., Lapish, C. C., & Kalivas, P. W. (2003). Prefrontal Glutamate Release into the Core of the Nucleus Accumbens Mediates Cocaine-Induced Reinstatement of Drug-Seeking Behavior. The Journal of Neuroscience, 23(8), 3531–3537. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.23-08-03531.2003.

McKendrick, G., & Graziane, N. (2020). Drug-Induced Conditioned Place Preference and its Practical Use in Substance use disorder research. Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience, 14.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2020.58 2147. Melchitzky, D. S., & Lewis, D. A. (2000). Tyrosine hydroxylase- and dopamine Transporter-Immunoreactive axons in the primate cerebellum evidence for a lobular- and Laminar-Specific dopamine innervation.

Neuropsychopharmacology, 22(5), 466–472.

<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0893-</u> 133x(99)00139-6

Melloni, R. H., & DeGennaro, L. J. (1994). Temporal onset of Synapsin I gene expression coincides with neuronal differentiation during the development of the nervous system. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 342(3), 449-462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.90342031</u> <u>1</u>

Middleton, F. A., & Strick, P. L. (1994). Anatomical evidence for cerebellar and basal ganglia involvement in higher cognitive function. Science, 266(5184), 458–461.

https://doi.org/10.1126/science.79396 88

Middleton, F. A., & Strick, P. L. (2000). Basal ganglia and cerebellar loops: motor and cognitive circuits. Brain Research Reviews, 31(2–3), 236–250. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0165-</u> 0173(99)00040-5

Milton, A., & Everitt, B. J. (2012). The persistence of maladaptive memory: Addiction, drug memories and antirelapse treatments. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews, 36(4), 1119– 1139.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.20 12.01.002

Miquel M, Nicola SM, Gil-Miravet I, Guarque-Chabrera J, Sanchez-Hernandez A. A Working Hypothesis for the Role of the Cerebellum in Impulsivity and Compulsivity. Front Behav Neurosci. 2019, 13:99. http://10.3389/fnbeh.2019.00099

Miquel M, Toledo R, García LI, Coria-Avila GA, Manzo J. Why should we keep the cerebellum in mind when thinking about addiction? Curr Drug Abuse Rev. 2009, 2(1):26-40. http://10.2174/1874473710902010026

Miquel, M., Gil-Miravet, I., & Guarque-Chabrera, J. (2020). The cerebellum on cocaine. Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience, 14, 586574.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2020.586

Miquel, M., Toledo, R., Hernández, L. G., Coria-Ávila, G. A., & Manzo, J. (2009). Why should we keep the cerebellum in mind when thinking about addiction? Current Drug Abuse Reviews, 2(1), 26–40. https://doi.org/10.2174/187447371090 2010026.

Miguel, M., Vázguez-Sanromán, D., Carbo-Gas, M., Gil-Miravet, ١., Sanchis-Segura, C., Carulli, D., Manzo, J., & Coria-Ávila, G. A. (2016). Have we been ignoring the elephant in the room? Seven arguments for considering the cerebellum as part of addiction circuitry. Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews, 60, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.20 15.11.005

Miterko, L. L., Baker, K. B., Beckinghausen, J., Bradnam, L. L., Cheng, M. Y., Cooperrider, J., Delong, M., Gornati, S. S., Hallett, M., Heck, D., Hoebeek, F. F., Kouzani, A. A., Kuo, S. H., Louis, E. E., Machado, A. G., Manto, M., McCambridge, A. B., Nitsche, M. A., Taib, N. O. B., . . . Sillitoe, R. (2019). Consensus paper: Experimental Neurostimulation of the Cerebellum. The Cerebellum, 18(6), 1064–1097. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s12311-019-</u> 01041-5

Mittleman, G., Goldowitz, D., Heck, D., & Blaha, C. D. (2008). Cerebellar modulation of frontal cortex dopamine efflux in mice: Relevance to autism and schizophrenia. Synapse, 62(7), 544– 550.

https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.20525

Moers-Hornikx, V. M., Sesia, T., Başar, K., Lim, L. W., Hoogland, G., Steinbusch, H. W., Gavilanes, A. W. D., Temel, Y., & Vles, J. S. (2009). Cerebellar nuclei are involved in impulsive behaviour. Behavioural Brain Research, 203(2), 256–263.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2009.05. 011.

Morales, I., & Berridge, K. C. (2020). 'Liking' and 'wanting' in eating and food reward: Brain mechanisms and clinical implications. Physiology & Behavior, 227, 113152. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.202 0.113152 Moreno-Rius, J., & Miquel, M. (2017). The cerebellum in drug craving. Drug and Alcohol Dependence, 173, 151– 158.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.drugalcdep.2 016.12.028.

Morrens, J., Aydın, Ç., Van Rensburg, A. J., Rabell, J. E., & Haesler, S. (2020). Cue-Evoked Dopamine Promotes Conditioned Responding during Learning. Neuron, 106(1), 142-153.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2020. 01.012

Moulton EA, Elman I, Becerra LR, Goldstein RZ, Borsook D. The cerebellum and addiction: insights gained from neuroimaging research. Addict Biol. 201419(3):317-31. http://10.1111/adb.12101.

Mulder, M., Baeyens, D., Davidson, M. C., Casey, B. J., Van Den Ban, E., Van Engeland, H., & Durston, S. (2008). Familial vulnerability to ADHD affects activity in the cerebellum in addition to the prefrontal systems. Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry, 47(1), 68–75. https://doi.org/10.1097/chi.0b013e318 15a56dc. NIDA. 2023, March 22. Addiction and Health. Retrieved from https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugs -brains-behavior-scienceaddiction/addiction-health on 2023, November 15

Novello, M., Bosman, L. W. J., & De Zeeuw, C. I. (2022b). A systematic review of direct outputs from the cerebellum to the brainstem and diencephalon in mammals. The Cerebellum.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s12311-022-01499-w

O'Brien, C. P. (1997). A range of Research-Based pharmacotherapies for addiction. Science, 278(5335), 66–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.278.53</u> <u>35.66</u>.

O'Carroll, S. J., Cook, W. H., & Young, D. (2021). AAV targeting of glial cell types in the central and peripheral nervous system and relevance to human gene therapy. Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience, 13, 618020. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2020.61</u> <u>8020</u>

O'Reilly, J. X., Beckmann, C. F.,

Tomassini, V., Ramnani, N., & Johansen-Berg, H. (2009). Distinct and overlapping functional zones in the cerebellum defined by resting state functional connectivity. Cerebral Cortex, 20(4), 953–965. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhp157

Okugawa, G., Nobuhara, K., Takase, K., Saito, Y., Yoshimura, M., & Kinoshita, T. (2007). Olanzapine Increases Grey and White Matter Volumes in the Caudate Nucleus of Patients with Schizophrenia. Neuropsychobiology, 55(1), 43–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1159/000103575</u>

Olbrich, H. M., Valerius, G., Paris, C., Hagenbuch, F., Ebert, D., & Juengling, F. D. (2006). Brain activation during craving for alcohol measured by positron emission tomography. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, 40(2), 171–178. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/j.1440-</u> <u>1614.2006.01765.x</u>.

Olbrich, H. M., Valerius, G., Paris, C., Hagenbuch, F., Ebert, D., & Juengling, F. D. (2006). Brain Activation During Craving for Alcohol Measured by Positron Emission Tomography. Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry, 40(2), 171-178. https://doi.org/10.1080/j.1440-1614.2006.01765.x

Oliva, I., & Wanat, M. J. (2016). Ventral Tegmental area afferents and Drug-Dependent behaviors. Frontiers in Psychiatry, 7, 30. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2016.000</u> <u>30</u>

Pavlov, I. P. (1932). Les réflexes conditionnels : étude objective de l'activité nerveuse supérieure des animaux. In F. Alcan eBooks. http://ci.nii.ac.jp/ncid/BA84010088.

Paxinos, G., & Watson, C. (1998). The rat brain in stereotaxic coordinates. In Elsevier eBooks. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/c2009-0-</u> 63235-9.

Perciavalle, V., Berretta, S., & Raffaele, R. (1989). Projections from the intracerebellar nuclei to the ventral midbrain tegmentum in the rat. Neuroscience, 29(1), 109–119. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-</u> 4522(89)90336-9

Phillipson, O. (1979). Afferent projections to the ventral tegmental

area of Tsai and interfascicular nucleus: A horseradish peroxidase study in the rat. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 187(1), 117–143. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.90187010 <u>8</u>

Piazza, P. V., & Deroche-Gamonet, V. (2013). A multistep general theory of transition to addiction. Psychopharmacology, 229(3), 387–413. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-013-</u> <u>3224-4</u>.

Pisano TJ, Dhanerawala ZM, Kislin M, Bakshinskaya D, Engel EA, Hansen EJ, Hoag AT, Lee J, de Oude NL, Venkataraju KU, Verpeut JL, Hoebeek FE, Richardson BD, Boele HJ, Wang SS. Homologous organization of cerebellar pathways to sensory, motor, and associative forebrain. Cell Rep. 2021, 36(12):109721.

http://10.1016/j.celrep.2021.109721.

Pizzagalli, D. A. (2014). Depression, Stress, and Anhedonia: toward a synthesis and integrated model. Annual Review of Clinical Psychology, 10(1), 393–423.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevclinpsy-050212-185606 Polter, A. M., & Kauer, J. A. (2014). Stress and VTA Synapses: Implications for Addiction and depression. European Journal of Neuroscience, 39(7), 1179-1188.

https://doi.org/10.1111/ejn.12490

Prekop, H., Kroiss, A., Rook, V., Zagoraiou, L., Jessell, T. M., Fernandes, C., Delogu, A., & Wingate, R. (2018). SOX14 is required for a specific subset of Cerebello–Olivary projections. The Journal of Neuroscience, 38(44), 9539– 9550.

https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.1456 -18.2018

Pruim, R., Kaplan, D.T., Horton, N.J., 2017. The mosaic package: Helping students to "think with data" using R. R J. 9, 77–102. https://doi.org/10.32614/rj-2017-024

Qing, X., Gu, L., & Li, D. (2021). Abnormalities of Localized Connectivity in Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder: A Voxel-Wise Meta-Analysis. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 15. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2021.7 39175

Randall, P. A., McElligott, Z. A., &

Besheer, J. (2019c). Role of mPFC and nucleus accumbens circuitry in modulation of a nicotine plus alcohol compound drug state. Addiction Biology, 25(4), e12782.

https://doi.org/10.1111/adb.12782

Rastegar, D. A., & Fingerhood, M. (2015). The American Society of Addiction Medicine Handbook of Addiction Medicine. https://doi.org/10.1093/med/9780190 214647.001.0001

Risinger, R., Salmeron, B. J., Ross, T. J., Amen, S., Sanfilipo, M., Hoffmann, R. G., Bloom, A. S., Garavan, H., & Stein, E. A. (2005). Neural correlates of high and craving during cocaine selfadministration using BOLD fMRI. Neurolmage, 26(4), 1097-1108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage. 2005.03.030.

Robbins, T. W., Gillan, C. M., Smith, D., De Wit, S., & Ersche, K. D. (2012). Neurocognitive endophenotypes of impulsivity and compulsivity: towards dimensional psychiatry. Trends in Cognitive Sciences, 16(1), 81–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2011.11.</u> 009 Rogan, S. C., & Roth, B. L. (2011). Remote control of neuronal signaling. Pharmacological Reviews, 63(2), 291– 315.

https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.110.003020

Rogers, J., Ghee, S. M., & See, R. E. (2008). The neural circuitry underlying reinstatement of heroin-seeking behavior in an animal model of relapse. Neuroscience, 151(2), 579–588. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroscience</u> .2007.10.012

Rogers, T. D., Dickson, P. E., Heck, D., Goldowitz, D., Mittleman, G., & Blaha, C. D. (2011). Connecting the dots of the cerebro-cerebellar role in cognitive function: Neuronal pathways for cerebellar modulation of dopamine release in the prefrontal cortex. Synapse, 65(11), 1204–1212. https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.20960

Rogers, T. D., Dickson, P. E., Heck, D., Goldowitz, D., Mittleman, G., & Blaha, C. D. (2011b). Connecting the dots of the cerebro-cerebellar role in cognitive function: Neuronal pathways for cerebellar modulation of dopamine release in the prefrontal cortex. Synapse, 65(11), 1204–1212. https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.20960

Rondi-Reig, L., Paradis, & Α., Fallahnezhad, M. (2022). A liaison light: Cerebellumbrought to Hippocampus, Partners for Spatial Cognition. The Cerebellum, 21(5), 826-837. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12311-022-01422-3.

Roostaei, T., Nazeri, A., Sahraian, M. A., & Minagar, A. (2014). The human cerebellum. Neurologic Clinics, 32(4), 859–869.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ncl.2014.07.0 13.

Ruigrok, T. H. J., & Voogd, J. (1990). Cerebellar nucleo-olivary projections in the rat: An anterograde tracing study withPhaseolus vulgaris-leucoagglutinin (PHA-L). The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 298(3), 315–333. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.90298030 5

Runegaard, A. H., Sørensen, A. T., Fitzpatrick, C. M., Jørgensen, S., Petersen, A., Hansen, N. W., Weikop, P., Andreasen, J. T., Mikkelsen, J. D., Perrier, J., Woldbye, D. P. D., Rickhag, M., Wörtwein, G., & Gether, U. (2018). Locomotor- and Reward-Enhancing effects of cocaine are differentially regulated by chemogenetic stimulation of GI-Signaling in dopaminergic neurons. ENeuro, 5(3), ENEURO.0345-17.2018.

https://doi.org/10.1523/eneuro.0345-17.2018

Sacchetti, B., Baldi, E., Lorenzini, C. A., & Bucherelli, C. (2002). Cerebellar role in fear-conditioning consolidation. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 99(12), 8406–8411. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1126603 99

Sacchetti, B., Sacco, T., & Strata, P. (2007). Reversible iNAcctivation of amygdala and cerebellum but not perirhinal cortex impairs reactivated fear memories. European Journal of Neuroscience, 25(9), 2875–2884. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-</u> 9568.2007.05508.x

Schmahmann, J. D., & Sherman, J. C. (1998). The cerebellar cognitive affective syndrome. Brain, 121(4), 561– 579. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/121.4.56

<u>1</u>.

Schneider, F., Habel, U., Wagner, M., Franke, P., Salloum, J. B., Shah, N. J., Toni, I., Sulzbach, C., Hönig, K., Maier, W., Gäebel, W., & Zilles, K. (2001). Subcortical correlates of craving in recently abstinent alcoholic patients. American Journal of Psychiatry, 158(7), 1075–1083.

https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.158.7. 1075.

Schultz, W. (1998). Predictive reward signal of dopamine neurons. J. Neurophysiol. 80, 1–27. <u>https://10.1152/jn.1998.80.1.1</u>

Schultz, W. (2016). Dopamine reward prediction-error Signalling: A twocomponent response. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 17, 183–195. https://10.1038/nrn.2015.26

Sebastiani, L., La Noce, A., Paton, J. F. R., & Ghelarducci, B. (1992). Influence of the cerebellar posterior vermis on the acquisition of the classically conditioned bradycardic response in the rabbit. Experimental Brain Research, 88(1), 193–198.

https://doi.org/10.1007/bf02259141

See, R. E. (2002). Neural substrates of conditioned-cued relapse to drug-seeking behavior. Pharmacology, Biochemistry and Behavior, 71(3), 517–529. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0091-</u>3057(01)00682-7.

See, R. E. (2005). Neural substrates of cocaine-cue associations that trigger relapse. European Journal of Pharmacology, 526(1–3), 140–146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2005.</u>09.034.

Sha, Z., Edmiston, E. K., Versace, A., Fournier, J. C., Graur, S., Greenberg, T., Santos, J. P. L., Chase, H. W., Stiffler, R., Bonar, L., Hudak, R., Yendiki, A., Greenberg, B. D., Rasmussen, S. A., Liu, H., Quirk, G. J., Haber, S. N., & Phillips, M. L. (2020). Functional disruption of cerebello-thalamo-cortical networks in obsessive-compulsive disorder. Biological Psychiatry: Cognitive Neuroscience and Neuroimaging, 5(4), 438–447.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpsc.2019.12 .002

Shaham, Y., & Stewart, J. (1994).

Exposure to mild stress enhances the reinforcing efficacy of intravenous heroin self-administration in rats. Psychopharmacology, 114(3), 523–527. https://doi.org/10.1007/bf02249346.

Shen, Z., Huang, P., Wang, C., Qian, W., Yang, Y., & Zhang, M. (2017). Increased network centrality as markers of relapse risk in nicotine-dependent individuals treated with varenicline. Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry, 75, 142–147. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2017. 02.002

Shimizu, S., Tatara, A., Sato, M., Sugiuchi, T., Miyoshi, S., Andatsu, S., Kizu, T., & Ohno, Y. (2014). Role of cerebellar dopamine D3 receptors in modulating exploratory locomotion and cataleptogenicity in rats. Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry, 50, 157–162. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2013. 12.013

Shinoda, Y., Sugiuchi, Y., Futami, T., & Izawa, R. (1992b). Axon collaterals of mossy fibers from the pontine nucleus in the cerebellar dentate nucleus. Journal of Neurophysiology, 67(3), 547-

560.

https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.1992.67.3.5 47

Shyu, C., Chavez, S., Boileau, I., & Foll, B. L. (2022). Quantifying GABA in Addiction: A review of proton Magnetic resonance Spectroscopy studies. Brain Sciences, 12(7), 918. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/brainsci12070</u> 918

Sillitoe, R. V., Fu, Y., & Watson, C. (2012). Cerebellum. En Elsevier eBooks (pp. 360-397). https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-369497-3.10011-1

Singeç, I., Knoth, R., Ditter, M., Frotscher, M., & Volk, B. (2003). Neurogranin expression by cerebellar neurons in rodents and non-human primates. The Journal of Comparative Neurology, 459(3), 278–289. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.10600.

Slaker, M., Churchill, L., Todd, R. P., Blacktop, J. M., Zuloaga, D. G., Raber, J., Darling, R. A., Brown, T. E., & Sorg, B. A. (2015). Removal of perineuronal nets in the medial prefrontal cortex impairs the acquisition and reconsolidation of a Cocaine-Induced conditioned place preference memory. The Journal of Neuroscience, 35(10), 4190–4202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.3592</u> -14.2015.

Snider, R. S., & Maiti, A. (1976). Cerebellar contributions to the Papez circuit. Journal of neuroscience research, 2(2), 133-146. https://doi.org/10.1002/jnr.490020204

Snider, R. S., Maiti, A. K., & Snider, S. R. (1976). Cerebellar pathways to ventral midbrain and nigra. Experimental Neurology, 53(3), 714–728. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0014-</u> <u>4886(76)90150-3</u>.

Sorg, B. A., Berretta, S., Blacktop, J. M., Fawcett, J. W., Kitagawa, H., Kwok, J., & Miquel, M. (2016). Casting a Wide Net: Role of perineuronal nets in neural plasticity. The Journal of Neuroscience, 36(45), 11459–11468. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2351 -16.2016.

Srivastava, A. (2016). In vivo tissuetropism of adeno-associated viral vectors. Current Opinion in Virology, 21, 75–80.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.coviro.2016.0 8.003

Steinmetz, J. E., Lavond, D. G., & Thompson, R. F. (1989). Classical conditioning in rabbits using pontine nucleus stimulation as a conditioned stimulus and inferior olive stimulation as an unconditioned stimulus. Synapse, 3(3), 225–233. https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.89003030 8

Steinmetz, J. E., Lavond, D. G., & Thompson, R. F. (1989b). Classical conditioning in rabbits using pontine nucleus stimulation as a conditioned stimulus and inferior olive stimulation as an unconditioned stimulus. Synapse, 3(3), 225–233. https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.89003030 8

Sternson, S. M., & Roth, B. L. (2014). Chemogenetic tools to interrogate brain functions. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 37(1), 387–407. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-</u> neuro-071013-014048

Stoodley, C. J. (2011). The Cerebellum and Cognition: Evidence from

Functional Imaging Studies. The Cerebellum, 11(2), 352–365. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12311-011-0260-7

Strader, C. D., Gaffney, T. J., Sugg, E. E., Candelore, M. R., Keys, R. D., Patchett, A. A., & Dixon, R. a. F. (1991). Allelespecific activation of genetically engineered receptors. Journal of Biological Chemistry, 266(1), 5–8. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0021-</u> 9258(18)52392-9

Strick, P. L., Dum, R. P., & Fiez, J. A. (2009). Cerebellum and nonmotor function. Annual Review of Neuroscience, 32(1), 413–434. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro</u> .31.060407.125606

Strobel, S. A. (1998). Ribozyme chemogenetics. Biopolymers, 48(1), 65–81.

https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1097-0282(1998)48:1

Supple, W. F., & Leaton, R. N. (1990a). Lesions of the cerebellar vermis and cerebellar hemispheres: Effects on heart rate conditioning in rats. Behavioral Neuroscience, 104(6), 934– 947. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-</u> 7044.104.6.934.

Supple, W. F., & Leaton, R. N. (1990b). Cerebellar vermis: essential for classically conditioned bradycardia in the rat. Brain Research, 509(1), 17–23. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-</u> 8993(90)90303-s

Supple, W. F., Leaton, R. N., & Fanselow, M. S. (1987). Effects of cerebellar vermal lesions on speciesspecific fear responses, neophobia, and taste-aversion learning in rats. Physiology & Behavior, 39(5), 579–586. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/0031-</u> <u>9384(87)90156-9</u>

Suska, A., Lee, B. R., Huang, Y. H., Dong, Y., & Schlüter, O. M. (2012). Selective presynaptic enhancement of the prefrontal cortex to nucleus accumbens pathway by cocaine. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 110(2), 713– 718.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1206287110

Szapiro, G., & Barbour, B. (2007). Multiple climbing fibers signal to molecular layer interneurons exclusively via glutamate spillover. Nature Neuroscience, 10(6), 735-742. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1907

Tkatch, T., Rysevaitė-Kyguolienė, K., Sabeckis, I., Sabeckiene, D., Pauža, D. H., & Baranauskas, G. (2022). An efficient RAAV vector for protein expression in cortical parvalbumin expressing interneurons. Scientific Reports, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-022-21867-0

Tomasi, D., Wang, G. J., Wang, R., Caparelli, E. C., Logan, J., & Volkow, N. D. (2014). Overlapping patterns of brain activation to food and cocaine cues in cocaine abusers. Human Brain Mapping, 36(1), 120–136. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.22617.

Tomasi, D., Wang, G. J., Wang, R., Caparelli, E. C., Logan, J., & Volkow, N. D. (2014). Overlapping patterns of brain activation to food and cocaine cues in cocaine abusers. Human Brain Mapping, 36(1), 120-136. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.22617

Tzschentke, T. (2007). REVIEW ON CPP: Measuring reward with the conditioned place preference (CPP) paradigm: update of the last decade. Addiction Biology, 12(3–4), 227–462. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1369-</u> 1600.2007.00070.x

Utz, A. L., Thürling, M., Ernst, T., Hermann, A., Stark, R., Wolf, O. T., Timmann, D., & Merz, C. J. (2015). Cerebellar vermis contributes to the extinction of conditioned fear. Neuroscience Letters, 604, 173–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2015.0 7.026.

Uusisaari, M. Y., Obata, K., & Knöpfel, T. (2007). Morphological and electrophysiological properties of GABAergic and Non-GABAergic cells in the deep cerebellar nuclei. Journal of Neurophysiology, 97(1), 901–911. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00974.2006

Van Overwalle, F., Ma, Q., & Heleven, E. (2020). The posterior crus II cerebellum is specialized for social mentalizing and emotional self-experiences: a metaanalysis. Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience, 15(9), 905–928. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/scan/nsaa124</u>

Volkow, N. D., & Baler, R. (2014). Addiction science: Uncovering neurobiological complexity. Neuropharmacology, 76, 235–249. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.</u> 2013.05.007.

Volkow, N. D., & Baler, R. (2014). Addiction science: Uncovering neurobiological complexity. Neuropharmacology, 76, 235–249. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropharm.</u> 2013.05.007

Volkow, N. D., Fowler, J. S., & Wang, G. (2003). The addicted human brain: insights from imaging studies. Journal of Clinical Investigation, 111(10), 1444– 1451.

https://doi.org/10.1172/jci18533

Volkow, N. D., Fowler, J. S., Wang, G. -., Hitzemann, R., Logan, J., Schlyer, D., Dewey, S. L., & Wolf, A. P. (1993). Decreased dopamine D2 receptor availability is associated with reduced frontal metabolism in cocaine abusers. Synapse, 14(2), 169–177. https://doi.org/10.1002/syn.89014021 <u>0</u>.

Volkow, N. D., Michaelides, M., & Baler, R. (2019). The neuroscience of drug reward and addiction. Physiological Reviews, 99(4), 2115-2140. https://doi.org/10.1152/physrev.00014 .2018

Volkow, N. D., Wang, G., Ma, Y., Fowler, J. S., Zhu, W., Maynard, L., Telang, F., Vaska, P., Ding, Y., Wong, C., & Swanson, J. M. (2003). Expectation enhances the regional brain metabolic and the reinforcing effects of stimulants in cocaine abusers. The Journal of Neuroscience, 23(36), 11461-11468.

https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.23-36-11461.2003.

Voogd, J., & Glickstein, M. (1998). The anatomy of the cerebellum. Trends in cognitive sciences, 2(9), 307-313. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0166-</u> 2236(98)01318-6.

Voogd, J., & Ruigrok, T. J. H. (2004). The organization of the corticonuclear and olivocerebellar climbing fiber projections to the rat cerebellar vermis: The congruence of projection zones and the zebrin pattern. Journal of Neurocytology, 33(1), 5–21. https://doi.org/10.1023/b:neur.000002 9645.72074.2b Wagner MJ, Kim TH, Savall J, Schnitzer MJ, Luo L. Cerebellar granule cells encode the expectation of reward. Nature. 2017, 544(7648):96-100. doi: 10.1038/nature21726. Wagner, M. J., Kim, T. H., Savall, J., Schnitzer, M. J., & Luo, L. (2017). Cerebellar granule cells encode the expectation of reward. Nature, 544(7648), 96–100. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature21726

Wagner, M. J., Kim, T. H., Kadmon, J., Nguyen, N. D., Ganguli, S., Schnitzer, M. J., & Luo, L. (2019). Shared Cortex-Cerebellum dynamics in the execution and learning of a motor task. Cell, 177(3), 669-682.e24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2019.02.</u> 019.

Wang, G. J., Volkow, N. D., Fowler, J. S., Cervany, P., Hitzemann, R., Pappas, N., Wong, C., & Felder, C. (1999). Regional brain metabolic activation during craving elicited by recall of previous drug experiences. Life Sciences, 64(9), 775–784.

https://doi.org/10.1016/s0024-3205(98)00619-5

Wang, J., Wu, X., Li, C., Wei, J., Jiang, H., Liu, C., Chen, Y., Carlson, S., Hu, X., Hanson, M. A., Duan, W., & Ma, Y. (2011). Effect of morphine on conditioned place preference in rhesus monkeys. Addiction Biology, 17(3), 539–546.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1369-1600.2010.00289.x.

Wang, S. S., Kloth, A. D., & Badura, A. (2014). The cerebellum, sensitive periods, and autism. Neuron, 83(3), 518–532.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2014. 07.016

Washburn, S., Oñate, M., Yoshida, J., Vera, J., Bhuvanasundaram, R., Khatami, L., Nadim, F., & Khodakhah, K. (2022). Cerebellum directly modulates the substantia nigra dopaminergic activity. bioRxiv (Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory).

https://doi.org/10.1101/2022.05.20.49 2532

Watabe-Uchida, M., Zhu, L., Ogawa, S., Vamanrao, A., & Uchida, N. (2012). Whole-Brain mapping of direct inputs to midbrain dopamine neurons. Neuron, 74(5), 858–873. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2012. 03.017 Watson, T. C., Becker, N., Apps, R., & Jones, M. W. (2014). Back to front: cerebellar connections and interactions with the prefrontal cortex. Frontiers in systems neuroscience, 8, 4. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2014.000</u> 04.

Watson, T. C., Jones, M. W., & Apps, R. (2009). Electrophysiological mapping of novel prefrontal-cerebellar pathways. Frontiers in integrative neuroscience, 3, 691.

https://doi.org/10.3389/neuro.07.018. 2009

Wayman, W. N., & Woodward, J. J. (2018). Chemogenetic excitation of Accumbens-Projecting infralimbic cortical neurons blocks Toluene-Induced conditioned place preference. The Journal of Neuroscience, 38(6), 1462–1471.

https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.2503 -17.2018.

Weitz, M., Khayat, A., & Yaka, R. (2021). GABAergic projections to the ventral tegmental area govern cocaine-conditioned reward. Addiction Biology, 26(4), e13026. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/adb.13026</u>
Whissell, P. D., Tohyama, S., & Martin, L. J. (2016). The use of DREADDs to deconstruct behavior. Frontiers in genetics, 7, 70. https://doi.org/10.3389/fgene.2016.00 070

Winstanley, C. A., Olausson, P., Taylor, J. R., & Jentsch, J. D. (2010). Insight into the relationship between impulsivity and substance abuse from studies using animal models. Alcohol: Clinical & Experimental Research, 34(8), 1306– 1318. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1530-</u> 0277.2010.01215.x.

Wise, R. A. (1996). Neurobiology of addiction. Current Opinion in Neurobiology, 6(2), 243–251. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/s0959-</u> 4388(96)80079-1

Wise, R. Α. (2009). Roles for nigrostriatal—not just mesocorticolimbic-dopamine in reward and addiction. Trends in Neurosciences, 32(10), 517-524. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2009.06. 004.

Xuan, W., Li, W., Chen, J., Li, Y., Zhu, J., Shi, H., Liu, J., Xue, J., Liu, W., Wang, F., Liu, Y., Dang, S., Chen, J., Li, Q., & Wang, W. (2019). Assessing drug cueinduced brain response in heroin dependents treated by methadone maintenance and protracted abstinence measures. Brain Imaging and Behavior, 14(4), 1221–1229. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11682-019-00051-5

Yan, R., Wang, T., & Zhou, Q. (2019a). Elevated dopamine signaling from ventral tegmental area to prefrontal cortical parvalbumin neurons drives conditioned inhibition. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 116(26), 13077–13086.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1901902 116

Yan, R., Wang, T., & Zhou, Q. (2019b). Elevated dopamine signaling from ventral tegmental area to prefrontal cortical parvalbumin neurons drives conditioned inhibition. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, 116(26), 13077–13086.

https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1901902 116 Yeo, B. T., Krienen, F. M., Sepulcre, J., Sabuncu, M. R., Lashkari, D., Hollinshead, M. O., Roffman, J. L., Smoller, J. W., Zöllei, L., Polimeni, J. R., Fischl, B., Liu, H., & Buckner, R. L. (2011). The organization of the human cerebellum estimated by intrinsic functional connectivity. Journal of Neurophysiology, 106(5), 2322–2345. https://doi.org/10.1152/jn.00339.2011

Yoshida, J., Oñate, M., Khatami, L., Vera, J., Nadim, F., & Khodakhah, K. (2022). Cerebellar contributions to the basal ganglia influence motor coordination, reward processing, and movement vigor. The Journal of Neuroscience, 42(45), 8406–8415. https://doi.org/10.1523/jneurosci.1535 -22.2022

Zamudio, P. A., Gioia, D., Glaser, C. M., & Woodward, J. J. (2023). Chemogenetic perturbation of the posterior but not anterior cerebellum reduces ethanol voluntary consumption. ENeuro, 10(9), ENEURO.0037-23.2023 https://doi.org/10.1523/eneuro.0037-23.2023

ANNEXES

Throughout the development of this thesis, the following contributions were made, including scientific articles, posters presented at international congresses, and informative publications:

Annex 1. Melchor-Eixea, I., Guarque-Chabrera, J., Sanchez-Hernandez, A., Ibáñez-Marín, P., Pastor, R., & Miquel, M. (2023). Putting forward a model for the role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced pavlovian memory. Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience, 17. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2023.1154014

Annex 2. Melchor-Eixea I., Guarque-Chabrera J., Marcho-Rochina A., Marta Miquel. (2021). Turning On and off the cerebellum-infralimbic-cortical network [Poster]. 49th Meeting of the European Brain and Behaviour Society (Congress), Lausanne, Switzerland.

Annex 3. Melchor-Eixea I., Guarque-Chabrera J., Marta Miquel. (2022). Modulating the efects of a lesion of the cerebellar vermis on cocaine-induced cpp through chemogenetic inhibition of the interposed nucleus activity [Poster]. Federation of European Neuroscience Societies (Congress), Paris, France.

Annex 4. Melchor-Eixea I., Guarque-Chabrera J., Marta Miquel. (2022 INAcctivation of deep cerebellar nuclei reverts the effect of a neurotoxic lesion in the apical vermis on the acquisition of cocaine-induced CPP [Poster]. IV International Congress of Psychobiology (Congress), Valencia, Spain.

Annex 5. Melchor-Eixea, I. M., & Miquel, M. (2023). Encendiendo y apagando el cerebelo para cambiar la preferencia por los contextos relacionados con las drogas. Àgora De Salut, 9,11–12. https://doi.org/10.6035/agorasalut.2023.9.2.

Frontiers | Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience

TYPE Hypothesis and Theory PUBLISHED 14 June 2023 DOI 10.3389/fnsys.2023.1154014

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Richard Apps, University of Bristol, United Kingdom

REVIEWD BY Elena Paci, University of Bristol, United Kingdom Clément Solié, Centre National de la Recherche Scientifique (CNRS), France *CORRESPONDENCE Marta Niquel miquelevui.es

RECEIVED 30 January 2023 ACCEPTED 25 May 2023 PUBLISHED 14 June 2023

Melchor-Eixea I, Guarque-Chabrera J, Sanchez-Hernandez A, Ibáñez-Marin P, Pastor R and Miquel M (2023) Putting forward a model for the role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced pavlovian memory. Front. Syst. Neurosci. 17:1154014. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2023.1154014

© 2023 Melchor-Eixea, Guarque-Chabrera, Sanchez-Hernandez, Ibáñez-Marin, Pastor and Miquel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms. Putting forward a model for the role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced pavlovian memory

Ignasi Melchor-Eixea, Julian Guarque-Chabrera, Aitor Sanchez-Hernandez, Patricia Ibáñez-Marín, Raúl Pastor and Marta Miquel *

Área de Psicobiología, Facultat de Ciències de la Salut, Universitat Jaume I, Castellón de la Plana, Spain

Substance Use Disorder (SUD) involves emotional, cognitive, and motivational dysfunction. Long-lasting molecular and structural changes in brain regions functionally and anatomically linked to the cerebellum, such as the prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, basal ganglia, and ventral tegmental area, are characteristic of SUD. Direct and indirect reciprocal connectivity between the cerebellum and these brain regions can explain cerebellar roles in Pavlovian and reinforcement learning, fear memory, and executive functions. It is increasingly clear that the cerebellum modulates brain functions altered in SUD and other neuropsychiatric disorders that exhibit comorbidity with SUD. In the present manuscript, we review and discuss this evidence and present new research exploring the role of the cerebellum in cocaine-induced conditioned memory using chemogenetic tools (designer receptor exclusively activated by designer drug, DREADDs). Our preliminary data showed that inactivation of a region that includes the interposed and lateral deep cerebellar nuclei reduces the facilitating effect of a posterior vermis lesion on cocaine-induced preference conditioning. These findings support our previous research and suggest that posterior vermis damage may increase drug impact on the addiction circuitry by regulating activity in the DCN. However, they raise further questions that will also be discussed.

KEYWORDS

cerebellum, drug addiction, drug memory, cocaine, DREADDs

Introduction

Substance Use Disorder (SUD) is a devastating mental disorder associated with brain circuit alterations that lead to emotional, motivational, and cognitive dysfunction. SUD involves long-lasting molecular and structural plasticity in brain regions anatomically and functionally related to the cerebellum, including the prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hippocampus, basal ganglia, including the nucleus accumbens (NAc), and ventral tegmental area (VTA) (Sacchetti et al. 2002; Bostan et al. 2010; Chen et al. 2014; Carta et al., 2019; Holloway et al., 2019; Rondi-Reig et al., 2022; D'Ambra et al., 2023). Although the canonical view linked the cerebellum to motor control, growing evidence points to a broader modulatory function of this region McAfee et al., 2022; I is now evident that the cerebellum modulates brain functions impaired in SUD and other neuropsychiatric

frontiersin.org



Annex 3





ÀGORA De salut (1)

ISSN: 2443-9827. DOI: http://dx.doi.org/10.6035/AgoraSalut.2023.9.2 - pp. 11-12

Encendiendo y apagando el cerebelo para cambiar la preferencia por los contextos relacionados con las drogas

Ignasi Melchor-Eixea1*, Marta Miquel

Desde el año 2018 pertenezco al grupo Adicción y Neuroplasticidad de la Universitat Jaume I, dirigido por la Dra. Marta Miquel. En el año 2020 conseguí un contrato predoctoral de «Personal Investigador en Formación (FPI-MINECO)» a cargo del Ministerio de Ciencia e Innovación.



Nuestra investigación se centra en los mecanismos neurobiológicos de la adicción y, en particular, en los relacionados con los cambios cerebelosos inducidos por las drogas.



Uno de los motivos principales de la recaída en personas adictas es la exposición a contextos que rodean el consumo de drogas. En otras palabras, las personas que consumen drogas son hipersensibles a los estímulos que les recuerdan a estas, como lugares, personas o la propia parafernalia relacionada con el consumo. Los resultados previos de nuestro grupo de investigación han demostrado que áreas concretas del cerebelo regulan la preferencia por los contextos asociados a la cocaína, es decir, regiones del cerebelo se «encienden» cuando se perciben estos contextos. Además, si lesionamos estas regiones aumenta la preferencia por dichos contextos, lo que sugiere que estas zonas del cerebelo pueden tener que ver con el bloqueo de los impulsos dirigidos al consumo. Las neuronas de la corteza del cerebelo regulan la actividad de los núcleos profundos del mismo, que son la salida al resto del cerebro, incluyendo un

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Per a començar, m'agradaria agrair a la meua família pel seu suport constant, tant en les decisions personals com acadèmiques. Gràcies a vosaltres, soc qui soc avui en dia. Papà, moltes gràcies per tot el que m'has ensenyat al llarg de la vida, per compartir amb mi la passió per la música i la ciència, i per ensenyar-me a veure les coses amb perspectiva. Mamà, moltíssimes gràcies per ajudar-me en tot, per saber si estic bé o malament sense articular ni una paraula i per donar-me suport. Transmetrem la teua força i energia per afrontar qualsevol cosa. Toni, puc dir que a més de ser el meu germà, eres un gran amic. Passe el que passe, sé que sempre estaràs. Gràcies per tindre tanta paciència de menut; ara ja no puc dir-te res perquè sé que em guanyes. Avis, encara que ja no estigueu aquí, gràcies per tot el que m'heu ensenyat. Sé que estaríeu orgullosos del vostre net.

A Ghizlane, gracias por todo tu apoyo y paciencia a lo largo de estos 12 años. Aprecio profundamente que hayas compartido el proceso de formación conmigo desde el inicio de la carrera. Agradezco los momentos vividos y los que nos quedan por experimentar juntos. Gracias por entenderme, ser mi apoyo constante y estar presente en las alegrías y en los desafíos. Pido disculpas si en el último periodo de la tesis he sido un poco insufrible, gracias por aguantarme. Eres la mejor compañera de vida que podría tener, te quiero.

Agrair també a la família que s'elegeix, els meus amics. Sense vosaltres, no seria el mateix; soc plenament conscient de la sort de tenir-vos en el meu equip. Gràcies, Ayet, Alejo, Anna, Benja, Buigues, Cristina, Carlos, Edo, Enric, Guillem, Isma, Llorens, Lorena, Mar, Marina, Moli, Saura, Pau, Pere, Ramos, Rafa, Ribelles, Romero, Vicent, Verdú, i Xoxe. Amb vosaltres, he aprés que la vida es viu millor quan es comparteix amb aquells que realment importen.

A Marta, gracias por aceptarme en tu laboratorio y por enseñarme de manera excepcional el mundo de la ciencia. Aprecio enormemente cómo has transmitido tu pasión por el conocimiento y tu perspectiva única. Gracias a ti, he madurado tanto personal como científicamente. Obviamente, sin tu guía, todo este trabajo no habría sido posible. Aunque tu manera directa y tajante de decir las cosas a veces pueda parecer dura, entiendo que ha sido por mi bien, para que pueda dar lo mejor de mí. Aprecio tu apoyo constante, tu dedicación y acompañamiento a lo largo de todo este proceso, gracias.

Agradecer también a la gente del depto. Psicobiología. A Laura Font, gracias por transmitirme tus conocimientos en los largos y productivos seminarios de equipo, e irradiar positividad y buenas vibras en el ambiente de trabajo, siempre has estado ahí para ayudarme en cualquier movida. A Raúl Pastor, gràcies per transmetre el teu punt de vista sempre tant interessant, per alegrar-me amb el teu sentit de l'humor tan únic i els teus memes. A més he aprés i disfrutat molt compartint l'assignatura de farmacologia amb tu. Ah...I moltes gràcies per la jaqueta que em vas regalar! A Mercè Correa, gràcies per estar per a solucionar qualsevol dubte sobre mogudes l'escola de doctorat i tot el teu suport al llarg d'aquests anys. A Carla Sanchís, gràcies per transmetre la teua forma crítica de veure les coses y els teus coneixements sobre estadística i bona ciència en general. També ha segut un plaer compartir l'assignatura fonaments de neurociència amb tu, a més les xarretes fora amb el cigarret m'han anat molt bé en els moments que necessitava desemboirar-me.

I extend my sincere gratitude to Dr. Peter Kind for generously welcoming me into his laboratory at the University of Edinburgh during my international stay. A special acknowledgment goes to Dr. Thomas Watson, whose guidance and shared enthusiasm for cerebellar research have been invaluable. The knowledge and experiences gained during this time have been both enlightening and enjoyable. I want to express my appreciation to the entire lab team, including Vanesa, Sabina, Paul, Sophia, Mary, Irenie, Emma, Darren, Chloe, Nina, Faith, and others. Getting to know and collaborate with you has been a real pleasure.

A los miembros del Team Miquel. A Julián, gràcies per la teva dedicació a la meua formació des dels meus primers passos en les pràctiques. Gran part del meu coneixement és gràcies a la teua orientació. A més, malgrat la distància, sempre has estat disponible per parlar i resoldre qualsevol dubte sobre els articles que hem publicat o sobre com millorar les figures de la tesi. La teua ajuda i suport han estat

inestimables en aquest camí de recerca. A Aitor, agradezco enormemente tu constante apoyo a lo largo de todos estos años. Siempre has estado ahí para ayudar en las perfusiones más complicadas y para cualquier cosa que se presentara, gracias por transmitir tu esfuerzo y dedicación por la ciencia. Patri, nos conocemos desde los tiempos de la carrera, compartimos el máster y comenzamos el doctorado al mismo tiempo. Has sido testigo y compañera de todo este viaje, con sus momentos difíciles y sus alegrías. Gracias por estar siempre allí y ánimo en esta recta final del proceso. Teresa, gracias por tus gestos de preocupación por mí i la energía positiva que siempre transmites, me ha sido de gran ayuda. Agradezco esos cafés mañaneros, tus sabios consejos de biotecnología y las historietas que me cuentas en esos momentos que me han hecho más ameno el todo proceso. També m'agradaria agrair a Isis, encara que ja no formes part de l'equip. M'has ensenyat molt i m'has ajudat en moltíssimes ocasions. Sempre has estat disposada a ajudar-me, fins i tot després de deixar de treballar amb nosaltres. Per a mi, continues sent una molt bona amiga i mentora. Felicitats per aconseguir la plaça al departament de medicina. A los nuevos miembros del equipo, Elisa, Abel y Neus, gracias por toda vuestra ayuda, especialmente en la fase final de la tesis. Agradezco vuestro esfuerzo en el procesamiento del tejido y las inmunos de última hora. Sin vuestra colaboración, probablemente no habría sido posible entregar todo a tiempo. Os deseo lo mejor en vuestro doctorado, que aprendáis mucho y disfrutéis del camino.

A los doctorandos de los diferentes laboratorios de Psicobiología, gracias por tantos momentos vividos juntos. Puedo decir con orgullo que más que compañeros de trabajo, son mis amigos. A Olga, per compartir els mateixos interessos a més de la ciència. Han sigut molts moments i converses sobre entrenament i tot el que ho envolta, des de la nostra primera competició de Powerlifting (espere que no siga l'última) fins a entrenar junts a París després de la FENS. Finalment, hem fet entendre a la resta del departament el sentit d'una etapa de volum o de definició i la importància de quadrar els macros. Eres una campiona i un exemple a seguir. A Lore, gràcies per tots els bons moments viscuts al laboratori i fora d'ell. És un plaer tenir-te com a companya de despatx. Hi ha hagut moltes risses, sobretot aquests últims dies en què estava estressat amb el tema de la tesi. Sempre has estat per dir qualsevol tonteria

que em faça canviar d'humor, ensenyar-me alguna de les teues noves composicions o per a acompanyar-me fora a despejar-me (pd: gràcies també al nostre senyor Camarón). A Paula, gràcies per preocupar-te per mi, per tots eixos moments en què m'has preguntat com estic, animar-me, donar-me un abraçada quan m'ha fet falta i els cafenets per a parlar de mogudes de la vida en general. Els "tinglaos" de dinarets i soparets a la teua alqueria els recordaré sempre. A Andrea, la teua alegria i positivisme alegren el laboratori. Gràcies per tot, han sigut molts bons moments i risses els viscuts, eixir de festeta amb tu és ambientatxo assegurat! A Carla Carratalá, enhorabuena por la plaza en Albacete. Aunque ya no estés con nosotros, también quería agradecerte todo lo vivido; eres un ejemplo a seguir. A Regu, una de esas personas que sabes que te llevas para toda la vida. Sin duda, uno de mis mejores amigos hoy en día. Quería agradecerte todo tu apoyo y todos los momentos vividos: nuestras motivadas en el gym, los madrugones de surf y almuerzos, todos esos festivales que hemos disfrutado, los viajes de surf, conciertos y mil momentos más. Te quiero, tío. Más allá del desarrollo personal que implica hacer un doctorado, solo el haber conocido a esta gente ya ha valido la pena. Gracias de corazón.

Gracias al personal del SEA, Alicia, Vanesa, Sandra y Oscar. Aprecio vuestra ayuda, vuestra excelente labor por el bienestar de los animales y los momentos vividos fuera del trabajo. Sin vosotros, esto tampoco hubiera sido posible.

Gràcies també al Servei Central d'Instrumentació Científica de la Universitat Jaume I (SCIC), en especial a José Miguel Pedra. M'has ensenyat molt sobre microscòpia i sempre has estat disponible per a resoldre qualsevol incidència que haja sorgit.

FI/FIN/THE END.

Nacho. 😳